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(1)

UNITED STATES DEPARTMENT OF JUSTICE 

THURSDAY, MAY 10, 2007

HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES, 
COMMITTEE ON THE JUDICIARY, 

Washington, DC.
The Committee met, pursuant to notice, at 9:37 a.m., in Room 

2141, Rayburn House Office Building, the Honorable John Conyers, 
Jr. (Chairman of the Committee) presiding. 

Present: Representatives Conyers, Berman, Boucher, Nadler, 
Scott, Watt, Lofgren, Jackson Lee, Waters, Delahunt, Wexler, 
Sánchez, Cohen, Johnson, Sherman, Weiner, Schiff, Davis, 
Wasserman Schultz, Ellison, Baldwin, Smith, Sensenbrenner, 
Coble, Gallegly, Goodlatte, Chabot, Lungren, Cannon, Keller, Issa, 
Pence, Forbes, King, Feeney, Franks, Gohmert, and Jordan. 

Staff present: Perry Apelbaum, Staff Director and Chief Counsel; 
Joseph Gibson, Minority Chief Counsel; Elliot Mincberg, Chief 
Oversight Counsel; and Renata Strause, Staff Assistant. 

Mr. CONYERS. Good morning. The Committee will come to order. 
Welcome, everyone. 
Mr. Attorney General, I want to thank you for appearing before 

us today. It is my hope that the Members will focus their questions 
today on the United States attorney investigation and related mat-
ters, and that in the near future you will come back so that we 
may exercise our oversight responsibility, considering the many im-
portant issues that involve the Department of Justice. 

I know I speak for every Member of this panel when I say that 
we all want the Department of Justice to succeed in its mission as 
the premier law enforcement agency in the nation, and perhaps in 
the world. 

The laws under your jurisdiction, from civil rights, voting rights, 
to crime, to antitrust, to bankruptcy and the environment, are 
among the most important charters of our society and are critical 
to our well-being as a nation and as a democracy. 

At the same time, I am sure we agree, you and I, that any hint 
or indication that the department may not be acting fairly and im-
partially in enforcing the nation’s laws, or in choosing the nation’s 
law enforcers, has ramifications far beyond the department itself, 
and casts doubt upon every action or inaction your office and your 
employees take. 

So, when we learn that several U.S. attorneys were added to the 
termination list only after they decided to pursue criminal inves-
tigations involving Republican officials, or after complaints that 
they were not pursuing investigations against Democrats, we must 
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insist that we understand exactly how this came into existence and 
how the list itself of those discharged came into existence. 

When we learn that most of the U.S. attorneys forced to resign 
were among the highest rated and most able in the nation, that 
they were told that they were being displaced to create a bigger Re-
publican farm team while others were retained because they were 
‘‘loyal Bushies,’’ it creates the impression that the department has 
placed partisan interests above the public interest. 

When a respected former career attorney at the Civil Rights Di-
vision testifies that he has been directed to alter performance eval-
uations based on political considerations, when I receive an anony-
mous letter, apparently from Department of Justice employees, 
complaining that candidates for career positions have been sub-
jected to political litmus tests, and when the Attorney General has 
secretly delegated his authority to hire and fire non-civil service 
employees, this calls into question the department’s commitment to 
fair and impartial justice. 

When the White House gives us a take-it-or-leave-it offer for a 
one-time, off-the-record interview, without transcripts, which I 
have referred to as ‘‘meet us at the pub for fish and chips so we 
can talk,’’ which no self-respected investigator would accept, makes 
open-ended claims of executive privilege, and loses or destroys mil-
lions of e-mails relevant to our investigation, one asks whether the 
Administration is trying to cover up two simple truths: who created 
the list and why. 

And when we learned this morning, page one, Washington Post, 
that another U.S. attorney in Missouri was forced out, contrary to 
repeated assurances that the eight U.S. attorneys whose cir-
cumstances we have been examining for the past few months were 
the entire list, it makes us wonder when we will get the entire 
truthful report about this matter. 

Now, to those who might say that it is time to move on and end 
our investigation, allow me to remind you of a couple things. The 
matters that have come to light to date are quite serious. 

Sitting prosecutors have faced political pressure to bring or not 
bring cases. Numerous misstatements by senior officials regarding 
the firings have been made to Congress. The reputations of good 
and honest public servants have been besmirched. Former U.S. at-
torneys have been pressed not to cooperate with our investigation. 
And the Presidential Records Act and Hatch Act may have been 
violated. 

But most important of all, however, the department’s most pre-
cious asset, its reputation for integrity and independence, has been 
called into question. Until we get to the bottom of how this list was 
created and why, those doubts will persist. 

I am pleased now to turn to the Ranking Member of the House 
Judiciary Committee, my friend, the gentlemen from Texas, Mr. 
Smith. 

Mr. SMITH. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. 
And welcome, Mr. Attorney General. 
We expect much of this hearing to focus on the U.S. attorneys 

controversy. We have investigated this situation for 2 months. We 
have nearly 10,000 pages of interview transcripts and documents. 
The public, the media and Committee staff have all scoured them. 
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We have held three hearings, featuring 18 witnesses. We have 
had four subpoena markups, and have subpoenaed 12 individuals 
and many associated documents. 

We have held 10 interviews, spanning more than 50 hours. We 
will soon hear from Monica Goodling, whose testimony we have 
taken the extraordinary step of immunizing. And, of course, we all 
have access to the testimony generated in the Senate. 

As we have gone forward, the list of accusations has mush-
roomed. But the evidence of genuine wrongdoing has not. 

Mr. Attorney General, this investigation may find that you and 
your staff did only what you were accused of at the start: the 
unremarkable and perfectly legal act of considering ordinary poli-
tics in the appointment and oversight of political appointees. 

It amounts to the criminalization of politics, particularly the par-
tisan criminalizing of the politics of this Administration. 

Mr. Attorney General, you and your staff have stated time and 
again that what you tried to undertake was a good government re-
view of political appointees to identify where new appointees might 
do better. 

You acknowledged that the White House was involved. Of course 
it was. The political appointees were theirs. So were the political 
priorities that the department was asked to focus on, such as gun 
crime and human trafficking. 

By emphasizing that politics affected your motivations, your po-
litical opponents have tried to paint your exercise as something out 
of bounds. 

I do not want to belittle this controversy. Some serious questions 
remain unanswered. But we shouldn’t kid ourselves. In an L.A. 
Times poll last month, 63 percent of Americans believed that Con-
gress is pursuing this matter to gain partisan advantage. 

Today is our first opportunity to see you since the tragedy of Vir-
ginia Tech. Two months ago, we marked the third anniversary of 
the terrorist attack in Spain. Today, a terrorist could cross our po-
rous borders in California, Arizona, New Mexico or Texas carrying 
deadly weapons. 

Six months from now, on the anniversary of September 11th, I 
hope we don’t find ourselves asking why we spent our time today 
asking you more questions about your hiring decisions. 

What we need to do is wrap up the U.S. attorneys controversy. 
With one exception, we have concluded interviews of all the major 
department players in the controversy. We have you here to an-
swer our questions today. All that is necessary with respect to the 
Department of Justice after today is to hear from Monica Goodling, 
and we will do that soon. 

For nearly 2 months the White House has offered to let us inter-
view its employees and review its documents. We need to take that 
offer now. If we had accepted it, our questions might have been an-
swered long ago. 

Mr. Attorney General, we trust that you will answer our ques-
tions to the best of your ability, and we look forward to your an-
swers. 

But we should not conduct an endless, piscine expedition. If 
there are no fish in this lake, we should reel in our lines of ques-
tions, dock our empty boat and turn to more pressing issues. 
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Mr. Chairman, I will yield back the balance of my time. 
Mr. CONYERS. Thank you very much, Lamar Smith. 
We will accept all other Members’ opening statements to be in-

cluded in the record at this point. 
Welcome again, Attorney General Gonzales. 
You have held this position since February 2005, and before that 

was White House counsel. You enlisted in the Air Force right out 
of high school, attending the Air Force Academy, finishing your un-
dergraduate studies at Rice and earning your law degree at Har-
vard. You spent a decade in private practice at the Houston law 
firm of Vinson & Elkins, and then in 1994 to serve as Governor-
elect George Bush’s general counsel, then secretary of state and 
later Texas Supreme Court justice, before coming to Washington in 
2001. 

Mr. Attorney General, we generally allow our witnesses 5 min-
utes to summarize or augment their written statement. And yours 
is included in the record. But because you are here today under un-
usual circumstances, we would like to give you flexibility to speak 
longer than that, if you care to. 

And so we hope that you could address this morning’s revelation 
at least one other former U.S. attorney belongs on the list that was 
forced out, and why we are hearing about the matter today from 
The Washington Post. 

Again, on behalf of everybody on this Committee, we welcome 
you and invite you to proceed in your own way. 

Mr. SMITH. Point of order, Mr. Chairman. Point of order, Mr. 
Chairman. 

Mr. CONYERS. What is happening? Why? 
Mr. SMITH. Mr. Chairman, with respect to the rules governing 

the decorum of a hearing, I have brought to the attention of the 
Chairman the presence of a banner on the person of an individual 
placed in a position such that that person’s banner would be re-
vealed every time cameras are on the witness. 

This is not a star chamber. This is supposed to be a hearing. And 
I would make my point of order that that is an illegal protest in 
these hearings, and ask that the individual be removed before the 
Attorney General begins his testimony. 

Mr. CONYERS. I don’t think there is anything wrong with that. 
And I invite the person who is identified to please excuse herself 

from these proceedings. This is not a political rally. And with the 
right attire, you are perfectly welcome to re-enter this chamber. 

And don’t make any statements please. Thank you. 
Oh, come on now. We have done this too long. We have spent far 

too much time trying to resolve this. 
Thanks a lot. 
And I want everyone to know in the audience, please, no signs, 

no demonstrations, no exercise, for a few hours, of your first 
amendment rights when we are having this important hearing. 

Mr. SMITH. I thank the Chair. 
Mr. CONYERS. Thank you. 
I apologize, Mr. Attorney General, and we invite you to proceed. 
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TESTIMONY OF THE HONORABLE ALBERTO GONZALES, 
ATTORNEY GENERAL, U.S. DEPARTMENT OF JUSTICE 

Mr. GONZALES. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. I will take less than 
the 5 minutes, but I am grateful for the offer. 

Chairman Conyers, Ranking Member Smith and Members of the 
Committee, I have provided the Committee with a rather lengthy 
written statement detailing some of the department’s work under 
my leadership to protect our nation, our children and our civil 
rights. I am proud of our past accomplishments in these and other 
areas, and I look forward to future achievements. 

I am here, however, to answer your questions to the best of my 
ability and recollection, not to repeat what I have provided in writ-
ing. 

Before we begin, I want to make three brief points about the res-
ignations of the eight United States attorneys. These points are ba-
sically the same ones that I made before the Senate Judiciary Com-
mittee last month. My feelings and recollections about this matter 
have not changed since that time. 

First, as I have said repeatedly, each of those United States at-
torneys are fine lawyers and dedicated public servants. I have pub-
licly apologized to them and to their families for allowing this mat-
ter to become an unfortunate and undignified public spectacle, for 
which I accept full responsibility. 

Second, as I have said before, I should have been more precise 
when discussing this matter. I understand why some of my state-
ments generated confusion, and I have subsequently tried to clarify 
my words. 

That said, I believe what matters most is that I have always 
sought the truth in every aspect of my professional and personal 
life. This matter has been no exception. 

I have never sought to mislead or deceive the Congress or the 
American people. To the contrary, I have been extremely forth-
coming with information, and I am here today to continue to do my 
part to ensure that all facts about this matter are brought to light. 

Finally, recognizing my limited involvement in the process—a 
mistake that I freely acknowledge—I have soberly questioned my 
prior decisions. I have reviewed the documents available to the 
Congress. 

But please keep in mind that in deference to the integrity of the 
ongoing investigations, there is some information that I have not 
seen that you have seen. 

I have also asked the Deputy Attorney General if I should recon-
sider my decisions. 

What I have concluded is that although the process was not as 
rigorous or as structured as it should have been, and while reason-
able people might decide things differently, my decision to ask for 
the resignations of these U.S. attorneys was not based on improper 
reasons, and, therefore, the decisions should stand. 

I think we agree on what would be improper. It would be im-
proper to remove a U.S. attorney to interfere with or influence a 
particular prosecution for partisan political gain. I did not do that. 
I would never do that. 

Let me conclude by saying that I have learned important lessons 
from this experience which will guide me in my important respon-
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sibilities. In recent weeks, I have met or spoken with all of our U.S. 
attorneys to hear their concerns. These discussions have been open 
and, quite frankly, very frank. Good ideas were generated and are 
being implemented. 

I look forward to working with these men and women to pursue 
the great goals of our department. 

I also look forward to working—continuing to work with the de-
partment’s career professionals, investigators, analysts, prosecu-
tors, lawyers and administrative staff, who perform nearly all of 
the department’s work and deserve the most credit for our accom-
plishments. 

I want to continue working with this Committee as well. We 
have made great strides in protecting our country from terrorism, 
defending our neighborhoods against the scourge of gangs and 
drugs, shielding our children from predators and preserving the 
public integrity of our public institutions. I do not intend to allow 
recent events to deter us from our mission. 

Thank you, Mr. Chairman. 
[Prepared statement of Attorney General Gonzales follows:]
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PREPARED STATEMENT OF THE HONORABLE ALBERTO R. GONZALES
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Mr. CONYERS. Thank you, Mr. Attorney General. 
Let me begin the questions. 
I want to ask how the U.S. attorney termination list came to be, 

who suggested putting most of these U.S. attorneys on the list, and 
why. 

Now, that is the question that overhangs everything we are 
doing here. If we can answer that, I think outside of the reticence 
of the White House to cooperate, we would make incredible gains 
in trying to put this matter to rest, as the gentleman from Texas, 
Mr. Smith, has suggested we do as soon as possible. 

Tell me about it. 
Mr. GONZALES. Mr. Chairman, I accept full responsibility for the 

notion of doing an evaluation of the performance of United States 
attorneys. 

I think as a matter of good government, we have an obligation 
as heads of the department to ensure that public servants are in 
fact doing their job. 

And therefore, I directed Mr. Sampson—my then deputy chief of 
staff, and most recently my former chief of staff—to coordinate and 
organize a review of the performance of United States attorneys 
around the country. 

I expected that Mr. Sampson would consult with the senior lead-
ership of the department, that he would consult with individuals 
who would know about the performance of the United States attor-
neys much more than I. 

Mr. CONYERS. But, Mr. Attorney General, you are the one who 
is here at the hearing. 

Mr. GONZALES. Yes. 
Mr. CONYERS. You are the one that we talk to as the Judiciary 

Committee regularly communicates with the head of the Depart-
ment of Justice. I approve and congratulate you on all those hear-
ings, and investigation. 

But just tell me how the U.S. attorney termination list came to 
be and who suggested putting most of these U.S. attorneys on the 
list and why. Now, that should take about three sentences, but 
take more. But tell me something. 

Mr. GONZALES. Mr. Chairman, it is my understanding that what 
Mr. Sampson engaged in was a process of consulting with the sen-
ior leadership in the department about the performance of specific 
individuals, and that toward the end of that process, in the fall of 
2006, what was presented to me was a recommendation that I un-
derstood to be the consensus recommendation of the senior leader-
ship of the department. 

Mr. CONYERS. Okay. In other words, you don’t know. And I am 
not putting words in your mouth, but you haven’t answered the 
question. 

I know the procedure, but look, we have got 30-something Mem-
bers of Congress, much of your staff, you have prepared for this, 
you have been asked something like this question before now——

Mr. GONZALES. Mr. Chairman, if I may respond to that, as I have 
indicated, I have not gone back and spoken directly with Mr. 
Sampson and others who are involved in this process, in order to 
protect the integrity of this investigation and the investigation of 
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the Office of Professional Responsibility and the Office of Inspector 
General. 

I am a fact witness, they are fact witnesses and in order to pre-
serve the integrity of those investigations, I have not asked these 
specific questions. What I am here today——

Mr. CONYERS. Okay, so that is why you are not going to answer 
the question, because you want to protect the integrity of the inves-
tigation. 

Look, let me ask you a specific example. Mr. Iglesias——
Mr. GONZALES. Iglesias. 
Mr. CONYERS [continuing]. In New Mexico, who was not put on 

the termination list until October or November of 2006, we learned 
in last Friday’s interview with your counsel, Matthew Friedrich, at 
the request of the White House and Monica Goodling, he met with 
two prominent New Mexico lawyers who complained about Mr. 
Iglesias’s handling of a vote fraud case. 

He met them again in November. And they told him they didn’t 
want him—Mr. Iglesias—to be the U.S. attorney. And then they 
said they were working toward that, and they had communicated 
about that directly with Senator Domenici and Karl Rove. 

Aware of that, are you? 
Mr. GONZALES. I am certainly aware of it now. 
And if I may, Mr. Chairman, if you are going to rely upon some 

testimony that others have provided—again, I haven’t spoken to 
others about their testimony—could I see what in fact the testi-
mony has been provided to? Because I haven’t seen it. So——

Mr. CONYERS. Just take this recitation that I have just given 
you, sir. 

We are perfectly willing to let you see anything you want. We are 
cooperating. But cooperate with us. 

Mr. GONZALES. I am trying, Mr. Chairman. 
Mr. CONYERS. Okay. So is this correct? 
Mr. GONZALES. I have no reason to believe it is not correct, Mr. 

Chairman. 
Mr. CONYERS. Okay. You were aware of that, then. 
Mr. GONZALES. You mean, at the time that I made my decision? 
Mr. CONYERS. Yes. 
Mr. GONZALES. At the time I accepted the recommendation—Mr. 

Chairman, I don’t recall whether or not I was aware of that. 
But I will tell you this: I was certainly aware of the fact that the 

senior senator had lost confidence in Mr. Iglesias beginning in the 
fall of 2005, and that we had had several phone conversations 
where he had expressed serious concerns or reservations about the 
performance of the person that he recommended for that position. 

Mr. CONYERS. Yes. And they had communicated directly with 
Karl Rove and Senator Domenici. You were aware of that? 

Mr. GONZALES. Mr. Chairman——
Mr. CONYERS. No. You are not under oath, and you said you al-

ways tell the truth. 
Mr. GONZALES. My answers would be the same, Mr. Chairman. 

I want to be sure that I give the Committee the most accurate and 
most complete answer that——

Mr. CONYERS. Yes. So, what are you saying? 
Mr. GONZALES. Well, what I know is——
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Mr. CONYERS. You need more information and you want to see 
the reviews? 

Mr. GONZALES. Of course I would like to see exactly what he 
said. But I was aware of the fact——

Mr. CONYERS. All right. 
Mr. GONZALES. At the time I made my decision, I was aware of 

the fact, of course, that Senator Domenici, of course, had called me 
several times. Mr. Rove, in a conversation that he had with me, 
raised concerns about voter fraud prosecutions in three jurisdic-
tions in the country, including New Mexico. My recollection is that 
occurred sometime in the fall of 2006. 

I don’t have any specific recollection that when I made my deci-
sion I was aware of the specific conversations that Mr. Friedrich, 
I believe, may have testified to. 

Mr. CONYERS. Thank you. 
Mr. Lamar Smith, please? 
Mr. SMITH. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. 
Mr. Attorney General, let me go to what I consider to be the 

heart of the matter and ask you a series of questions. 
The first is this: Did you seek the resignation of any U.S. attor-

ney to retaliate for, interfere with, or gain a partisan advantage in 
any case or investigation, whether about public corruption or any 
other type of offense? 

Mr. GONZALES. I wouldn’t do that, Congressman Smith. I would 
not retaliate for partisan political reasons. That is not something 
that I believe is acceptable, and would not tolerate. 

Mr. SMITH. Did the White House ever ask you to seek the res-
ignation of any U.S. attorney in order to retaliate for, interfere 
with, or gain a partisan advantage in any case or investigation, 
whether about public corruption or any other offense? 

Mr. GONZALES. Not that I recall, Congressman. I don’t believe 
that the White House ever did. 

Mr. SMITH. Have you ever intended to mislead or misinform Con-
gress through any of your statements or testimony about the U.S. 
attorneys matter? 

Mr. GONZALES. Of course not. 
Now, I realize I have been inartful in some of my statements to 

the press; overly broad, perhaps, in my zeal to come out and defend 
the department. I have said things that I shouldn’t have without 
first going back and reviewing thousands of pages of documents. 

But in everything that I have done here, the principles that I 
have tried to support are truthfulness and being forthcoming, and 
accountability. And that is why we have provided thousands of 
pages of very internal, deliberative documents, why we have made 
DOJ officials available for interviews and for testimonies: because 
I want to reassure the American public and this Committee that 
nothing improper happened here. 

Mr. SMITH. Mr. Attorney General, let me go to my last question. 
And feel free to expound on your answer. 

Do you believe the U.S. attorneys controversy has caused any 
unmerited damage to the Department of Justice and its ability to 
effectively pursue its mission of law enforcement? And if so, how? 
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Mr. GONZALES. Well, clearly, I mean, it has been an unfortunate 
episode. And obviously, it is something that I have to deal with as 
head of the department. 

I always worry about morale. I think every Cabinet official every 
day should wake up thinking about, ‘‘Okay, is the morale of the de-
partment where it should be? Am I doing everything I can to be 
the most effective leader of the department?’’

And so, of course, that is something that I worry about. I have 
indicated, I have spoken to all United States attorneys about this 
issue. I have told them, ‘‘Be focused on your job. I don’t expect a 
single investigation, a single prosecution to be sped up or slowed 
down by what is happening here,’’ and we will focus on making 
sure that Congress is provided the information that it needs to re-
assure itself that nothing improper happened here. 

But at the end of the day, what the American people are focused 
on, I think—they want to know that the Department of Justice is 
doing its part to make sure that our country is safe from terrorism, 
is doing our part to make sure that our neighborhoods are safe 
from violent crime and doing our part to make sure that our kids 
are safe from predators and pedophiles. 

Mr. SMITH. Thank you, Mr. Attorney General. 
Thank you, Mr. Chairman. 
Mr. CONYERS. Thank you very much. 
The Chair recognizes the Chairwoman of the Commercial and 

Administrative Law Subcommittee, Linda Sánchez. 
Ms. SÁNCHEZ. I thank the Chairman. 
Good morning, Mr. Gonzales. 
Mr. Gonzales, you have consistently maintained that only eight 

U.S. attorneys were forced out of their positions. Yet today’s Wash-
ington Post states that there was a ninth, Todd Graves. 

Are there any more U.S. attorneys that we should know about 
that were forced out? 

Mr. GONZALES. Congresswoman, it is always been my under-
standing that this focus has been on the eight United States attor-
neys that were asked to resign last December 7th and June 14th, 
including Bud Cummins. 

Ms. SÁNCHEZ. Mr. Attorney General, with all due respect, in 
page two of your testimony that you have previously given, you 
stated that there were only eight that were forced out. 

Mr. GONZALES. As part of this process—as part of this review 
process that I asked Mr. Sampson to conduct and which resulted 
in the culmination in December of 2006, these were the individuals 
that this process identified as where changes would be appropriate. 

Now, clearly, throughout my tenure as Attorney General and 
throughout the tenure of my predecessors and other Attorney Gen-
erals, U.S. attorneys have left the department for a variety of rea-
sons. So that happens. 

Ms. SÁNCHEZ. Let’s stop there. Are you familiar with the former 
U.S. attorney in Los Angeles, Debra Wong Yang? 

Mr. GONZALES. Yes. 
Ms. SÁNCHEZ. And are you aware the she resigned her position 

in October of 2006 and took a position with a private law firm? 
Mr. GONZALES. Yes, I am. 
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Ms. SÁNCHEZ. Do you have information as to whether Ms. Yang’s 
resignation was entirely voluntary? 

Mr. GONZALES. From what I know, Ms. Yang’s resignation was 
entirely voluntary. She did a wonderful job and——

Ms. SÁNCHEZ. Now, are you aware that when Ms. Yang went to 
this firm, she received what has been reported as a $1.5 million 
bonus for joining the private law firm? 

Mr. GONZALES. I don’t know what she received. But whatever it 
was, it was a bargain for the firm because she is an outstanding 
lawyer. 

Ms. SÁNCHEZ. Are you aware of any reason why she would have 
been given such an extraordinary bonus payment to hire an indi-
vidual like her? 

Mr. GONZALES. I suspect that given her outstanding qualifica-
tions, the fact that she is a woman, an Asian-American, would 
make her particularly attractive to a private firm. 

Ms. SÁNCHEZ. So you think a $1.5 million signing bonus is typ-
ical for a situation like that? 

Mr. GONZALES. Again, that is a decision for that firm to make. 
Ms. SÁNCHEZ. Okay. Are you aware—and this has been reported 

in the press—that when she was hired by the firm, Ms. Yang was 
conducting an active investigation into Republican Congressman 
Jerry Lewis and his financial dealings with a particular lobbying 
firm? Were you aware of that? 

Mr. GONZALES. I may have been aware of that. Sitting here 
today, I can’t say that I was aware of that. But that is very likely. 

We have public corruption investigations and prosecutions that 
are occurring every day all over the country, Congresswoman. So 
it would not be unusual that such——

Ms. SÁNCHEZ. Well, let me tell you what concerns me. What con-
cerns me are the reports of the same firm that hired Ms. Yang 
away from her post as a U.S. attorney, with a large bonus pay-
ment, also, coincidentally, happens to be the firm that represents 
Mr. Lewis in this matter. Does that coincidence trouble you at all? 

Mr. GONZALES. Not at all, because, again, what we have to re-
member is that for—the American people need to understand 
this—is that these investigations are not run primarily by the 
United States attorneys. They are handled by assistant United 
States attorneys, career prosecutors. And so these——

Ms. SÁNCHEZ. She had no role in the investigation of Mr. Lewis? 
Mr. GONZALES [continuing]. These investigations, these prosecu-

tions continue, as they should. This great institution is built to 
withstand departures of U.S. attorneys and attorneys general. 

Ms. SÁNCHEZ. So you don’t think it is inappropriate for a U.S. 
attorney to accept a lucrative job offer from a law firm representing 
the target of one of their active investigations in a position that she 
held just prior to going to that law firm? You don’t think that that 
is inappropriate? 

Mr. GONZALES. Again——
Ms. SÁNCHEZ. You don’t think that there is perhaps at least an 

appearance of a conflict of interest——
Mr. GONZALES. Congresswoman Sánchez, I am presuming, know-

ing Deb Yang the way that I do and the people in that firm, that 
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she would be recused from anything related to that matter as a 
member of that firm. 

And, again, what is important for the American people to under-
stand is, despite her departure, that case will continue, as it 
should. 

Ms. SÁNCHEZ. So you are not concerned even with the appear-
ance of conflicts of interest. It doesn’t trouble you at all——

Mr. GONZALES. I am always concerned about the appearance of 
a conflict——

Ms. SÁNCHEZ [continuing]. Especially at a point when the Justice 
Department is under scrutiny, the morale is probably the lowest 
that it has been in decades, and people are questioning the integ-
rity of the DOJ to act in an evenhanded and fair manner. 

Mr. GONZALES. Of course, as head of the department, I am al-
ways concerned about the appearance and the perception. Of course 
I am. 

But, again, this is more of a perception for the law firm as op-
posed to the Department of Justice because, as far as I know, we 
had nothing to do with placing Ms. Yang in that law firm. And as 
far as I know, nothing about that investigation has been impacted 
or affected in any way by virtue of her going to work in that firm. 

Ms. SÁNCHEZ. What about this: Are you aware that 1 month be-
fore Ms. Yang resigned her post White House Counsel Harriet 
Miers had asked Kyle Sampson if Ms. Yang planned to keep her 
post or, as in Mr. Sampson’s words to our investigators, ‘‘whether 
a vacancy could be created there in Los Angeles’’? Were you aware 
of that? 

Mr. GONZALES. I think I may be aware of that, based on my re-
view. I can’t remember now whether or not that is reflected in the 
document. 

Let me just say this, a couple things about that. 
Ms. Yang, when I said she left voluntarily, I think she left invol-

untarily, in that she had to leave for financial reasons. I think if 
she could have, she would have stayed. But I think she had to 
leave for financial reasons. 

Mr. CONYERS. Former Chairman Jim Sensenbrenner of Wis-
consin? 

Ms. SÁNCHEZ. Mr. Chairman, if I could just beg your indulgence 
for 10 more seconds to ask unanimous consent that an article by 
The New York Times regarding the Yang matter be placed into the 
record. 

Mr. CONYERS. Without objection, so ordered. 
[The article follows:]
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ARTICLE PUBLISHED IN THE NEW YORK TIMES, MAY 4, 2007, SUBMITTED BY THE HON-
ORABLE LINDA T. SÁNCHEZ, A REPRESENTATIVE IN CONGRESS FROM THE STATE OF 
CALIFORNIA, AND MEMBER, COMMITTEE ON THE JUDICIARY

VerDate 0ct 09 2002 12:30 Jan 30, 2008 Jkt 000000 PO 00000 Frm 00045 Fmt 6633 Sfmt 6621 H:\WORK\FULL\051007\35245.000 HJUD1 PsN: 35245 1-
1.

ep
s



40

VerDate 0ct 09 2002 12:30 Jan 30, 2008 Jkt 000000 PO 00000 Frm 00046 Fmt 6633 Sfmt 6621 H:\WORK\FULL\051007\35245.000 HJUD1 PsN: 35245 1-
2.

ep
s



41

Mr. LUNGREN. Reserving the right to object. 
Mr. CONYERS. For what purpose would you object to putting that 

in the record? 
Mr. LUNGREN. Because we have identified a fellow Member of 

Congress as a specific target of investigation, it has been put on 
the record, and I think we ought to be very careful about that be-
fore we start besmirching Members’ names around. 

Mr. CONYERS. We are not besmirching. This is public informa-
tion, Mr. Lungren, and I am going to allow it, and recognize the 
former Chairman of the Committee. 

Mr. LUNGREN. I do object, Mr. Chairman. 
Ms. SÁNCHEZ. I thank the Chairman. 
Mr. SENSENBRENNER. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. I have a couple 

of questions about public corruption investigations as well. 
In January of 2006, the former legislative director to Representa-

tive William Jefferson of Louisiana, Brett Pfeffer, pleaded guilty to 
aiding and abetting the bribery of a public official and conspiracy. 
In May of 2006, Vernon Jackson pled guilty in Federal court to 
bribing Representative Jefferson with more than $400,000 of pay-
ments. It has been on the public record that during a execution of 
a search warrant in Representative Jefferson’s house, there was 
$90,000 of cold cash that was found in Representative Jefferson’s 
freezer. 

And all of that was a year ago. My constituents are asking me 
when something is going to happen, whether an indictment is going 
to be returned or whether the Justice Department is going to make 
an announcement that there is insufficient evidence to prosecute 
Representative Jefferson. 

When can the public expect some news one way or the other on 
this issue? 

Mr. GONZALES. Congressman, you know I cannot talk about that. 
Mr. SENSENBRENNER. Well, everybody is talking about it except 

you. 
And, you know, this is kind of embarrassing, because this Com-

mittee—and it was on my watch when all of this happened—is 
asked questions about what kind of oversight are we doing over the 
Department of Justice. 

And the two guilty pleas were last year. The raid on Mr. Jeffer-
son’s house was, I believe, earlier than that. And then there was 
the raid on his office that posed a whole host of legal problems that 
are currently on appeal and will be argued next week before the 
United States Court of Appeals for the D.C. Circuit. 

I am just interested in finding out when this matter is going to 
be brought to conclusion, because we authorize and appropriate a 
heck of a lot of money to run your department and people are won-
dering what the dickens is going on. 

Mr. GONZALES. I have every confidence that the prosecutors in 
this case, as the prosecutors in all these cases, they follow the evi-
dence. And at the appropriate time, they will take the appropriate 
action, Congressman. 

That is all that I can say with respect to this particular case. 
Mr. SENSENBRENNER. Would you believe that the legal issues 

that were raised both by Mr. Jefferson and by the counsel to the 
clerk of the House of Representatives on the raid on Jefferson’s of-
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fice in this very building has ended up slowing a decision on 
whether or not to indict Mr. Jefferson? 

Mr. GONZALES. Congressman, I am not going to comment on 
that. I don’t think it would be appropriate. At the appropriate time, 
I hope that I can have more to say about this matter. 

Mr. SENSENBRENNER. Well, I would hope that the appropriate 
time would be pretty soon. Because the people’s confidence in your 
department has been further eroded, separate and apart from the 
U.S. attorney controversy, because of the delay in dealing with this 
matter. 

There is a man who has already been convicted of bribing the 
representative. My learning about the crime of bribery in law 
school says that in order to obtain a conviction there has to be a 
briber and the bribee. 

The briber has been convicted. The alleged bribee has not even 
been indicted. And I think that there is a disconnect involved in 
this in the eyes of the public. 

And we all suffer as a result of that, as Members of Congress, 
that something is going on that hasn’t been resolved. 

I have made my point. I hope that you will tell your prosecutors 
to wrap this thing up and to let the public know as soon as they 
possibly can. And I hope that that is really soon. 

And I yield the——
Mr. LUNGREN. Would the gentleman yield? 
Mr. SENSENBRENNER. And I yield the balance of my time to the 

gentleman from Utah, Mr. Cannon. 
Mr. CANNON. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. 
We have been having a bit of a discussion over here. And I would 

just like to ask—and probably yield back to the gentleman so that 
he can yield to Mr. Lungren. 

But I don’t recall that Mr. Lewis has been identified as a target 
in an investigation. And I would like to ask the gentlelady if she 
is aware that he has been identified as a target. 

Mr. SENSENBRENNER. I yield to the gentlewoman from California, 
Ms. Sánchez. 

Ms. SÁNCHEZ. I believe if you look at The New York Times article 
that was posted, that it states, ‘‘Ms. Yang was investigating Jerry 
Lewis, who was Chairman of the powerful House Appropriations 
Committee.’’

Mr. SENSENBRENNER. I further yield to the gentleman from Utah, 
Mr. Cannon. 

Mr. CANNON. Thank you, Mr. Sensenbrenner. But I would appre-
ciate it if you would yield to the gentleman from California——

Mr. SENSENBRENNER. I yield to the gentleman from California, 
Mr. Lungren. 

Mr. LUNGREN. As anybody knows, there is a huge difference be-
tween an investigation and a target. 

When I was attorney general of the State of California, we had 
investigations of literally hundreds of public officials. When some-
one brings an accusation, you have to look at it. That is a very dif-
ferent thing than being a target. 

We take extreme caution to make sure you do not besmirch the 
reputations of people, because that is unfair. And that is the point 
I was trying to make. 
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We in this Congress 20 years ago besmirched the reputation——
Mr. SENSENBRENNER. Reclaiming my time before it is expired, I 

would just point out that in the Jefferson case, there have been 
people who have been convicted of misconduct involving Mr. Jeffer-
son. With The New York Times article, there has not been an iden-
tification that Representative Lewis is even a target. 

Mr. CONYERS. Just a moment. I will let Attorney General 
Gonzales respond. 

Mr. GONZALES. Mr. Chairman, so that there is no misunder-
standing, the department has not confirmed, is not confirming that 
Mr. Lewis is a target. 

Ms. SÁNCHEZ. Mr. Chairman, could I beg your indulgence for 30 
seconds? 

Mr. SENSENBRENNER. Mr. Chairman, I ask unanimous consent I 
be given an additional 30 seconds to yield to her. 

Mr. CONYERS. Without objection, so ordered. 
Mr. SENSENBRENNER. I yield. 
Ms. SÁNCHEZ. I appreciate you yielding. 
Just to set the record straight, the question that I put to the At-

torney General was Ms. Yang was conducting an active investiga-
tion. I didn’t say ‘‘target.’’ I said ‘‘conducting an investigation.’’ My 
words seem to get twisted in this Committee and more import 
given to basic questions and sinister——

Mr. CANNON. Point of personal privilege, Mr. Chairman. 
Ms. SÁNCHEZ [continuing]. Attributed to them. 
And, with that, I will yield back to the gentleman from Wis-

consin. 
Mr. CANNON. Point of personal privilege, Mr. Chairman. I stated 

correctly the word used by the gentlelady from California. 
Mr. CONYERS. The Chair recognizes the Subcommittee Chairman 

on the Constitution, Jerry Nadler. 
Mr. CANNON. Mr. Chairman, I make a point of order and ask 

that the gentlelady’s words be taken down. 
Mr. CONYERS. Come on, now. Let the——
Mr. CANNON. I am happy with an apology, but the gentlelady 

used the word ‘‘target,’’ and that is exceedingly inappropriate under 
the circumstances. 

Mr. CONYERS. Mr. Cannon, the record is being taken. This will 
all come out now. I have no intention of delaying the appearance 
of the Attorney General of the United States while we take down 
the words of someone. 

Mr. CANNON. The Chairman knows it is exceedingly hard to be 
gracious in this Committee, and apologizing would be appropriate, 
but otherwise I insist that the gentlelady’s words be taken down 
as a point of order. 

Ms. SÁNCHEZ. If the gentleman will yield, I don’t recall—and I 
have the questions in front of me—using the word ‘‘target.’’ Had I 
used it, I certainly apologize for using that word. My under-
standing is my questions dealt with——

Mr. CONYERS. Will the gentlelady agree to withdraw any ref-
erence to ‘‘target’’ from the record if it is there? 

Ms. SÁNCHEZ. I would. I would, Mr. Chairman. If it will expedite 
this hearing, I will. 

Mr. CONYERS. Thank you. 
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Mr. CANNON. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. I withdraw my point of 
order. 

Mr. CONYERS. Thank you very much. 
Mr. Nadler? 
Mr. NADLER. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. 
Mr. Attorney General, when did Monica Goodling start in her 

role as special counsel to you and the White House liaison? 
Mr. GONZALES. Congressman, I am not sure the exact date, but 

I would be happy——
Mr. NADLER. Roughly? 
Mr. GONZALES. I am not sure. I would have to get back to you. 
Mr. NADLER. Can you give me the year? 
Mr. GONZALES. You know, I don’t whether or not it was in the 

fall of 2005—sometime in 2005. 
Mr. NADLER. Roughly, you know, okay. 
Now, to your knowledge, was Ms. Goodling involved in the hiring 

decisions of career assistant U.S. attorneys at any point? 
Mr. GONZALES. I am certainly aware, now, of allegations that—

well, she used to be the deputy, of course, in the Executive Office 
of the United States Attorneys. And so there she would have some 
role with respect to the hiring of career assistant United States——

Mr. NADLER. As special counsel and White House liaison, when 
she had that position, was she involved? 

Mr. GONZALES. I think she did have some role in that position. 
Mr. NADLER. Isn’t that process reserved for U.S. attorneys, and 

in some cases for the Executive Office of the United States Attor-
neys? 

Mr. GONZALES. Is what——
Mr. NADLER. The selection process for assistant USAs. 
Mr. GONZALES. Typically, that is something that is conducted 

within the office of the specific United States attorneys’ offices. 
There would be, however, if you are talking about a situation 
where you had an interim United States attorney, there are——

Mr. NADLER. Well, we weren’t talking about interim attorneys. 
We were talking about generally. 

Now, allegations have been might that Ms. Goodling considered 
the political affiliations of career AUSA applicants. Would you 
agree that, if that is true, that practice would violate not only De-
partment of Justice policy but also Federal law? 

Mr. GONZALES. In fact, those are very, very serious allegations. 
And if that happened, it shouldn’t have happened. 

Mr. NADLER. Now, Mr. Attorney General, when this Committee 
asked Ms. Goodling to testify in front of us, she claimed her fifth 
amendment right, which says you can’t be forced to—what is the 
word—incriminate yourself with respect to a crime. 

Can you tell this Committee, from your stewardship of the de-
partment, what crimes there were that it might have been reason-
able for her to think that her testimony might incriminate her or 
anybody else in? 

Mr. GONZALES. Well, I can’t do that, Congressman. 
Obviously, it has always been my expectation and hope that Jus-

tice Department employees or former Justice Department employ-
ees would come forward and cooperate in connection with this in-
vestigation. I offered up everyone. 
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Mr. NADLER. But you are not aware of any—when someone who 
is the Deputy Attorney General, or special counsel to the Attorney 
General, says that her testimony about the U.S. attorneys matter 
might implicate her in a crime, you are not aware of any crimes 
that she might have been referring to? 

Mr. GONZALES. I offered her up——
Mr. NADLER. Or speaking of, I should say. 
Mr. GONZALES [continuing]. To come testify. 
Mr. NADLER. What? 
Mr. GONZALES. As an initial matter of course, I offered up people 

on my staff——
Mr. NADLER. You are not aware of that. 
Now, you have testified that you ask yourself every day whether 

you can be effective as the head of the Department of Justice. Did 
you consider that, by many accounts, the morale at the Department 
of Justice and throughout the U.S. attorney community is at its 
lowest level since just after Watergate? 

Mr. GONZALES. Did I consider that—I don’t know what is the 
source of that statement. 

Mr. NADLER. Well, let me give you a different statement, then. 
The recent ABC-Washington Post poll reports that 67 percent of the 
American people believe that the firings of U.S. attorneys were for 
political reasons, not for performance-based reasons. And, indeed, 
former Deputy Attorney General Comey said that the people who 
were fired had the highest performance, that they weren’t for per-
formance-based reasons. 

If the American people don’t believe you about this matter, how 
can they have confidence in other things you claim or that public 
corruption cases brought by your department are not similarly 
based on political considerations? 

Mr. GONZALES. I think the American people are most concerned 
about the things that I alluded to earlier, Congressman. And that 
is, is our country safe from terrorism? Are we making our neigh-
borhoods safe? Are we protecting our kids? 

I will work as hard as I can, working with this Committee and 
working with DOJ employees, to reassure the American people that 
this department is focused on doing its job. 

Mr. NADLER. But you have a situation where most people believe 
that you didn’t tell the truth about the U.S. attorneys. And if that 
is the case—they may be concerned about terrorism and ought to 
be, obviously, but it is a separate issue. 

If most people believe that the United States Attorney General 
has not told the truth about why these U.S. attorneys were fired, 
how can they have confidence in your job? 

Mr. GONZALES. I don’t believe that is an accurate statement. And 
what I am trying to do in appearances like this is to set the record 
straight. 

Mr. NADLER. Well, 67 percent of the American people, according 
to the ABC-Washington Post poll, believe that the firings of the 
U.S. attorneys were for political reasons and not for performance-
based reasons, which is exactly the opposite of what you have testi-
fied to. 

Mr. GONZALES. I don’t know when that poll was taken. 
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But, again, we have been very, very forthcoming, Congressman, 
in terms of our testimony——

Mr. NADLER. Well, all right. That is a matter of opinion. 
But let me ask you this: If it is true, as you have testified, that 

you had very little personal involvement in the decision to fire the 
eight U.S. attorneys, you delegated that, you weren’t really familiar 
with the reasons and the specifics—and that is what you said—and 
did not know the reasons some of them were on the list, how can 
we believe that you were involved in a hands-on manner in run-
ning the department in numerous other important issues? 

Mr. GONZALES. Look at the record of the department. Look at the 
record of the department. 

Mr. NADLER. No, that doesn’t answer the question. If you have 
stated to this Committee and to other Committees that in the mat-
ter of firing eight U.S. attorneys which you signed off on, you 
signed off on it without really knowing why or what their perform-
ance was, how can we believe that you really know what is going 
on in the department? 

Mr. GONZALES. I think I was justified as head of the department 
to rely upon the people whose judgment that I valued, people who 
would know a lot more about the performance of United States at-
torneys. I think as head of the department I was justified in doing 
so. 

Now, in hindsight, I have already said, I would have used a proc-
ess that was more vigorous. There is no question about that. But, 
again, Congressman, I would say, look at the record of the depart-
ment in a wide variety of areas and——

Mr. NADLER. Well, let’s look at the record of the department in 
a different area: national security letters. Why is the government 
issuing NSLs to conduct fishing expeditions or, as the I.G. put it, 
to access NSL information about parties two or three steps re-
moved from their subjects without determining if these contacts are 
real suspicious connections? 

Mr. GONZALES. Well, of course, the I.G. also said that national 
security letters are indispensable—indispensable. 

Mr. NADLER. That is not the question. Excuse me. National secu-
rity letters properly used may be indispensable. But they were 
abused. That was the I.G——

Mr. GONZALES. There is no question about that. 
Mr. NADLER. So why is the department issuing NSLs to con-

duct—I will just repeat the question—to conduct fishing expedi-
tions, as the I.G. put it——

Mr. CONYERS. The gentleman’s time has expired. 
Mr. NADLER. May I have 1 additional minute? 
Mr. CONYERS. Finish the question. 
Mr. NADLER. Thanks. 
To access NSL information about parties two or three times re-

moved from their subjects without determining if these contacts are 
real suspicious connections? 

Let me add to that, why is there no policy or practice of destroy-
ing information collected thusly, wrongly collected on innocent 
Americans? 

Mr. GONZALES. There is a long answer I need to give with respect 
to NSLs. I am not sure whether or not now is the time to do it. 
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But the I.G. identified some very serious issues with respect to 
the FBI’s use of national security letters. No question they are an 
indispensable tool, but they have got to be used in a responsible 
manner, and we failed to do that. We did. We failed to do that. 

And the American people need to understand that we are taking 
steps to ensure that that doesn’t happen again. The standard is 
whether or not is it relevant to a national security investigation. 

Mr. NADLER. Are you taking steps to destroy information on peo-
ple who are not involved in terrorism? 

Mr. GONZALES. Yes. If it is not relevant to a national security in-
vestigation, yes, we are taking steps. 

Mr. NADLER. Well, the testimony was that those records were not 
being destroyed. 

Mr. CONYERS. The Chair recognizes the gentleman from North 
Carolina, Howard Coble. 

Mr. COBLE. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. 
And, General, good to have you on the Hill. I am going to pursue 

a different line of questioning. If time permits, I am going to come 
back to the U.S. attorney situation. 

General, I am particularly interesting in the activities of the 
Computer Crime and Intellectual Properties Section, known as 
CCIP, at the Department of Justice. 

Intellectual property theft is an enormous theft, as you and we 
all know. Are you confident, General, that the Justice Department 
has the necessary tools to investigate and prosecute high-level in-
tellectual property cases that could severely interrupt or eliminate 
international criminal networks who are using intellectual property 
piracy to fund their organizations, A? 

And B, I am told that there may be an insufficient number of 
FBI special agents at the department who, to successfully work 
these complicated cases. 

And finally, C, General, how can we more successfully prevent or 
prosecute counterfeiting and intellectual piracy crimes in the 
United States and around the world? 

That is a three-part question I threw at you. 
Mr. GONZALES. Let me start with the last one, in terms of what 

we can do to work against counterfeiting. 
One is prosecution, and utilizing the tools that Congress has 

given us to go after counterfeiters. 
This is not an issue that we can deal with solely through the 

United States. We have to have the cooperation of our friends and 
allies around the world. And so, when I travel around the world, 
intellectual-property theft is always an issue that I raise. Because 
we can’t successfully deal with it here in this country. 

The second way to deal with counterfeiting is education, to edu-
cate the public about the dangers of counterfeiting. For example, 
if you are talking about counterfeiting of drugs, that could be dan-
gerous to the consumer. If you are talking about counterfeiting of 
an airplane part, that could be dangerous to people who fly on air-
planes. And so education is a very important part of that. 

Whether or not we have sufficient agents working on these com-
plicated cases, I suspect if I were to ask the director he would say 
we always need more resources. You always need more agents, be-
cause these are very, very complicated cases. 
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The whole area of, you know, computer technology, the Internet, 
it is wonderful for consumers. It is wonderful for the American peo-
ple. But the changes in technology are such that in the hands of 
criminals, in the hands of terrorists, it presents unique challenges 
to those of us in the law enforcement community. 

Criminals and terrorists will pay to advance technology. They see 
what we do. And so when we do something to defend against this 
kind of theft, defend against these kind of criminal activities, then 
they will go out and they will pay top dollar for the top innovators. 
And they get changes in technology, new encryption. And it makes 
it much more difficult for us to track them. 

So this is a continuing struggle. It is a war on many fronts, 
whether you are talking about Internet pharmacies that are spring-
ing up that are illegitimate, whether or not you are talking about 
Internet crimes involving our children. This is a real war that is 
being waged over the Internet, being waged through technology. 

And I do sometimes worry that we don’t have the best minds on 
this, we don’t have adequate resources. And I think that is some-
thing that I would love to talk to Congress about because I worry 
about this very much. 

Mr. COBLE. Well, I, too, worry about it, General, and I am con-
cerned. I hope that the American public is aware of the threat that 
is potentially posed by this problem. But in any event, I thank you 
for that. 

Now let’s come back to the U.S. attorney situation. Since the 
U.S. attorney situation arose, General, have you implemented any 
new processes or procedures governing or dictating the dismissal of 
U.S. attorneys to ensure that a similar situation will not occur in 
the future in either this or future Administrations? 

Mr. GONZALES. I have certainly thought about what I would have 
done differently in terms of a more vigorous and a little bit more 
formal process. 

But I want to emphasize something for the Committee, and this 
is very important. I think to a person, in terms of the U.S. attor-
neys that I have spoken with, they don’t want a formal review 
process. They don’t like it. They don’t want it. 

They do want to be told if there are issues with their perform-
ance, have somebody let them know ahead of time and give them 
an opportunity to correct it. 

The other reason I would resist a formal process is because we 
all serve at the pleasure of the President. And if, in fact, we had 
a formal process and that formal process says Al Gonzales is doing 
well, or that this U.S. attorney is doing well, politically it may 
make it more difficult for the President to exercise his constitu-
tional authority. 

So we don’t want a formal process per se, but I think something 
a little bit more structured, something a little bit more vigorous 
would have made sense. 

And clearly I think one thing that we are going to do is at least 
once a year every United States attorney is going to sit down with 
either myself or the Deputy Attorney General and we are going to 
have a very candid conversation about issues and problems in their 
districts. If I have heard of complaints from someone that is a 
Member of Congress, it gives me an opportunity or the DAG, the 
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Deputy Attorney General, an opportunity to tell the U.S. attorney 
what we are hearing. 

So I think that is something that needs to be in place. That has 
never been in place before. 

The level of communication between main Justice and our United 
States attorneys, what I have discovered, is not very good. We can 
do better, and I think we are going to make it better. 

Mr. COBLE. And I want to follow up, General, with the counter-
feiting and piracy problem subsequently. 

And, Mr. Chairman, I see my red light is illuminated. So I will 
sit down and shut up. 

Mr. CONYERS. Well, you can submit the question to him to be an-
swered later. 

Mr. COBLE. I thank you. 
Mr. CONYERS. The Subcommittee Chairman on Crime, Bobby 

Scott of Virginia? 
Mr. SCOTT. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. 
And thank you, Mr. Gonzales, for being with us today. I wanted 

to pose a question and get a response in writing later from you. 
Representative Wolf, Representative Maloney and I wrote you a 

letter a few months ago, recommending and requesting that you 
make better use of the tough measures in the Protect Act and the 
Adam Walsh Act to go after domestic traffickers in this country, 
rather than using measures only involving force, fraud and coer-
cion. The bills we passed make it much easier to go after the noto-
rious and brutal system of domestic prostitution. And we are going 
to ask you why you are not making better use of that information. 

Last week, we also had a vote on potential discrimination in the 
Head Start program. You have not been able to discriminate in em-
ployment based on religion during the entirety of the 40 years of 
the Head Start program. An attempt was made to allow some to 
discriminate. 

Can we count on your opposition to any effort to water down the 
discrimination prohibitions in the Head Start program? 

Mr. GONZALES. Obviously, Congressman, that would be some-
thing that would be of concern to me. Whether or not I would op-
pose legislation, I have to look at it first. And the Administration 
speaks with one voice, but it is something I would look at very seri-
ously. 

Mr. SCOTT. Can you conceive of your support for a provision that 
would tell a prospective Head Start teacher that, ‘‘You can’t get a 
job here because of your religion’’? 

Mr. GONZALES. Well, Congressman, I would like to look at that. 
But, again, that would be something that I would be concerned 
about. 

Mr. SCOTT. One of the problems we have had in the Crime Sub-
committee is the situation where people do not want to cooperate 
with the police. There is a culture of no snitching and not coming 
forth to participate as witnesses. Part of the problem is we have 
to have confidence that the criminal justice system is impartial. 

Now, one of the questions that was asked, I think the gentleman 
from Texas asked, did the White House ask you to seek removal 
of a U.S. attorney for retaliation? Now, let me change that a little 
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bit. Did the White House ask you to seek the removal of any U.S. 
attorney? 

Mr. GONZALES. Congressman, I have a recollection of Mr. Rove 
raising concerns about prosecutions of voter fraud cases in three 
districts. Of course, I have now been made aware of the fact that 
there was a conversation with the President that basically men-
tioned the same thing. This was in October of 2006. 

There is a process within the White House Judicial Selection 
Committee process, where decisions are made with respect to the 
appointment of judges. That also involves the appointment of U.S. 
attorneys. It is conceivable that in those meetings, there was some 
discussion about someone leaving. But I don’t have any specific 
recollection——

Mr. SCOTT. The question of people leaving—we had the CRS do 
an investigation. And they only found 10 cases of U.S. attorneys 
leaving, other than the usual practice of a new set coming in, only 
10 in the last 25 years. And they found that each and every one 
of those is involved in a scandal or removed for cause. 

Can you give us the name of anyone in the last 25 years that 
you know of that CRS couldn’t find that was fired or asked to leave 
involuntarily, other than a scandal? 

Mr. GONZALES. I am not familiar with the CRS report. I don’t 
know how they conducted their review. 

I will tell you that there are many instances where someone en-
gages in certain kinds of conduct that are improper. There is a 
quiet conversation that occurs, and then that person decides, ‘‘I am 
going to leave voluntarily.’’ And so, I don’t know whether or not the 
CRS is capable of identifying those kinds of——

Mr. SCOTT. Okay. They couldn’t find one that didn’t leave other 
than for cause. 

Now, in your testimony you indicated that it would be an im-
proper reason for the removal of a U.S. attorney, and an improper 
reason would be the replacement of one or more U.S. attorneys in 
order to impede or speed along particular criminal investigations 
for illegitimate reasons. 

You call that improper. Wouldn’t that be illegal? 
Mr. GONZALES. Yes, that would be interference——
Mr. SCOTT. Okay. 
Mr. GONZALES [continuing]. Depending on the circumstances. 
Mr. SCOTT. Now, in light of the fact that some people have been 

designated as loyal Bushies, we know that some of the U.S. attor-
neys got telephone calls from political figures and were fired. Are 
you aware of any that got political phone calls, with attempts to 
apply political pressure, that were not fired? 

Mr. GONZALES. I would have to go back and look at that, Con-
gressman. 

Mr. SCOTT. The editorial that was put in the record indicates 
that Mrs. Yang had been designated—been called by you as one of 
the most respected U.S. attorneys in the country. The editorial says 
that Harriet Miers focused on only two U.S. attorneys for removal, 
her and one other. 

Can you explain how Mrs. Yang’s name got on that list of attor-
neys to be removed? 
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Mr. GONZALES. I don’t recall that her name was on the list of at-
torneys to be removed. But let me just say——

Mr. SCOTT. Well, was she not targeted by Harriet Miers? 
Mr. GONZALES. I recall knowing about Ms. Yang’s concern about 

remaining in the position because of the financial situation. She 
would have to—it was my understanding——

Mr. SCOTT. Was she not on a target list of Harriet Miers? 
Mr. GONZALES. I don’t recall her being on a target list for Harriet 

Miers. I think that Ms. Miers may have known about Ms. Yang’s 
concern about continuing to remain on the job for financial reasons. 
And therefore, that being a very important office, it would be un-
derstandable——

Mr. SCOTT. You dispute the editorial in The New York Times, 
May 4, 2007? 

Mr. GONZALES. I haven’t read the editorial, Congressman. What 
I am trying to tell you is that Ms. Miers may have known——

Mr. SCOTT. If you could respond in writing so that you can——
Mr. CONYERS. Time is expired. 
Mr. SCOTT. Mr. Chairman, could I ask just that he respond in 

writing to the allegations made in the editorial? Thank you. 
Mr. CONYERS. The gentleman from California, Elton Gallegly? 
Mr. GALLEGLY. Thank you very much, Mr. Chairman. 
Welcome, General Gonzales. 
As Members of this Committee and as Members of Congress, we 

all have varied priorities, as I am sure you are well aware. But I 
would hope that no priority for any Member of this Committee or 
this Congress is greater than working to make this nation as safe 
as possible, as it relates to another terrorist attack. 

Mr. Gonzales, The Washington Post reported just this morning 
that at least two members of an alleged terrorist cell in New Jersey 
were illegal aliens and had been stopped by the police repeatedly 
for traffic violations. 

This is eerily similar to the case of Mohammed Atta, who was 
here illegally and was pulled over by the Florida State Police for 
a traffic violation. A mere month later, he flew an airplane into the 
World Trade Center. 

What steps is the Department of Justice taking to ensure that 
illegal aliens who are stopped for traffic violations or other crimes 
are identified and deported? 

Mr. GONZALES. Well, of course, those stops generally would occur 
by State and local officials. 

Mr. GALLEGLY. Right. 
Mr. GONZALES. And the question is whether or not that informa-

tion is shared with the department and shared with the Depart-
ment of Homeland Security. And I know there has been a concerted 
effort by the Department of Homeland Security to try and encour-
age State and locals to be of more assistance in dealing with illegal 
aliens here in this country. 

And, obviously, some jurisdictions are prohibited by law from 
doing so. Some jurisdictions do not want to do so because they don’t 
have the resources, because they believe it will hurt their relation-
ships in the community. But some jurisdictions are stepping up 
and providing additional assistance. 
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And where in fact we can prosecute people, we do so. But I will 
be candid with you, Congressman: I mean, it is a question of re-
sources in many cases because you are talking about thousands 
and hundreds of thousands of people. And unless you are talking 
about someone who is engaged in a very serious crime, sometimes 
the resources are such that we have to look at prosecuting other 
crimes first. 

Mr. GALLEGLY. Well, I appreciate the answer, and I know that 
is an ongoing problem working with other jurisdictions. But, as you 
well know, history has a very, very strong history of repeating 
itself. That is the reason I asked that question. 

On an issue that is more directly related to your office, this past 
Saturday—and I am not normally one that quotes The Washington 
Post, but it was a source of a page-one story that interested me 
greatly. It was regarding the issue of illegal immigrants who have 
ignored and evaded deportation orders. 

These people, who are known as alien absconders, are not just 
people who came to the country illegally, but in many cases are 
those that have committed serious crimes in this country. 

The article points out that, as of April of this year, there is a 
backlog of over 636,000 illegal alien absconders. This number has 
more than doubled since the year 2001. 

What is the Department of Justice doing to identify, apprehend, 
and deport alien absconders and those that have flaunted the de-
portation orders by the United States courts? And are you satisfied 
with that as a priority? 

Mr. GONZALES. I think that we are doing everything we can do. 
But, quite frankly, again, because there are issues relating to re-

sources—there are also issues relating to space, bed space in our 
prisons. And bed space that can be contracted out from State and 
local jurisdictions. 

And so I am confident that we are doing everything that we can 
do. But, again, it is a question of seeing if we can find additional 
space to actually hold these people. 

And, again, I think this would be one reason why I think the 
President is supportive of comprehensive immigration reform that 
is workable. Because we have to have a system, whatever we do 
by Congress. And the President has laid out principles that he sup-
ports. 

But whatever it is, it has got to be one that is workable, where 
we don’t have a situation that someone who has been determined 
to be unlawfully in this country nonetheless is released because we 
have no place to put them. And then they hide in our neighbor-
hoods. 

Mr. GALLEGLY. In the last 18 months of your term, what specific 
steps are you planing to take to improve the process of prosecuting 
those who violate immigration laws, particularly drug smugglers 
and human trafficking? 

Mr. GONZALES. I think one of the things we are going to do is 
have a conversation with United States attorneys, get an assess-
ment about what additional resources may be available to throw at 
these particular cases, have a conversation perhaps with Harley 
Lappin, the director of prisons, to see is there anything else that 
we can do for additional bed space. What can we do in terms of 
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contracting out? Have more conversations with the Department of 
Homeland Security. So these are things that we could look at. 

But I think to really address this problem, it will probably re-
quire additional resources, and I think seriously requires a change 
in our immigration laws. We need to have a system that is com-
prehensive and one that is really workable. 

Mr. CONYERS. Time is expired. 
Mr. GALLEGLY. I see that the time has expired. 
I would just like to respond to the statement that, with all due 

respect, Attorney General, I think that the laws aren’t the primary 
problem. I think the will to enforce the laws as it relates to immi-
gration plays a very big role. 

And, Mr. Chairman, with your permission, because of the time 
situation, I would ask unanimous consent that we may be able to 
ask additional questions in writing and have them responded to 
and made a part of the record of the hearing. 

Mr. CONYERS. Absolutely. That has been understood, and we will 
continue that procedure. 

Mr. GALLEGLY. Thank you. 
Mr. CONYERS. The Chair of the Immigration Subcommittee, Zoe 

Lofgren? 
Ms. LOFGREN. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. 
I do have some questions on the U.S. attorney situation. But be-

fore I ask that, I would just like the Attorney General not to an-
swer today but to spend some time attending to the dreadful situa-
tion of the FBI name check. 

As of May 4th of this month, USCIS had sent and had pending 
300,000-plus names to the FBI; 155,000 of those name checks have 
been pending for more than 6 months. And we know, historically, 
that far less than 1 percent ever have any problem. 

But this is a real problem for two points of view. 
One, economically, if you have got somebody that needs to be 

cleared, this messes it up. And, as a matter of fact, I just got a call 
from a venture capitalist in Silicon Valley, this huge venture that 
could end up hiring hundreds of Americans, is just stalled because 
of a 3-year delay. They just can’t get any answer at all out of the 
engineer and the inventor that they know about. 

The other side is, for that less than 1 percent, we are not finding 
them, and that could be a threat. 

So I don’t want you to answer now, but I do hope that you will 
get back to this Committee, because it is an outrageous situation. 

Now I would like to inquire about the situation of U.S. Attorney 
Todd Graves. Here we have been pursuing—I am on the Sub-
committee of jurisdiction—we thought there was eight U.S. attor-
ney situations. And now, according to press reports, there is a 
ninth U.S. attorney situation. 

And I would like to know, the news media is reporting that Mr. 
Graves had been targeted for removal on Mr. Samson’s list as early 
as January of 2006. And one reason suggested in the press is that 
in November of 2005 the U.S. attorney, Mr. Graves, refused to sign 
onto a lawsuit that was proposed by main Justice accusing the 
State of Missouri of improper conduct regarding its voter rolls. 

Would you have recommended Mr. Graves for removal based on 
that exercise of his prosecutorial judgment? 
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Mr. GONZALES. I have no basis to believe that, in fact, that par-
ticular case has anything to do with Mr. Graves’ departure. I have 
spoken with the head of the Civil Rights Division this morning 
about this; obviously just became aware of Mr. Graves’ statements 
in today paper. I spoke with Wan Kim, head of the Civil Rights Di-
vision. He signed the complaint. He stands behind that particular 
case. He is not aware of any concerns that existed in that office. 

Now, we haven’t spoken to everyone in that office, but we are not 
aware of any concerns that existed in that office with respect to 
this particular case. The assistant U.S. attorney signed on the com-
plaint as well. Mr. Graves’ name is on the complaint. 

The case involved whether or not the voter lists were accurate 
in Missouri, and the Democratic secretary of state issued a state-
ment saying——

Ms. LOFGREN. Mr. Attorney General, are you aware that just last 
month this litigation was dismissed for lack of evidence? Doesn’t 
that suggest that the judgment not to file might have been the 
right one? 

Mr. GONZALES. Well, again, we are evaluating whether to appeal. 
But it is my understanding that the judge decided that the depart-
ment should not have sued the secretary of state but should have 
sued the local jurisdictions. So that is the primary basis for the dis-
missal, as I understand it. 

And, again, the Democratic secretary of state issued a statement 
saying basically, ‘‘You got us. Our roles are incomplete and inac-
curate.’’ And I think it is legitimate for the American people to ex-
pect that voting lists be reasonably accurate. That is what Con-
gress required in its laws. 

Ms. LOFGREN. I understand—and this is really based on press re-
ports so I don’t have any firsthand knowledge—that Mr. Schlozman 
had vote fraud experience but little prosecutorial experience, and 
that when Mr. Graves was left, that Mr. Schlozman was almost im-
mediately appointed by you as his replacement. 

I mean, just looking it at, doesn’t it look like there was some 
plan in place to replace this Mr. Graves with Mr. Schlozman re-
lated to this prosecution? And isn’t it true that the department’s 
own criteria for bringing lawsuits would tend to indicate that law-
suits would not be brought just before an election? 

Mr. GONZALES. The substance and timing of the—well, let me 
just say again that I spoke with the head of the Civil Rights Divi-
sion this morning and he stands behind this litigation. He believes 
it was an appropriate use of the department’s resources. And we 
will determine whether or not to——

Ms. LOFGREN. Well, I don’t want to be rude, Mr. Gonzales, but 
the bells are ringing and I just have 1 more second to read very 
briefly the quotes in the Boston Globe that says, ‘‘ ‘Schlozman was 
reshaping the Civil Rights Division,’ said Joe Rich, who was chief 
of the Voting Rights Section until 2005. In an interview he said, 
‘Schlozman didn’t know anything about voting law. All he knew 
was he wanted to make sure that Republicans were going to win.’ ’’

And that was from the career guy who got pushed out from the 
department. I would like your comments on that in writing later. 

I know my time has expired, Mr. Chairman. 
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Mr. CONYERS. Former attorney general of California, Daniel Lun-
gren? 

Mr. LUNGREN. Thank you very much, Mr. Chairman. 
Mr. Attorney General, when I was attorney general of California, 

I only had 1,000 lawyers and 5,000 employees. How many do you 
have? 

Mr. GONZALES. Approximately 110,000. 
Mr. LUNGREN. And how many lawyers? 
Mr. GONZALES. Oh, about, I think, 10,000 to 15,000. 
Mr. LUNGREN. And how many U.S. attorneys? 
Mr. GONZALES. We have 93 U.S. attorneys. 
Mr. LUNGREN. Do you actually delegate? 
Mr. GONZALES. Yes. 
Mr. LUNGREN. Do you delegate authority at times? 
Mr. GONZALES. Of course. 
Mr. LUNGREN. I mean, that seems to be a surprise here, that you 

would delegate. I mean, I delegated occasionally when I was attor-
ney general. And sometimes I found out that those to whom I dele-
gated responsibilities didn’t perform the way I thought they would, 
and tried to make some changes thereafter. 

But really, we sometimes confuse here, it seems to me, the ques-
tion of competence versus the question of criminality. And that is 
the concern that, of all Committees of the House, this ought to be 
of the highest priority. 

Let me ask you this: In terms of U.S. attorneys, do you expect 
that they should reflect the emphases of the President of the 
United States? 

And what I mean by that is, we have presidential elections every 
4 years. A President comes in and says, ‘‘I want to make crime-
fighting the number-one priority; I want to give assistance to the 
states with their drug-fighting; I want to assist the states in going 
after gangs.’’

Do you expect that your U.S. attorneys ought to at least pay 
some attention to the priorities of a President of the United States, 
that is, his Administration’s policies? 

Mr. GONZALES. Yes. In fact, we have a conversation with him 
when they come on board and we make it clear that the President 
is accountable to the American people for the policies and priorities 
which he campaigned on. And those can only be carried out by the 
Attorney General——

Mr. LUNGREN. But isn’t that political? 
Mr. GONZALES. Well, I think, with respect to policies and prior-

ities, one could say it is political, but that would be okay. That 
would be okay to do——

Mr. LUNGREN. I think so, but some people find that shocking. 
It has been said—and I know we are not supposed to counter edi-

torials of The New York Times and other articles, but I am aware 
of at least one case, in a U.S. attorney in California, in a prior Ad-
ministration, that left office. You won’t find a record that that per-
son left office because of lack of performance, but I happen to be-
lieve that is the case. We are acting around this place like U.S. at-
torneys are the product of the Immaculate Conception, and once 
they have been created that cannot be undone. 
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Now, let me ask you this about voter fraud: Do you believe that 
we ought to investigate voter fraud that might take place as the 
result of people who are dead still being on the rolls? 

Mr. GONZALES. Congressman, it is the law. We have an obliga-
tion to investigate and prosecute voter fraud. 

Where this notion that somehow voter fraud is a dirty word, I 
don’t understand it. Because you are talking about people stealing 
votes, canceling out legitimate votes. 

And so we have an obligation—as a minority, to me it is ex-
tremely important to make sure that votes count. And I think we 
have an obligation at the department to pursue voter fraud. 

Mr. LUNGREN. I have been a little confused by some of the state-
ments that have come out of the Justice Department and from you, 
quite frankly, Mr. Attorney General, about the propriety of review-
ing the performance of U.S. attorneys who might be performing 
well as attorneys but not be bringing forward the emphases or the 
priorities of the Administration. 

Do you think that is an appropriate thing to bring up in terms 
of a review, as opposed to whether or not they are good attorneys 
and they prosecute cases well; that is, the array of their resources 
with respect to the priorities of the Administration? 

Mr. GONZALES. I do. 
Mr. LUNGREN. And would that, could that be the grounds for 

making a determination as to whether a U.S. attorney stays? 
Mr. GONZALES. It could be. 
Mr. LUNGREN. Under the statute, does a U.S. attorney have a 

prescribed term? 
Mr. GONZALES. The statute says 4 years. But, of course, the stat-

ute also says that they may be removed by the President. 
Mr. LUNGREN. So it is a maximum of 4 years unless reappointed. 

Is that correct? 
Mr. GONZALES. What is customary—I wouldn’t say customary—

what often happens is that U.S. attorneys simply hold over unless 
there is a decision made by the President to make some kind of 
change. 

Mr. LUNGREN. So I am trying to——
Mr. GONZALES. What I would say is that this is a privilege. I 

have the privilege of serving as the Attorney General. If the Presi-
dent comes to me today and says, ‘‘I no longer have pleasure in you 
continuing to serve,’’ that is the way it works. 

Mr. LUNGREN. Did the President of the United States or anybody 
from the White House tell you to investigate or remove any U.S. 
attorney because they were launching a particular investigation 
against a Democrat or Republican for partisan reasons, or to back 
off of any such prosecution? 

Mr. GONZALES. They never said it to me. 
Mr. LUNGREN. Did you ever say that to anybody? 
Mr. GONZALES. No. 
Mr. LUNGREN. Anybody in your department say that that you 

know of? 
Mr. GONZALES. Not that I am aware of. 
Mr. LUNGREN. Thank you, Mr. Attorney General. 
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Mr. CONYERS. Mr. Attorney General, we are going to recess for 
the votes, of course. And we will resume immediately after the 
votes have taken place on the floor of the House. 

Thank you very much. 
[Recess.] 
Mr. CONYERS. The Committee will come to order. 
We thank you for your cooperation, Attorney General. 
The Chair recognizes the gentlelady from Houston, TX, Sheila 

Jackson Lee. 
Ms. JACKSON LEE. Thank you very much. 
Good afternoon, Mr. General. 
And let me thank the Chairman and the Ranking Member. This 

is a vital hearing and question-and-answer process for protecting 
the integrity of the Constitution and the integrity of your office, 
which I assume you have come today to be as open as you could 
be in order to ensure that that happens. 

Before I start the questioning on the matter at hand, let me 
share with you consternation and frustration that we have dealing 
with a question of the viability, the constitutionality of the prison 
system in the State of Texas. 

It goes really to the overall question that this chart that I will 
hold up suggests, is that under your tenure, starting from 2005, 
every civil rights case has gone down. It means police abuse, racial 
violence, hate crimes, human trafficking under your clock and 
under your watch, it has been a steady decline of prosecutions by 
the Attorney General. That poses a crisis for America. 

Let me just quickly ask for your assistance. You may not be able 
to answer this, but this is a crisis. 

I hold up an article that indicates that in Houston, TX, we will 
double the number of deaths in the Harris County jail—11 right 
now, 117 over 10 years—and a sheriff who is completely absent 
from the sensitivity of the constitutional rights of the inmates. 

Let me just quickly say to you that here is an example. Calvin 
Mack, a homeless and hardened drug addict, continued to bleed, 
continued to die. If you will, the person in the jail said, ‘‘What do 
you want me to do, get a Band-Aid?’’ a deputy quipped when he 
was asked to come to the cell block. Four hours passed before the 
officer called for medical help. By then Mack was all but dead. 

In the Texas Youth Commission, it says that a Texas Youth 
Commission officer was arrested for having sex with a female 
youth. 

And so my question to you is, it is clear that we have a crisis 
in the prosecution of constitutional rights of the underserved, if you 
will. We know if you are in jail, you have committed some sort of 
an offense, but you deserve the question of the Constitution. 

My question to you, one, I would like to have a meeting with all 
of your staff asking for an inspector generals’ investigation of the 
Harris County Jail and the Texas Youth Commission. You have let-
ters that I sent; you sent back saying, ‘‘We think you have con-
cerns. Send us more information.’’

I am happy to be an investigator for the DOJ. It is not my job 
right now. I am happy to participate with giving you family mem-
bers and others whose loved ones have died, but I believe this war-
rants an official Justice Department investigation to make good on 
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these low, low numbers of prosecuting civil rights, constitutional 
rights of any number of individuals. 

Can I yield to you just for the answer? I have letters from your 
department. You can review them. Can we work together to ensure 
the safety and security of youth inmates in the TYC, and those in 
the Harris County Jail? 

Mr. GONZALES. Yes. 
Ms. JACKSON LEE. I would look forward to a more extensive an-

swer and a meeting, and I will be happy to present family members 
and others. 

And I, likewise, in your capacity, invite you to Houston, TX, so 
that we can have a larger assessment of this situation. People are 
dying and this is prevalent across America, and I would welcome 
the opportunity to discuss, at another round, the whole question of 
police abuse and other issues. 

Let me just move forward more as we look at the issues at hand, 
and with all due respect, let me say to you—and I would like you 
to think about how telling they are——

Mr. CONYERS. You have got 48 seconds left. 
Ms. JACKSON LEE [continuing]. Hitting back the Congress, and 

this whole thing of the Deputy Attorney General reacted quite a bit 
to the idea of anyone voluntarily testifying. And he seemed to 
threaten Bud Cummins, and said, ‘‘You will regret coming forward 
and testifying.’’

Mr. Attorney General, with all these political comments, how are 
you going to fix this troubling and devastating litany of duplicity 
in your department? What steps have you taken to address these 
problems? 

I would appreciate, Mr. Attorney General, your answer. 
The light is still on. 
Mr. GONZALES. Obviously, there have been some very serious al-

legations made, Congresswoman. And one of the things that we are 
going to do with respect to these serious allegations is that we have 
made referrals to the Office of Professional Responsibility and to 
the Office of Inspector General. 

These entities exist in order to respond to allegations, to do in-
vestigations to reassure the American public that in fact we take 
these kinds of allegations very, very seriously. 

But I want to put everything in perspective for you. I think that 
there have been allegations made with respect to the conduct of 
three political appointees in the entirety of the Department of Jus-
tice. There are hundreds of political appointees, there are tens of 
thousands of career employees at the Department of Justice. 

So I don’t want the American people to believe that in fact 
politicalization is running rampant in the department, because that 
is just not true. 

Obviously, I take these allegations very seriously. I don’t want to 
minimize them. But to the extent that allegations are made that 
there is improper conduct, they are referred where they should be 
referred. We are doing an investigation to ensure that in fact, if 
anything improper happened here, we are going to get to the bot-
tom of it. And there will be accountability. 

Ms. JACKSON LEE. Thank you. 
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Mr. Chairman, I would like to put into the record the two articles 
that I referred to, which are the Houston Chronicle, dated April 5, 
2007, and the Chronicle dated April 25, 2007. 

And I would just simply say——
Mr. CONYERS. Without objection, so ordered. 
[The articles follow:]

ARTICLE PUBLISHED IN THE HOUSTON CHRONICLE, APRIL 5, 2007, AND APRIL 8, 2007, 
SUBMITTED BY THE HONORABLE SHEILA JACKSON LEE, A REPRESENTATIVE IN CON-
GRESS FROM THE STATE OF TEXAS, AND MEMBER, COMMITTEE ON THE JUDICIARY
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Ms. JACKSON LEE [continuing]. Is the Attorney General offers a 
wonderful mea culpa, but I would just say the perception is there. 

I thank the——
Mr. CONYERS. The Chair recognizes the Ranking Subcommittee 

Member of Commercial and Administrative Law, Chris Cannon. 
Mr. CANNON. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. 
I would like to submit for the record also a letter from Randy 

Mastro at Gibson, Dunn & Crutcher. 
Mr. CONYERS. Without objection. 
[The letter follows:]
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LETTER FROM RANDY MASTRO, GIBSON, DUNN & CRUTCHER, SUBMITTED BY THE HON-
ORABLE CHRIS CANNON, A REPRESENTATIVE IN CONGRESS FROM THE STATE OF 
UTAH, AND MEMBER, COMMITTEE ON THE JUDICIARY

VerDate 0ct 09 2002 12:30 Jan 30, 2008 Jkt 000000 PO 00000 Frm 00070 Fmt 6633 Sfmt 6621 H:\WORK\FULL\051007\35245.000 HJUD1 PsN: 35245 3.
ep

s



65

Mr. CANNON. This is a letter that rebuts Mr. Cohen’s editorial 
and points out that they did not offer Ms. Yang $1.5 million. And 
in addition to that, she recused herself while she was at the de-
partment, and she is not participating in those issues where she 
has gone. And they praise her as a great attorney. 

General Gonzales, thanks for being here. I think you are very 
gracious to address these accusations as serious and not react to 
the suggestion that there may be duplicity, out of 110,000 employ-
ees. But I think you have been very direct here this morning. 

You are familiar with Mr. Margolis at the Department of Justice, 
are you not? 

Mr. GONZALES. Yes. 
Mr. CANNON. And my understanding is he is the senior career 

employee at the department. Is that right? 
Mr. GONZALES. I think he may not be the senior, but he is cer-

tainly one of the most senior. 
Mr. CANNON. Probably one of the most outspoken. And he was 

actually interviewed, and I would like to read some of the com-
ments that he made. 

He was asked, ‘‘And then you testified that you said something 
to the effect of, ‘but this does open the door to a more responsible’—
and you used that word, that is, ‘a more responsible’—to a focused 
process to identify weak performers and make some changes.’ And 
you thought that was a good idea.’’ And Mr. Margolis responded, 
‘‘I thought it was a great idea, long overdue.’’

Now, I believe it was Mr. Scott who was talking about the CRS 
report on firings at the Department of Justice, which is retrospec-
tive, of course. And here you have got a senior person at the De-
partment of Justice pointing out that he thought what you were 
doing here was a great idea. 

A little more here: ‘‘To move onto another thing, you mentioned 
during your testimony earlier in the day, I believe, that you had 
indicated that you thought it was good of the department to em-
bark on an exercise like this; that is, reviewing U.S. attorneys.’’ 
Mr. Margolis: ‘‘Absolutely. And I should add, one of my 
sadnesses’’—his word—‘‘I have a lot of sadness about this, but it 
was a great idea. Our execution wasn’t particularly good, but we 
didn’t have much experience with it.’’

So this is a new idea, a new process here. 
‘‘But one of my great sadnesses is I fear that, down the road, peo-

ple will shy away from doing this again because of the burning 
here.’’

In other words, he is condemning the politicization of this proc-
ess. 

‘‘And so, when a U.S. attorney called me a couple of weeks ago 
to run an idea past me, he said, ‘I want to take some action, but 
I want to run it past you and take your temperature, because I 
don’t want to get fired.’ I said to him, ‘Buddy, you could urinate 
on the President’s leg now, and it wouldn’t work,’ ’’ suggesting that 
the department has, in fact, been affected. 

And, again, Mr. Margolis is one of the very senior career guys 
who happens—I think you would agree he loves the depart-
ment——

Mr. GONZALES. No question about that. 
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Mr. CANNON [continuing]. Cares about the institution——
Mr. GONZALES. Yes. 
Mr. CANNON [continuing]. Cares about the integrity of the insti-

tution——
Mr. GONZALES. Yes. 
Mr. CANNON [continuing]. And was called on to testify because 

they thought he would do what he suggested could be done without 
fear of being fired, I suppose. 

‘‘Were you involved in any way,’’ he was asked, ‘‘about the deci-
sion to put Ms. Lam on the list?’’ He says, ‘‘So it didn’t surprise 
me in that sense because when Mercer was PDAG, he used to tell 
me about problems he was having with here, vis-a-vis immigration 
and immigration and guns, I believe.’’

Then he goes on and he says, ‘‘Based upon my interaction with 
her and what other people, including Ms. Mercer, said, both then 
and now, and reading my—and I love Carol like a sister; an out-
standing investigative lawyer, an outstanding trial lawyer, tough 
as nails, honest as the day is long, but had her own ideas about 
what the priorities of the department would be and was probably 
insubordinate on those things.’’

Nobody is claiming Mr. Margolis is political or politicizing this 
process. He is saying this is a process that was good, and he wants 
it to happen or continue. 

Later he says, ‘‘She called me primarily to tell me that. I think 
she said, ‘‘I think I just got fired by Mike Battle.’’’ But later he 
says, ‘‘And then she speculated to me that is was over immigration 
and guns.’’ She then told what the problem was. 

By the way, I think he said it was a very pleasant conversation. 
So this is not about competency. Nobody is saying Ms. Lam 

wasn’t competent. But she wasn’t doing, and she understood she 
wasn’t doing, what the President wanted. Do you think that is cor-
rect, Mr. Gonzales? 

Mr. GONZALES. First of all, let me just say that Carol and these 
other United States attorneys, I mean, they are fine individuals, 
very, very, very fine lawyers——

Mr. CANNON. Thank you. I don’t want to cut you off, but I do just 
want to put one more in. This is Mr. Margolis again: ‘‘I was asked 
about David Iglesias. Given everything I know today, he would 
have been number one on my list to go.’’ ‘‘That is because he didn’t 
call and report the phone calls?’’ ‘‘That is right.’’ And he goes on 
to talk about that. 

So we did have some problems with some of these guys, in the 
sense that they weren’t exactly paradigms of competence, were 
they? 

Mr. GONZALES. It was my idea that these individuals had been 
identified by the senior leadership in the department as having 
issues or concerns and that a chance would be legitimate and——

Mr. CANNON. While I still have the yellow light, I agree with you, 
but you have a huge department to run. I think Mr. Lungren 
talked about the number, 110,000 people. You have said at one 
point in time that you delegated responsibility, and you have been 
criticized for that. 

VerDate 0ct 09 2002 12:30 Jan 30, 2008 Jkt 000000 PO 00000 Frm 00072 Fmt 6633 Sfmt 6601 H:\WORK\FULL\051007\35245.000 HJUD1 PsN: 35245



67

And on the other hand, somebody pointed out you had five meet-
ings with Mr. Sampson over a period of time—over, by the way, 24 
months. That is one meeting every 5 months. 

Do you think that was the appropriate level of oversight, given 
what you knew then as opposed to what you know now, looking 
back? 

Mr. GONZALES. Well, of course, in hindsight, no. I think I would 
have done the process differently. I would have had a more struc-
tured process, a more vigorous process. Again, not a formal process, 
but something more structured, where I had more direct commu-
nication with Mr. Sampson, let him know exactly what I expected. 

I would let him know what things that I think should properly 
be considered in evaluating the performance of U.S. attorneys, who 
I want him to consult with, who I wanted the recommendation to 
come from. I would have ensured that there would have been at 
least one face-to-face meeting with each of the United States attor-
neys, not just these eight but all 93, and have a discussion about 
their performance. 

So there were some things that I think we could have done dif-
ferently, should have done better. And going forward, there will be 
some changes to make sure that we operate the department in a 
way that everyone expects. 

Mr. CANNON. But you learned from it, and it is a process you 
hope will continue, I take it. Or at least I hope it will continue. 

Mr. Chairman, I realize my——
Mr. GONZALES. I think we have an obligation, quite frankly, as 

head of a department for the American people to ensure that public 
servants are doing their job. 

Mr. CANNON. So do I. 
Thank you, Mr. Chairman. I recognize my time is up, and I yield 

back. 
Mr. CONYERS. The distinguished gentleman from North Carolina, 

Mel Watt? 
Mr. WATT. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. 
And, Mr. Attorney General, let me first apologize for not being 

here for your testimony. Unfortunately, I am chairing a Sub-
committee in another Committee and had to be there for a hearing 
that we had scheduled before we found out you were going to tes-
tify. So accept my apologies, please. 

In the prior hearings, Mr. Attorney General, I have been devot-
ing some time to trying to figure out what happened with the firing 
of John McKay. And on April 19th you told the Senate that you 
had accepted the recommendation to fire Mr. McKay because he 
had shown bad judgment in pushing an information-sharing sys-
tem and in speaking to the press about department resources. 

Do you remember that testimony? 
Mr. GONZALES. Yes. I hope, though, that I said the concern was 

not that it was pushing for the information-sharing system, but the 
manner in which he pushed it. 

Mr. WATT. Okay. Well, that really doesn’t have much relevance 
to the next set of things I want to ask you about. Whatever he was 
pushing or not pushing occurred in the summer of 2006. 

The letter on the information system you discussed in the Senate 
was dated August 30, 2006, it turns out. And Mr. McKay’s com-
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ments to the press were reflected in an e-mail on September 22, 
2006. 

And, unfortunately, we now have evidence, documentation in 
fact, that Mr. McKay was already targeted for removal by Mr. 
Sampson in March of 2005, because the documents show that he 
was already on the list. 

So are you aware of any legitimate reason that John McKay 
should have been forced out as a U.S. attorney in March of 2005, 
as opposed to the things you had talked about that occurred in 
2006? 

Mr. GONZALES. I would have to go back and look at that, Con-
gressman. 

Again, what I recall is that when I accepted the recommenda-
tions, I was not surprised to see Mr. McKay included, because I 
was aware of concerns in the way that he pushed this information-
sharing project. 

And I applaud his efforts. He was doing his job. 
Mr. WATT. Okay, Mr. Attorney General, I understand what you 

are saying. You have got to go back and look. 
But there has been some suggestion, unfortunately—our inves-

tigators asked Kyle Sampson, and he said that he remembered de-
partment officials being upset that Mr. McKay had pushed for ac-
tion regarding the department’s investigation of the murder of 
Thomas Wales. And there was some concern that he was being 
overly aggressive in pursuing the people who had murdered Thom-
as Wales. 

And so a lot of people are viewing this as being admirable, not 
something that somebody should be fired for. Would you agree with 
that? 

Mr. GONZALES. Certainly, it wasn’t in my mind a reason why I 
accepted the recommendation. And I was not aware of these spe-
cific concerns within the department until very, very recently. 

So if that was a reason why he was included as part of the rec-
ommended group, that is something you would have to ask others 
involved in this process because I have not had the opportunity to 
do that. 

Mr. WATT. And if that was among the reasons, would you agree 
with Mr. McKay, who has characterized this as—I am going to 
quote exactly what he says: ‘‘The idea that I was pushing too hard 
to investigate the assassination of a Federal prosecutor is mind-
numbing.’’

If it is true, it is just immoral. And if it is false, then the idea 
that the Department of Justice would use the death of Tom Wales 
to cover up what they did is just unconscionable. 

Mr. GONZALES. I am not——
Mr. WATT. Would you agree that it would be immoral and uncon-

scionable for you all to be firing somebody because they were inves-
tigating the death of one of their own staff people? 

Mr. GONZALES. That is a crime, and we have an obligation to, of 
course, investigate it and prosecute those responsible for it. I am 
not aware that the department, however, is using that as a reason 
or excuse——
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Mr. WATT. Well, you obviously haven’t listened to the testimony 
of some of the people in the department then, because that was an 
excuse that was advanced initially. 

And that is the problem here, Mr. Attorney General. There are 
so many different excuses advanced at different times, whenever it 
is convenient, that you have this appearance that there is some-
thing else there. 

And in this case, Mr. McKay also failed to aggressively, or as ag-
gressively, prosecute as some people thought he ought to prosecute, 
and pursue some voting fraud cases that were taking place after 
an election took place. And it might have had some impact on a 
Democrat versus a Republican being elected. 

So if that concern that the public is concerned about, Mr. Attor-
ney General, if that is at the bottom of this, that would be an im-
proper motivation for a termination and would be illegal. Wouldn’t 
you agree? 

Mr. GONZALES. I agree that if, in fact, there was pressure put on 
Mr. McKay to investigate a case which didn’t warrant an investiga-
tion—but obviously, there may be circumstances where an inves-
tigation may have been warranted. And so we would have to look 
at the circumstances of a particular case. 

I don’t recall that when I accepted the recommendation, Con-
gressman, that that was a reason for it, is his efforts with respect 
to voter fraud. 

But clearly, going back and looking at the documents and the 
correspondences, there was a great deal of concern about his efforts 
with respect to voter fraud. Because I received a number of letters 
from groups and outside parties——

Mr. WATT. So you didn’t fire him for that reason, but somebody 
might have put him on the list for that reason? That is really what 
you are saying, Mr. Attorney General. 

Mr. GONZALES. Again, Congressman, I am assuming that this 
Committee has spoken with everyone who provided input. And, of 
course, the person who was compiling the information, Mr. Samp-
son, would know better than I. Because I am a fact witness. I 
haven’t talked to these other fact witnesses about what happened 
here. 

Mr. WATT. I will yield back, Mr. Chairman. 
Mr. CONYERS. Mr. Bob Goodlatte, the distinguished gentleman 

from Virginia? 
Mr. GOODLATTE. Mr. Chairman, thank you very much. 
General Gonzales, welcome. I know you may not particularly feel 

like this is a welcoming occasion, but I do want to remind every-
body here that this is an oversight hearing that is periodically held 
by this Committee on the United States Department of Justice. 

General Gonzales, you have the responsibility for thousands of 
employees in your department. You have responsibility for the en-
forcement of thousands of Federal laws related to criminal activity 
that occur in this country. 

And I would like to take the opportunity—while I know many 
here have focused on the issue of the termination of seven or eight, 
or whatever the number is, of those employees who were termi-
nated because it was your opinion and those who report to you that 
they were not properly enforcing those laws and taking necessary 
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steps to do that, nonetheless there are many, many dedicated em-
ployees of the department who are attempting to do that. 

So I would like to attempt to ask you about some of those other 
areas that are very important to my constituents. 

We have, in this country, millions of jobs related to the creativity 
of our country. They are protected by our intellectual property 
laws. And we face the loss of many of those jobs, both here at home 
and overseas, due to people stealing other people’s creative ideas. 

And I wonder if you could update us on your efforts to enforce 
our nation’s intellectual property laws against theft of people’s 
ideas due to violation of patent and copyright and trademark laws 
that are protected in the United States Constitution. 

Mr. GONZALES. Well, we have got special units within the FBI 
and within main Justice, involving prosecutors who focus on intel-
lectual property issues. 

We have an intellectual property task force that was set up 
under General Ashcroft. I have continued that. They came out with 
a series of recommendations. All of those recommendations have 
now been promulgated and set up. 

We have embarked on an education campaign, reaching out to 
students, informing them of the importance of intellectual property, 
that it is something that, as Americans, we should work to strive 
to protect. 

We have reached out to the various trade groups, movies and 
music industry, businesses, to talk about the importance of this. 

I have spoken with State legislators about the importance of 
State laws to assist us, because there are limited resources that we 
have to enforce and prosecute piracy, but perhaps States can help 
us. 

But this is an issue that goes beyond our borders. To be effective, 
we have to also have the support of our friends and allies overseas. 
And so we have had dialogues. 

We have encouraged people to be participants in the Cybercrime 
Convention, which will allow for greater sharing of information 
that will help us with prosecutions. 

So I think that we have got a good story to tell. But no question 
about it that there is a lot of money to be made in connection with 
intellectual property theft. And whenever you can make a lot of 
money, people want to engage in that kind of activity. 

And so we really need to stay focused, and I look forward to 
working in Congress to engage in a dialogue about what additional 
laws, what additional tools would be helpful to help us in dealing 
with this issue. 

Mr. GOODLATTE. Thank you, General Gonzales. 
Another area that is of concern to a great many Americans is the 

fact that we have a serious problem in this country with illegal 
gambling. Last year it is estimated more than $6 billion went out 
of the country to untaxed, unregulated, illegal sites. 

There are many, many ills that have been identified with gam-
bling, particularly illegal gambling because of its lack of any kind 
of regulation: family problems, problems with gambling by minors, 
gambling addictions, organized crime, bankruptcy—the list is long. 

And Internet gambling poses a very problem because it essen-
tially puts a casino in everybody’s home, much less down the street 
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or in a community where many communities have fought against 
and do not have that type of gambling operations in their commu-
nity. 

So I want to thank you for your leadership in combating illegal 
gambling operations, and particularly your aggressive prosecution 
of overseas Internet-based gambling operations that violate U.S. 
laws. That has not gone unnoticed, and I would like to applaud 
your efforts. 

As you know, the Congress recently passed illegal Internet gam-
bling legislation to prohibit the acceptance of payment for illegal 
Internet gambling bets, showing our commitment to combating 
these activities. It passed by an overwhelming, bipartisan vote, in-
cluding Members on both sides of the aisle in this Committee. 

And I want to know if we can count on your to continue these 
aggressive criminal prosecutions against illegal, online gambling 
operations. 

Mr. GONZALES. Yes, Congressman. I want to thank the Congress 
for this additional tool. 

Obviously we are in the process now—the Treasury Department 
working on regulations. They are consulting with the Department 
of Justice, and hopefully we can make some progress on that real 
soon. 

Mr. GOODLATTE. The prosecution of some of these——
Mr. CONYERS. The time of——
Mr. GOODLATTE. I apologize, Mr. Chairman. 
I thank the general. 
Mr. CONYERS. Thank you. 
The distinguished gentlelady from Los Angeles, California, Max-

ine Waters? 
Ms. WATERS. Thank you very much, Mr. Chairman. 
Mr. Attorney General, I would like to talk with you about gangs 

in this country and the greater Los Angeles area. But I won’t do 
that today, because I think that your credibility is on the line. 

And you have been questioned about the firing of the eight U.S. 
attorneys, and it appears to have been politically motivated, even 
though there has been some denial of that. I would like to ask you 
a few questions. 

First of all, did you review the personnel files of these attorneys 
after the accusation of them being fired for a political reason? And 
did you see anything in their files that showed that they had been 
reprimanded, they had been advised, they had been charged with 
not handling their duties in a responsible way? 

Mr. GONZALES. Congresswoman, I look forward to talking with 
you about gangs. 

With respect to the U.S. attorney issue, what I did was relied 
upon the judgment of those who——

Ms. WATERS. Did you review the files after——
Mr. GONZALES. I did not review the personnel files——
Ms. WATERS. Have you reviewed them at all since all of this has 

taken place? 
Mr. GONZALES. What I have done is I have gone back and spoken 

to the Deputy Attorney General——
Ms. WATERS. Have you reviewed the files? 
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Mr. GONZALES. I have not reviewed the files. I have gone 
back——

Ms. WATERS. So you don’t know whether or not they had been 
advised, they had been warned, they had been reprimanded about 
their work at all? 

Mr. GONZALES. I think the answer to that—I don’t think that 
they have. In fact, I think——

Ms. WATERS. But you didn’t review the files, so you didn’t look 
in their files whether or not they had been advised, reprimanded, 
suspended or anything about their work? Is that right? 

Mr. GONZALES. I did not review their files. 
Ms. WATERS. You knew you were coming here today. You know 

we have been trying to get unredacted documents from you about 
what happened in your department. Did you bring them with you 
today? 

Mr. GONZALES. No, ma’am. I brought——
Ms. WATERS. Are you resisting giving us the documents that we 

are asking of you that is related to the firing of these attorneys? 
Mr. GONZALES. No, ma’am. I am not involved in making produc-

tion decisions. And I am recused from——
Ms. WATERS. Would you advise the department to give us those 

documents? 
Mr. GONZALES. I am recused from that, ma’am. I can’t do that. 
Ms. WATERS. Why are you recused from that? 
Mr. GONZALES. Because I am a fact witness in this investigation. 

And in order to avoid any appearance of impropriety——
Ms. WATERS. Can you tell us whether or not you have an opinion 

that they should be given to us? 
Mr. GONZALES. No, ma’am, I am not going to comment——
Ms. WATERS. All right. Thank you. 
Did you meet with the President about this issue? 
Mr. GONZALES. Which issue is this, ma’am? 
Ms. WATERS. Did you and the President meet to discuss the accu-

sations of the politically motivated firing of these eight U.S. attor-
neys? 

Mr. GONZALES. Ma’am, I disagree with your characterization as 
politically motivated. 

Ms. WATERS. I am not characterizing. I am asking you, have you 
met with the President of the United States to discuss what has 
been accused of politically motivated firing? 

Mr. GONZALES. Again, I would not characterize it as politically 
motivated. 

Ms. WATERS. Well, okay. Have you met with the President of the 
United States to discuss these firings? 

Mr. GONZALES. I have a lot of discussions with the President of 
the United States——

Ms. WATERS. Did you discuss with the President of the United 
States the fact that your department was being requested to supply 
documents? Or did you advise the President? 

Mr. GONZALES. I have not spoken to the President with respect 
to document production. Again, Congresswoman, I am recused from 
those decisions. 

Ms. WATERS. Did the President say anything to you about the 
fact that documents had been requested of the White House and 
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asked your opinion about whether or not those documents should 
be given to this Committee? 

Mr. GONZALES. No, ma’am, the President has not asked for my 
opinion as to whether or not the White House should turn over doc-
uments. And, again, I am recused with respect to production of 
DOJ documents and with respect to——

Ms. WATERS. Okay. So you are recused and you can’t talk about 
whether or not you believe that this Committee should have 
unredacted copies of documents that we have been trying to get 
that are pertinent to these firings. You are recused from that. You 
have no opinion about whether or not the oversight Committee of 
Congress should have those documents. 

You did not look at the files of the people who have been in the 
news for weeks now where you have been accused, your depart-
ment, of politically motivated firings, you don’t know whether they 
were good employees, they were bad employees, whether or not 
they had been reprimanded, suspended, advised or anything. 

You know nothing, is that correct? 
Mr. GONZALES. That is not correct. 
Ms. WATERS. What do you know, Mr. Attorney General? 
Mr. GONZALES. Well, generally about this whole matter, Con-

gresswoman? 
Ms. WATERS. What would you like to tell us? You are here today, 

and you know what we are focused on. 
Mr. GONZALES. Yes. 
Ms. WATERS. This is no secret. 
I know that you have been in a number of hearings. I know that 

you don’t remember a lot. You have not shared with us anything 
about the documents. 

What can you tell us today that will help us to understand why 
eight U.S. attorneys were fired, an unusual pattern that CRS has 
reviewed and told us that there is a pattern here and it doesn’t 
look good? 

Your reputation is on the line, Mr. Attorney General. What do 
you have to say for yourself? 

Mr. GONZALES. Congresswoman, what I have to say is that we 
have provided a lot of information to the Congress about this 
issue——

Ms. WATERS. I asked you specifically about unredacted copies 
that are pertinent to this investigation. 

Mr. GONZALES. Again, Congressman, I am not involved in mak-
ing decisions about the documents to be provided or not provided 
by the department——

Mr. CONYERS. Let’s allow the Attorney General to finish his re-
sponse to this question. 

Mr. GONZALES. Yes. 
With respect to redacted documents, it is my understanding—

and again, I haven’t been involved. But it is my understanding that 
the Congress has had access to the documents. They have been 
able to see what has been redacted, it is my understanding. 

But, again, those are decisions that are not being made by me 
in order to preserve the integrity of this investigation, because I 
am a fact witness. 
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Ms. WATERS. No, you are more than a fact witness, Mr. Attorney 
General. The buck stops at the top. 

Mr. GONZALES. And I accept responsibility——
Ms. WATERS. If you accept——
Mr. CONYERS. The gentlelady’s time has expired. 
Ms. WATERS. I will yield back the balance of my time. Thank 

you. 
Mr. CONYERS. Thank you. 
Steve King of Iowa? 
Mr. KING. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. 
I want to thank the Attorney General for being before this Com-

mittee and submitting yourself to this process. And I think it needs 
to be a dignified process, and I think we need to respect you and 
the answers that you give. I believe that you are giving openly and 
honest answers here before the Committee. 

I would reflect back on some issues that were raised, particularly 
by the gentlelady from California, with regard to—and I am not 
going to characterize how she characterized it, because I don’t want 
to repeat some of the language that went into this record and have 
it taken down, but the behaviors and the activities of the U.S. at-
torney’s office in that area. 

Then the issue is raised by the gentleman from Wisconsin, Mr. 
Sensenbrenner, about the investigation of a Member of Congress 
and how that might affect the activities on the part of your office. 

And so I can’t help but reflect upon a 500-page report that was 
delivered to the Department of Justice regarding another Member 
of Congress. And that investigation has been going on since Decem-
ber of 2005. And that issue is still pending any kind of resolution. 
And I believe that the Ethics Committee in this Congress is await-
ing the results of the investigation. 

But the question I would ask to you is, if the Chairman of the 
Justice Appropriations Committee happened to have had been 
under that kind of scrutiny, could that affect the kind of prosecu-
tion that takes place out of your Justice Department with regard 
to that particular Member of Congress? 

Mr. GONZALES. I would like to say no, quite frankly, I think, be-
cause you have to understand that prosecutions, by and large, are 
handled, and the investigations and prosecutions are handled, by 
career officials. They go forward no matter what happens. We want 
them to do that. 

I have told every United States attorney to, ‘‘Tell your people, I 
don’t want anything affected, whatsoever, by anything going on 
Washington. I don’t care who the target is—Republican, Democrat, 
someone on the Hill, someone at the White House. You follow the 
evidence; you do your job. That is what the American people ex-
pect, and that is what I expect and demand.’’

Mr. KING. And, Mr. Attorney General, you know, aside from the 
President of the United States, what could be more intimidating to 
the Department of Justice than to be involved in an investigation 
of the Chairman of an Appropriations Committee that had control 
directly of your budget? What could be more intimidating than that 
with regard to an investigation? 
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Mr. GONZALES. We have to put that aside. Again, if the evidence 
is there, we have an obligation to pursue it. And if it is not there, 
then we stop the investigation. 

But, clearly, this comes with being a prosecutor. Sometimes it is 
going to put you in a very awkward, difficult situation. But the 
American people expect you to do your job, and that is what I ex-
pect of the prosecutors in the Department of Justice. 

Mr. KING. Let me say then, Mr. Attorney General, that if that 
kind of circumstance, if the person that is in control of your budget 
has his activities being reviewed by your department—it is very 
well-published across this country and not well-known in this 
Hill—if that does not affect your investigation and your integrity 
has risen about that kind of intimidation, then how in the world 
can any of these other allegations be intimidating the investigation 
of the Justice Department? 

Mr. GONZALES. Well, again, without commenting on a particular 
investigation, we have a job to do that the American people expect 
we are going to do it. 

Mr. KING. And I would submit to this Committee that what I 
have stated here is entirely true: that there is nothing more intimi-
dating than the scenario that I have laid out here, and this sce-
nario happens to be fact. All the rest of these things that unfold 
are minor in comparison to this looming issue that is here. 

And if this Justice Department can be considered to be con-
ducting themselves above reproach with this investigation—and I 
don’t have any reason to believe they are not, and I want to put 
that on the record—then the rest of these allegations are essen-
tially baseless. 

And I would also submit that in my experience into the 11th year 
of the legislation process that I have been involved in, there has 
been nothing that has seen more opposition from a partisan polit-
ical standpoint than trying to provide integrity into the electoral 
process. 

And those investigations that were going on in the southwestern 
part of this United States which were part of a decision, I believe, 
that was made by your department to dismiss a U.S. attorney 
down in that area, I think were met with political opposition on the 
other side. 

And if we are going to investigate this, then I would be looking 
at some of the FBI officers that were doing the investigations in 
those kind of cases. 

And I would ask if you would care to comment on that, Mr. At-
torney General. 

Mr. GONZALES. No, sir. 
Mr. KING. I didn’t think you would. 
I want to conclude then by saying thank you for being here and 

thank you for this testimony. And I hope that we can raise the 
level of this decorum and respect your testimony in an appropriate 
fashion. I appreciate your service to America. 

I yield back. 
Mr. CONYERS. I thank the gentleman. 
And we now turn to Mr. William Delahunt, the gentleman from 

Massachusetts, who is now recognized. 
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Mr. DELAHUNT. General Gonzales, we have heard about delega-
tion and the size of the department. And I think we all understand 
that, and, obviously, the need to delegate powers and authorities. 
But there are some powers and authorities that you cannot dele-
gate. 

And you have been an ardent advocate for the Patriot Act. 
Mr. GONZALES. Yes. 
Mr. DELAHUNT. You support it, you have come here, and you 

have testified, correct? 
Mr. GONZALES. That is correct, sir. 
Mr. DELAHUNT. And you have the power to review information 

regarding organizations and an individual to determine whether 
they are terrorists. And you have the power to detain those individ-
uals. Is that correct? 

Mr. GONZALES. Depending on, of course, always relying upon the 
recommendations, the analysis and views of——

Mr. DELAHUNT. I understand that. But you can delegate that de-
cision-making process to the Deputy Attorney General, but you 
can’t delegate it to a U.S. attorney or anyone else. In the end, that 
is your decision to make, correct? 

Mr. GONZALES. And, of course, I am head of the department, and 
in the end I am responsible for——

Mr. DELAHUNT. I understand. 
Well, back in March of 2005 an individual by the name of Luis 

Posada Carriles entered this country illegally. He has had a long 
and rather dramatic history of violence and, in fact, has been con-
victed of acts of terrorism in other countries. 

The most famous charge, of course—and this is referenced in a 
series of FBI documents that are now in the public domain—is that 
he was implicated in the midair bombing of a Cuban airliner, re-
sulting in the deaths of some 73 civilians. 

I am sure you are familiar with that. 
Mr. GONZALES. I am familiar with the news stories, yes, sir. 
Mr. DELAHUNT. Well, let me ask you this: Have you reviewed 

this particular case? 
Mr. GONZALES. I am aware of this case. 
Mr. DELAHUNT. And have you made, at any point in time, an as-

sessment of whether this individual should be designated as a ter-
rorist and detained? 

Mr. GONZALES. What I can say, Congressman, is that, of course, 
I am concerned about what I know. And we have taken steps in 
the courts to try——

Mr. DELAHUNT. I understand you have taken steps in courts, but 
I would appreciate a direct answer. 

Mr. GONZALES. What is the question? 
Mr. DELAHUNT. Why have you not taken steps to designate Luis 

Posada Carriles as a terrorist, given the overwhelming information 
that exists in the public domain today? 

Mr. GONZALES. Congressman, what I would like to do is go back 
and look at this case so I can give you an answer. I want to be to-
tally accurate with you with respect to——

Mr. DELAHUNT. I understand. But this is your responsibility——
Mr. GONZALES. And I want to be careful about what I can say 

publicly. And so, again——
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Mr. DELAHUNT. Well, I understand you have to careful. But at 
the same time, have you undertaken a review of this case, given 
the law authorizing you——

Mr. GONZALES. I am aware of the circumstances of this case. But 
I am also aware that there are still matters and actions ongoing 
within the department that have not been completed. And I don’t 
want to say anything that would in any way jeopardize that. 

Mr. DELAHUNT. Well, what we have now, given the decision that 
was rendered this past week, is we have Mr. Posada Carriles a free 
man in this country. You are familiar with that. 

Mr. GONZALES. I am aware of the judge’s decision. We obviously 
disagree. We are making estimates about what to do. 

Mr. DELAHUNT. Well, let me reclaim my time, and let me read 
a finding of the court that I find particularly disturbing, and I 
would be interested in your response. 

This is the judge, now. ‘‘In addition to engaging in fraud, deceit 
and trickery, this court finds that the government’s tactics in this 
case are so grossly shocking and so outrageous, to violate the uni-
versal sense of justice. As a result, this court is left with no choice 
but to dismiss this indictment.’’

Now, in my previous life, I also was a prosecutor. I have never 
in my 22 years as a prosecutor read that kind of language coming 
from a court. 

Mr. GONZALES. May I just say that I respectfully disagree with 
the judge? And because this is a matter that is still pending, I am 
not going to otherwise comment on her comments. 

Mr. DELAHUNT. Right. 
Well, let me go back again to the earlier question that I posed, 

that the designation by yourself of Luis Posada Carriles as a ter-
rorist does not require, under the Patriot Act, an act which you 
have supported and this Administration has advocated for, does not 
require any judicial review. 

Is that a fair statement? 
Mr. GONZALES. I think that is a fair statement, Congressman. 

But, again, with respect to your specific question as to why hasn’t 
this happened, I need more information. I would be happy to hope-
fully get back——

Mr. DELAHUNT. With all due respect, Mr. Attorney General, as 
my colleague from California said, the buck stops with you on this 
one. 

Mr. GONZALES. I understand. 
Mr. DELAHUNT. This is not susceptible to being delegated any-

where else. And I would hope you would take a hard look now. 
Let me ask you this——
Mr. CONYERS. The time of the gentleman has expired, regretfully. 
Darrell Issa, the gentleman from California, is recognized. 
Mr. ISSA. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. 
And, General Gonzales, it goes without saying, and I am sure 

you are well aware of it at this point, that I have been a critic of 
the former U.S. attorney in San Diego, Carol Lam, who was termi-
nated. 

And I was a critic not because she wasn’t a fine prosecutor, as 
a matter of fact, not because she didn’t take on big cases—she did 
that—but because of the exclusion of any reasonable prosecution of 
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coyotes, people who traffic illegally in human beings, people who 
very well would bring terrorists into our country. 

And, in addition to that, I am very aware that she willfully failed 
to prosecute gun crimes in any number similar to the rest of the 
country or the rest of California. 

Having said that—and I am going to ask you an off-the-cuff ques-
tion—are you aware of who Antonio Lopez was in that district? 

Mr. GONZALES. Is that his full name, Congressman? 
Mr. ISSA. He has a middle name. I apologize. 
Mr. GONZALES. Well, I mean, I don’t——
Mr. ISSA. He trafficked 20 times and was arrested and not pros-

ecuted by Carol Lam. On the 21st time, we sent to your prede-
cessor a letter, signed by 19 Members of Congress——

Mr. GONZALES. I am now aware—I recall him, yes. 
Mr. ISSA. And we did so as a form of political pressure to say, 

‘‘We want this type of prosecution. We believe the President stands 
for this. And Attorney General Ashcroft failed to take action. Carol 
Lam failed to take action.’’

So, it is not without some special interest in this that I believe 
that the policies of this President were, in some cases, poorly exe-
cuted by U.S. attorneys. 

And I am here today not to support your management capabili-
ties or how much you delegated—I think you have already apolo-
gized for not having a better management system in place. I think 
you have already apologized for the fact that U.S. attorneys may 
have, in many cases, not been through the normal process of re-
view—‘‘You are not doing this; you have to do better.’’ I think we 
have all read e-mails that indicate that that may not have been 
done very well. 

But I am going to ask you the basis question, which is, if you 
continue to serve for 20 more months at the pleasure of the Presi-
dent, which I believe you will, will you, in fact, not be gun-shy as 
a result of what happens here today? 

And if you have a U.S. attorney who is not implementing the 
stated public policies of this President, will you take any and all 
measures necessary to make sure they are aware and they are sup-
portive of the stated policies of this present Administration? 

Mr. GONZALES. Contrary to being gun-shy, this process is some-
what liberating in terms of going forward. 

No, believe me, I think it is clear to the American people what 
I expect of U.S. attorneys. The President is accountable to the 
American people, and his priorities and policies can only be imple-
mented through people like myself and the United States attor-
neys. 

What I need to do a better job of is making sure that I commu-
nicate with U.S. attorneys where I think that they are falling 
short. And if I have concerns about their performance or any thing 
else about what is going on in their district, we need to do a better 
job communicating those concerns to the United States attorneys. 

Mr. ISSA. General Gonzales, I would ask that you follow up for 
the record with some of the steps you are going to take to provide 
better guidance to 93 U.S. attorneys. And I look forward to seeing 
those. 
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Let me follow up with, I think, the fair balance for some of the 
things I have heard here today. 

You weren’t here at the beginning of this Administration as the 
Attorney General, but you are aware of the termination of the pre-
vious U.S. attorneys at the beginning of this Administration. Do 
you recall the number that were terminated? 

Mr. GONZALES. Well, eventually all of the United States attor-
neys were terminated. 

And what was unusual about that is that normally they are stag-
gered over a period of time. And as I recall, in connection with the 
previous Administration, they were actually more compressed. And 
so, the concern there is it is much more disruptive. It is a greater 
shock to the system when you do it all together at one time. 

But having people removed over a staggered period of time is 
something that has occurred before. 

Mr. ISSA. So under this Administration, 93 U.S. attorneys were 
replaced. Some quit on day one; some were asked to leave shortly 
thereafter; some were kept on for transition purposes. 

And that was done in order to do the best job you could, in spite 
of the fact every one of them was a Democrat political appointee. 

Mr. GONZALES. That is correct. And quite frankly, you know, at 
the beginning of an Administration, we weren’t prepared to imme-
diately nominate 93 new individuals. And so, it would take a period 
of time. I think it is a matter of good management and judgment. 
It would take some time before we were prepared to do that. 

Mr. ISSA. And I applaud this Administration for doing it. 
I might note that under President Clinton, 92 out of 93 were ter-

minated immediately. 
And just in the remaining time, how do you think that the ear-

lier Administration’s immediate termination of 92 out of 93 affected 
morale and capability of doing the job versus the technique that 
this Administration employed? 

Mr. GONZALES. Well, I don’t want to comment on that, other than 
to say that I think it is a better system to do it on a staggered 
term, quite frankly, again, because it is less of a shock to the sys-
tem. We were not prepared to immediately, you know, to nominate 
93 individuals. So that was the way we felt was the best way 
to——

Mr. ISSA. And I applaud this Administration for being less par-
tisan at the beginning of its Administration, able to try to put jus-
tice ahead of partisan behavior. 

Thank you, Mr. General. 
And I yield back, Mr. Chairman. 
Mr. CONYERS. Thank you, sir. 
The Chair recognizes the distinguished gentleman from Virginia, 

Mr. Rick Boucher. 
Mr. BOUCHER. Thank you very much, Mr. Chairman. I do not 

have questions this afternoon. But I would be pleased to yield the 
5 minutes allotted to me to you, Mr. Chairman, if you have ques-
tions. 

Mr. CONYERS. I thank the gentleman. 
Attorney General Gonzales, let me follow up on a question that 

has occurred here. Since the date of the firings on December 7, 
2006, have you discussed this matter with President Bush? 
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Mr. GONZALES. What I can say is we have had a few discussions, 
generally, where he has given me words of encouragement. But not 
as to substance. 

Mr. CONYERS. So there has been some discussion, is that fair to 
say? 

Mr. GONZALES. Yes, there has been some, but, again, primarily, 
Mr. Chairman, where the President has given me words of encour-
agement. 

Mr. CONYERS. Now, you have already indicated that you talked 
to Mr. Karl Rove about the voter fraud matter in New Mexico in 
October of 2006. 

Mr. GONZALES. Mr. Chairman, I am not sure that I said it was 
in October. I think it was in the fall of 2006. 

Mr. CONYERS. All right. Do you have information on whether 
Karl Rove or any other White House staff member helped get Mr. 
Iglesias on the termination list, either through Ms. Goodling, who 
was liaison to the White House, or anyone else that might be White 
House-like-liaison? 

Mr. GONZALES. I have no personal knowledge, Mr. Chairman. I 
don’t recall now, thinking back, whether or not there is anything 
in the documents. I am not sure that I have any personal knowl-
edge outside the documents. 

Mr. CONYERS. If you review that, we will be sending you further 
inquiries about all the matters here. I wish you would take a close 
look at that. 

Mr. GONZALES. Of course, Mr. Chairman. 
Mr. CONYERS. All right. 
Now, we have already learned that Karl Rove has been contacted 

by prominent New Mexico Republicans to try to remove Mr. 
Iglesias as the U.S. attorney because of concerns about the voter 
fraud matter. 

Mr. Rove talked to you about the voter fraud matter in New 
Mexico in the fall. Right? 

Mr. GONZALES. That is my recollection. Not just New Mexico, but 
also, as I recall, Philadelphia as well. 

Mr. CONYERS. A couple other places. All right. 
And Mr. Iglesias appears on the termination list in October or 

November——
Mr. GONZALES. I believe it was Election Day, November. 
Mr. CONYERS. It was November. Thank you. 
Well, now, if we start following these bread crumbs, it suggests 

that there could have been some connection between the discus-
sions between yourself and Mr. Rove and Mr. Iglesias hitting the 
door, as an ex-employee. 

Mr. GONZALES. Mr. Chairman, you have more bread crumbs than 
I do, quite frankly, because you have had the opportunity to speak 
directly to other fact witnesses at the Department of Justice. I was 
not surprised to see Mr. Iglesias recommended to me, based upon 
previous conversations that I had had with Senator Domenici. 

Mr. CONYERS. Well, you may have yet more bread crumbs than 
I, sir, because you were the one that talked to Karl Rove. That is 
a pretty big bread crumb. 

Mr. GONZALES. I have a lot of conversations with Mr. Rove, Mr. 
Chairman. I have no recollection that Mr. Rove ever recommended 
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that Mr. Iglesias be terminated. Again, what he was conveying to 
me were concerns that had been raised with him with respect to 
voter fraud prosecutions in these three jurisdictions. 

Mr. CONYERS. Well, keep searching your memory on this, be-
cause this has taken on quite a bit of significance and importance, 
as you can understand. 

Mr. GONZALES. I will continue searching my memory, Mr. Chair-
man. 

Mr. CONYERS. Thank you. 
Mr. Randy Forbes, please, of Virginia? 
Mr. FORBES. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. 
And, Mr. Attorney General, thank you for your patience in being 

here today. It is sometimes interesting to me, because I have seen 
hundreds and thousands of press releases going out, attacking you. 
We have had all kinds of hearings like this. We had a little dem-
onstrations out there. And then Members of this Committee will 
get up and question you about why people might have some ques-
tions about your credibility and your ability to lead in the country, 
even after seeing all of that generated against you. 

Second thing is, it was interesting to me earlier on, when Ms. 
Sánchez was asking questions, she made this statement. She says 
her words get turned around by this Committee. And if we would 
turn around the words of a Member of this Committee, heaven only 
knows what we might do with some of our witnesses. 

And then it was interesting because within 5 minutes of her 
statement there was a big inconsistency as to what she said just 
5 minutes before. And sometimes we are asking you to remember 
things that you might have said or conversations that you had 
months before. 

But I was real interested with the line of questioning that my 
good friend from California asked, and I would just like to ask you 
this again. The total number of employees that you have under 
your——

Mr. GONZALES. Within the department about 110,000 people. 
Mr. FORBES. How much? 
Mr. GONZALES. One-hundred-and-ten-thousand. 
Mr. FORBES. And of those, how many attorneys? 
Mr. GONZALES. Ten-thousand to 15,000. 
Mr. FORBES. Ten-thousand to 15,000. 
And one of the things that we had recently, we had a hearing 

in New Orleans about some of the crime activity that was down 
there. We found out a staggering statistic: that the State attorney 
down there, that there was apparently only 7 percent of the indi-
viduals that were arrested ended up going to jail. 

And if we found that statistic and we found that we had had a 
President who was elected to go after crime and anybody on this 
Committee contacted you and said, ‘‘We just think that 7 percent 
of the individuals arrested would not be satisfactory,’’ would that 
be an appropriate thing for us to raise to you? 

Mr. GONZALES. Oh, no question about it. 
Mr. FORBES. And if you had such an attorney like that, would it 

be an appropriate thing for you to tell him if that didn’t change, 
that he may be removed, even if he was a good attorney and a com-
petent attorney? 
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Mr. GONZALES. Of course. 
Mr. FORBES. And what we did also find out in that same hearing 

that we had down in New Orleans was that the people under 
charge, the U.S. attorney down there was actually having between 
93.5 and 99 percent conviction rates. So they had done a good job. 

But if you hadn’t have taken those steps, we would have you be-
fore us and we would be asking you those questions why. So we 
want to compliment you for that job. 

The other thing is, some of us are concerned about what we see 
with gangs across the country, and the rise in gangs. And if you 
sat down and made policy decisions that you wanted to have U.S. 
attorneys go after networks of gangs, as opposed to just waiting 
until individual gang crimes took place, would that be a fair thing 
for any Member of this Committee to raise to you and say, we 
think your U.S. attorneys need to be doing that? 

Mr. GONZALES. I would be very interested in hearing your views 
about gangs. It is a serious issue in our country. And I think we 
ought to be, and we are, focused on it. 

Mr. FORBES. And you are. And if your U.S. attorneys were not, 
would that be appropriate thing for you—even if they were com-
petent attorneys and good attorneys. But if they weren’t going after 
gangs in the direction that you felt appropriate, from an adminis-
trative point of view, would that be reason to make a change in 
that U.S. attorney’s office? 

Mr. GONZALES. If the U.S. attorney—now, of course, we would 
endeavor to find out, okay, what are the reasons why? We ought 
to have a conversation with that U.S. attorney. And if the reasons 
aren’t legitimate, of course it would be appropriate. 

Mr. FORBES. And if you didn’t, we would bring you back for a 
hearing and we would be criticizing you for that. 

One of the other big things that many of us have been concerned 
about is pornography and child pornography, and especially por-
nography on that Internet. If you had U.S. attorneys that weren’t 
going after that in the manner that you felt appropriate, that some 
of us felt appropriate, and that wasn’t getting prosecuted, would it 
be appropriate for us to raise those issues with you? 

Mr. GONZALES. Well, I would be interested in hearing your views 
about that. 

Mr. FORBES. And if we did, and you felt those U.S. attorneys, 
even if they were competent, were not prosecuting those obscenity 
cases in the manner that you felt they needed to be prosecuted, 
would that be reason for you to be able to remove those U.S. attor-
neys? 

Mr. GONZALES. It would be. I would give the same answer. You 
know, in hindsight, looking back, I would like to try to find out the 
reasons why. And if there aren’t good reasons, then I think——

Mr. FORBES. Even if they were a competent attorney, if they 
weren’t moving in that direction. 

The other big thing—and you have testified before us, correctly 
so, that our number-one espionage problem in this country was 
with China. And if we had U.S. attorneys that weren’t prosecuting 
that in what we felt was an appropriate manner, would that be ap-
propriate for us to raise that kind of issue with you? 
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Mr. GONZALES. I would always be interested in hearing about the 
concerns and views of Congress. 

Mr. FORBES. And if they didn’t modify that and they weren’t 
going after those espionage cases, would that be a reason for you 
then to make a change with the U.S. attorney’s office? 

Mr. GONZALES. Yes. 
Mr. FORBES. Now, the other concern that I have, quite honestly, 

is—you have been very patient in being here with us today. You 
have got a lot of your staff members there. 

How are these investigations impacting your ability and the of-
fice’s ability to go after some of these other concerns that we have, 
whether it is child pornography, gangs, China espionage? It is tak-
ing a lot of your time. How are you balancing those? 

Mr. GONZALES. Well, I have to balance it. Because obviously, this 
has raised some issues, some concerns of Congress. I have an obli-
gation to try to reassure Congress that nothing improper happened 
here. 

But on the other hand, I also have an obligation to the American 
people. They expect me to continue to make sure this country is 
safe from terrorism, that our neighborhoods are safe and our kids 
are safe. And so, we have got to somehow make that work. 

I am not going to say that this hasn’t been somewhat of a dis-
traction. But I think the department has remained focused on 
doing the job the American people expect. 

Mr. FORBES. Thank you, Mr. Attorney General. 
Mr. CONYERS. The Chair recognizes the distinguished Chairman 

of the Intellectual and Property Rights Committee, Howard Ber-
man. 

Mr. BERMAN. Well, thank you, Mr. Chairman. 
Mr. Attorney General, I just thought I would make one brief 

comment and then yield my time to my colleague from California. 
I only know one of the U.S. attorneys that was asked to resign, 

the gentleman from Washington, Mr. McKay. And I got to know 
him because he was an appointee of President Bush’s father to the 
Legal Services Corporation. 

I believe that when I hear what appeared to me to be the 
flimsiest of reasons given to justify the decision to ask him to re-
sign, and put that in the context of the statements of the Deputy 
Attorney General under your predecessor or under you, Mr. Comey, 
regarding his performance in that job, I believe the Justice Depart-
ment comments about this gentleman’s qualities and his perform-
ance do a discredit to you, unless they are rebutted by you. 

Because my firm belief, as confirmed by Deputy Attorney Gen-
eral Comey, is that this was an excellent public servant, one of the 
best you had, performing at a quality that every American should 
be proud of. 

And with those comments, I yield to the gentlelady, Ms. Sánchez. 
Ms. SÁNCHEZ. I thank the gentleman for yielding. 
Mr. Gonzales, I would like to pick up on a new line of ques-

tioning here. We have had several people come and be interviewed 
by the Committee and also come to present their testimony in 
hearings. 

And in his written responses to questions from the Subcommittee 
on Commercial and Administrative Law, Daniel Bogden mentioned 
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that he had a conversation with Deputy Attorney General Paul 
McNulty regarding his termination, in which Mr. McNulty told him 
that the decision had come from ‘‘higher up.’’

To whom would Mr. McNulty, as Deputy Attorney General, have 
been referring? 

Mr. GONZALES. Well, the decision was clearly mine, Congress-
woman. It was my decision. I am accountable, and I accept respon-
sibility for these decisions. 

Ms. SÁNCHEZ. Okay. And in his written responses to questions 
from the Subcommittee on Commercial and Administrative Law, 
Mr. Bogden noted that Mr. McNulty told him that he had ‘‘limited 
input’’ in the final decision process to terminate the U.S. attorneys. 

Did you understand that the Deputy Attorney General had only 
‘‘limited input’’? Is that your understanding? 

Mr. GONZALES. It was my understanding or belief that Mr. 
Sampson was consulting with the senior leadership, including and 
in particular, the Deputy Attorney General, because the Deputy At-
torney General is the direct report for these U.S. attorneys, includ-
ing Mr. Bogden. 

But at the end of the day, no matter the level of consultation, 
what I know is that Mr. McNulty, the Deputy Attorney General, 
signed off on these names. And, in fact, on the day of Mr. 
Sampson’s testimony, I went to the Deputy Attorney General, I 
said, ‘‘Do you still stand behind these recommendations?’’ And he 
told me, ‘‘Yes,’’ and that, to me, is the most important thing. 

Ms. SÁNCHEZ. Okay, well, if the Deputy Attorney General had 
only limited input—and that doesn’t seem to trouble you—who, to 
your knowledge, had more than merely limited input in the final 
decision process? 

Mr. GONZALES. Well, again——
Ms. SÁNCHEZ. I mean, was that on your shoulders? Was that 

you? 
Mr. GONZALES. Again, Congresswoman, you probably have more 

information about that than I. What I——
Ms. SÁNCHEZ. I am asking for what you know. 
Mr. GONZALES. Okay, what I understood—and I only know 

from—I haven’t spoken with Mr. Sampson, I haven’t spoken with 
others, except the conversation that I just relayed to you with re-
spect to the Deputy Attorney General. 

So I haven’t spoken with others within the department and 
asked them, ‘‘Okay, did you consult on this? How do you feel about 
this, these other witnesses?’’ Because we are all fact witnesses, I 
didn’t want to interfere in this investigation. 

Ms. SÁNCHEZ. Okay, so you don’t know who had more than mere-
ly limited input in the firing decisions? 

Mr. GONZALES. It would be difficult for me to characterize the in-
volvement——

Ms. SÁNCHEZ. All right, I will accept that answer. 
In his written responses to a question from the Subcommittee on 

Commercial and Administrative Law, Mr. Bogden mentioned that 
Acting Associate Attorney General William Mercer explained to 
him that the Administration had a short, 2-year window of oppor-
tunity to place an individual into his U.S. attorney position in 
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order to enhance that individual’s resume for either future political 
or Federal bench positions. 

Do you believe that the Office of the U.S. Attorney is merely a 
vehicle through which to provide party loyalists with an oppor-
tunity to pad their resume and then use that as a launching pad 
for elective office or a judgeship? 

Mr. GONZALES. As head of the department, I would say no, but 
there would be nothing improper in doing so. Again, these are——

Ms. SÁNCHEZ. Do you think it is a good practice? I mean——
Mr. GONZALES. As head of the department, I would say——
Ms. SÁNCHEZ [continuing]. Improper but——
Mr. GONZALES [continuing]. I would care about making sure that 

we have good people in these positions, people that could discharge 
their responsibilities. 

And, again, for the American people to understand, you know, 
the success of the office does not live or die based upon the U.S. 
attorney. It depends on the career individuals that are there. Obvi-
ously, the U.S. attorney provides direction, helps with morale. But 
I just want to make sure people understand that if there is a 
change at the top, the work of the department continues. 

Ms. SÁNCHEZ. But just for clarification, it wouldn’t bother you if 
they used it as a vehicle with which to——

Mr. GONZALES. No, I didn’t say that it wouldn’t bother me. What 
I am saying is——

Ms. SÁNCHEZ. Would that trouble you, then? 
Mr. GONZALES. Well, again, it would depend on the person com-

ing in. I would want to make sure we have someone that could do 
a good job as a U.S. attorney. And so, yes, that would——

Mr. CONYERS. Time has expired. Please finish your comment. 
Ms. SÁNCHEZ. I thank the gentleman. 
And I yield back. 
Mr. CONYERS. The Chair recognizes the distinguished gentleman 

from Indiana, Mike Pence. 
Mr. PENCE. Thank you, Chairman. 
And, General Gonzales, welcome to the Committee. I am very 

grateful for your service to the country. 
Mr. GONZALES. Thank you. 
Mr. PENCE. And I especially want to take this opportunity to con-

gratulate you and the Justice Department on the interdiction of six 
suspects earlier this week, apprehended in connection with a 
planned terrorist attack on Fort Dix. 

You have mentioned several times through your testimony about 
the primary focus of your position being protecting people of the 
United States. And I am grateful for that specific example. 

I also want to thank you for the admissions and the candor and 
the humility that you have reflected today. It seems to me there 
is an overarching principle here, that the President has the author-
ity to be served by whomever he pleases in his Administration and, 
frankly, that he is able—it isn’t often repeated, so I will try and 
repeat it—he is able to dismiss officials for any reason or for no 
reason at all. But he is not at liberty, in fairness to all my col-
leagues, he is not at liberty to dismiss persons for wrong reasons. 

And it seems to me, your testimony today reiterates the point 
that, while there were administrative errors that you have been 
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candid about, that at present, I, as a public servant, have not seen 
evidence of wrongdoing. 

And I appreciate you making that distinction again in this public 
forum, repeatedly. 

And I think it gets a little bit lost in the public debate here, the 
distinction between errors and wrongdoing. There may be con-
sensus that errors were made, and a consensus that you share, but 
I have not seen evidence of wrongdoing or wrong motives in con-
nection with these terminations. 

But I appreciate the willingness of the department to cooperate 
so thoroughly in providing documents and facilitating witnesses be-
fore the Committee. 

You made a comment in your opening statement that I found 
provocative, on another topic. You said that it was part of the mis-
sion of the Justice Department to ‘‘preserve the public integrity of 
our public institutions.’’

And I wanted to call to your attention a legislation that my col-
league, Congressman Rick Boucher, and I, with the original co-
sponsorship of a number of distinguished colleagues, including the 
Chairman of this Committee, that I think supports that same ob-
jective, of pursuing and promoting public integrity and public insti-
tutions. It is called the Free Flow of Information Act. We have 
talked about it very briefly in the past. A ‘‘federal media shield’’ is 
how it is referred to euphemistically. 

And while I believe it is among the principal objectives of the 
Justice Department to hold public people accountable and public 
institutions, I also believe that our founders intended that a free 
and independent press was actually the chief safeguard to public 
integrity. And, in fact, as a conservative, I believe that the only 
check on government power in real-time is a free and independent 
press. 

And there has been a progeny of cases over the last 15 years and 
in successive Administrations, particularly in independent counsel 
investigations, it seems to me, where there has been a rising tide 
of instances where reporters have faced threat of subpoena in Fed-
eral cases and, of course, in some cases reporters have been jailed 
or threatened with jail time to reveal confidential sources. 

The sponsors of this legislation, which I hasten to add also in-
clude a senior Member of this Committee, Mr. Howard Coble, we 
really believe that compelling reporters to testify and compelling 
reporters to reveal the identity of their confidential sources in-
trudes on the news gathering process but, more importantly, hurts 
the public interest. 

I would say the Free Flow of Information Act, General, is not 
about protecting reporters, it is about protecting the public’s right 
to know. 

I just wanted to gain your assurance, without asking you to com-
ment in any significant way at this hearing, that—we have moved 
this legislation through various incarnations over the last 2 years, 
we have added more qualifications for national security, for trade 
secrets, for imminent threat of bodily harm. I would just like to 
have your assurance and that of your capable staff that as this leg-
islation, I think, moves through this Committee in the months 
ahead, that your department, and particularly the Criminal Divi-
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sion, would work with us to find some way to put a stitch in this 
tear in the first amendment. 

And I would welcome your comments but, again, would not ask 
for you to comment substantively on legislation that you may or 
may not have yet reviewed. 

Mr. GONZALES. There is no Administration position on the legis-
lation, as I recall. 

We have in the past opposed similar legislation, Congressman. I 
haven’t been convinced of the need for it, quite frankly. The depart-
ment has only issued, I think, 19 media subpoenas for confidential 
sources since 1991. We have a very strong process in place that has 
been in place for 30 years with respect to how these get approved. 

I ultimately have to approve such a subpoena, and so we have 
been concerned in the past about the definitions, the broad scope, 
and perhaps that is something that could be dealt with through 
changes in the legislation. 

You have my commitment. I would be happy to work with you, 
so I will just leave it at that. 

Mr. PENCE. Thank you. Thank you. 
Thank you, Chairman. 
Mr. CONYERS. You are welcome. 
Mr. Robert Wexler, the gentleman from Florida? 
Mr. WEXLER. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. 
With your permission, Mr. Attorney General, I would like to fol-

low the Chairman’s questions regarding Mr. Iglesias. 
If I understand it correctly, you testified that Karl Rove talked 

to you about voter fraud in New Mexico in fall 2006. 
Mr. GONZALES. Yes, New Mexico and two other jurisdictions. 

That is correct. 
Mr. WEXLER. Mr. Iglesias is selected for the termination list in 

early November 2006? 
Mr. GONZALES. I think on Election Day. Well, I don’t remember 

when he was selected. I wasn’t involved in that process. 
Mr. WEXLER. Right, it appears on the list. 
Mr. GONZALES. Looking at the documents, it appears he first ap-

pears on the list on Election Day. 
Mr. WEXLER. And it is your testimony you did not select Mr. 

Iglesias to be put on the list, correct? 
Mr. GONZALES. His name was brought forward to me, rec-

ommended along with others. 
Mr. WEXLER. Right. You did not select him. Did Mr. Sampson se-

lect him? 
Mr. GONZALES. Mr. Sampson was charged with coordinating this 

effort. 
Mr. WEXLER. He didn’t select him? 
Mr. GONZALES. I have not spoken with Mr. Sampson about this. 
Mr. WEXLER. Right. Did former Deputy Attorney General Mr. 

Comey, did he select them? 
Mr. GONZALES. Of course, he wasn’t in the department at that 

time, so——
Mr. WEXLER. So he didn’t select them. 
Mr. GONZALES [continuing]. I don’t think he selected them. 
Mr. WEXLER. That is right. Did Mr. McNulty select them? 
Mr. GONZALES. I haven’t asked that question to Mr. McNulty. 
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Mr. WEXLER. Mr. McNulty told us he didn’t select them. 
Did Mr. Margolis select them? 
Mr. GONZALES. Again, I haven’t spoken with Mr. Margolis. 
Mr. WEXLER. He didn’t select them. 
We have talked a lot about the President’s authority to have who 

he wants where. Did the President select Mr. Iglesias to be put on 
the termination list? 

Mr. GONZALES. No——
Mr. WEXLER. No, the President didn’t select him. 
Did the Vice President select him to put him, Mr. Iglesias, on the 

termination list? 
Mr. GONZALES. No. 
Mr. WEXLER. No. Okay. So the President didn’t, the Vice Presi-

dent didn’t, you, the Attorney General, didn’t. All of the assistant 
and former Deputy Attorney Generals didn’t put Mr. Iglesias on 
the termination list. 

So who did? 
Mr. GONZALES. Well, what is important, Congressman, is that 

there was a consensus recommendation made to me. How he got 
on the list was less——

Mr. WEXLER. So a group of people put him on the list? 
Mr. GONZALES. What is less important is that I accepted a rec-

ommendation and I made the decision. I accept responsibility for 
the decision. 

Mr. WEXLER. No, no, you made a decision, according to yourself, 
as to accepting the termination list. But you have also said you 
didn’t put him on the list. So somebody else, other than you, other 
than the President, other than the Vice President, other than every 
Deputy Attorney General that has come to this Committee, put 
him on the list. 

But with all due respect, Mr. Attorney General, you won’t tell the 
American people who put Mr. Iglesias on the list to be fired. It is 
a national secret, isn’t it? 

Mr. GONZALES. Congressman, if I knew the answer to that ques-
tion, I would provide you the answer. I have not spoken with the 
individuals involved——

Mr. WEXLER. So you don’t know who put him on the list, Mr. 
Iglesias. Why was Mr. Iglesias put on the list by this mystery per-
son? 

Mr. GONZALES. Well, again, I wasn’t surprised to see Mr. 
Iglesias’s name recommended to me, based upon conversations that 
I had had with the senior senator from New Mexico. He had lost 
confidence in Mr. Iglesias. 

Let me just say, Mr. Iglesias’s story is a great one, it is the 
American dream, and there are many good things about his per-
formance, and I very much admire him as a person. 

Mr. WEXLER. But you won’t tell the American people who put 
him on a list to terminate his employment. 

Mr. GONZALES. I accept responsibility for——
Mr. WEXLER. You accept responsibility for making the decision 

ultimately to accept the termination list, but you will not come 
forth and tell the American people who put Mr. Iglesias on the list 
to be fired. 
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Mr. GONZALES. Out of respect for the integrity of this investiga-
tion and the investigations occurring at the Department of Justice, 
I have not made that inquiry with respect to other fact witnesses. 

Mr. WEXLER. But you were okay with firing them, but you won’t 
tell us who made the recommendation to fire them. 

Mr. GONZALES. I think I was justified in relying upon the senior 
leadership in the department, as I understand——

Mr. WEXLER. Do you know what Mr. Moschella told this Com-
mittee about why Mr. Iglesias was put on the list? He said the ra-
tionale was because he was an absentee landlord. Are you familiar 
with that? 

Mr. GONZALES. I am familiar with Mr. Moschella’s public testi-
mony. 

Mr. WEXLER. Right. He delegated authority, apparently, Mr. 
Iglesias. 

Mr. GONZALES. Well, let me just say this: I did not make the de-
cision with respect to Mr. Iglesias——

Mr. WEXLER. I know. You haven’t made any decision. You have 
been very clear about that. 

Mr. GONZALES. I accept full responsibility for this. 
Mr. WEXLER. But you won’t tell us who put Mr. Iglesias on that 

list? 
Mr. GONZALES. You would have a better opportunity to ac-

cess——
Mr. WEXLER. I would. 
Mr. GONZALES. The Committee would, the Congress. 
Mr. WEXLER. Are you the Attorney General? Do you run the De-

partment of Justice? 
Mr. GONZALES. Yes, I do. And it has been frustrating to me to 

not be able to ask these kinds of questions. But I want to respect 
the integrity of this investigation and the investigations going on 
within the department. If we all came up here, and had the 
same——

Mr. WEXLER. When did the investigation in the department 
start? 

Mr. GONZALES. If we all came up here——
Mr. WEXLER. It started after they were fired. 
Mr. GONZALES [continuing]. Six of us, and had the same testi-

mony about events that occurred over 2 years, you would look at 
that with great suspicion. You would wonder——

Mr. WEXLER. Sir——
Mr. GONZALES [continuing]. Have you guys talked to each other 

about facts? 
Mr. WEXLER. Sir, you know them, and it has nothing to do with 

an investigation that is occurring after these people were fired. Be-
cause you know the answer before they were fired, because you 
know who put them on the list but you won’t tell us. 

Thank you, Mr. Chairman. 
Mr. CONYERS. Mr. Tom Feeney of Florida is now recognized. 
Mr. FEENEY. Well, it is always fun to follow my passionate Flor-

ida colleague. 
Mr. Attorney General, thank you for being here today. And my 

colleague asked some questions that deserve answers, especially 
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given the confusion. You have admitted botched P.R., botched ad-
ministrative procedures. 

But are the questions that my friend from south Florida just 
asked, are they the very questions that the Justice Department’s 
Office of Professional Responsibility, along with the department’s 
Office of Inspector General, is asking as we speak? 

Mr. GONZALES. That is certainly my understanding. I mean, we 
have asked them to look into the allegations of any wrongdoing. If 
in fact there were management missteps, you know, what were 
they and what, you know, recommendations about what we can do 
better going forward? 

Mr. FEENEY. And you are not interfering with that investigation 
in any way? 

Mr. GONZALES. I have recused myself from those investigations. 
[Laughter.] 

Again, because I don’t want there to be any kind of appearance 
of impropriety, of improper influence. And so I have recused myself 
from oversight of those investigations. 

Mr. FEENEY. Now, the suggestion is you ought to be microman-
aging and involved in all those details. But my guess is you would 
probably get some criticism if you were——

Mr. GONZALES. I would be criticized if, in fact, I was doing such 
a thing, I suspect. 

Mr. FEENEY. Well, one way or the other, it is welcome to public 
life. 

We have spent extraordinary time asking the same questions of 
you and many other witnesses. I think they are important ques-
tions, and I think that we will all be expecting answers. 

It is important to ask these questions, but it is not important to 
ask the same questions to the same people ad infinitum. But I will 
do one more and then we will move on to some important things 
that the department is doing. 

Are you aware of any evidence whatever that might tend to dem-
onstrate that people were asked to resign specifically in order to 
interfere with ongoing investigations for partisan purposes? 

Mr. GONZALES. Well, we can say ‘‘might tend to demonstrate’’—
those are words that make me uncomfortable. [Laughter.] 

What I can say is, I know that is not the reason why I accepted 
the recommendations. And I am not aware, based upon my review 
of the documents, based upon the testimony that I have seen, the 
public testimony, that people were motivated and coming forward 
with recommendations for improper, for partisan political reasons. 

Mr. FEENEY. There are an awful lot of critical tests that your 
agency is asked to deal with. 

I think, first, among equals, personally, in the environment we 
live in, of counterintelligence and especially and counterterrorism, 
I would like to know roughly what portion of your personnel and 
resources, in today’s environment, is dedicated to making sure we 
don’t have an attack on Fort Dix or anywhere else in this country, 
by investigating through counterintelligence and counterterror op-
erations. 

Roughly, what portion of the——
Mr. GONZALES. I don’t know if I can break it down in terms of 

assets or resources. I have made it clear that it is the number-one 
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priority for the Department of Justice. And it is clearly the num-
ber-one priority for the director of the FBI. 

And I want to thank Congress for the resources that have been 
provided to, in particular, the FBI to ensure that this country is 
safer. 

Mr. FEENEY. Well, and historically—by the way, there is a great 
book, if you haven’t read it, that Justice Rehnquist wrote back in 
1989, I believe, before major terror attacks, talking about the bal-
ance between civil liberties, which is very important to me, called 
‘‘All the Laws But One,’’ quoting Lincoln in his famous—civil lib-
erties as opposed to the security needs. And that balance tends to 
change based on the perceived and the real threat. 

And following up on that, I have to tell you, Attorney General, 
that I was one that has been a strong advocate of the Patriot Act 
and some of the other resources and powers that you alluded to in 
your last response. 

And so, I was very discouraged when we found that there were 
thousands of mistakes and errors made. I will note that the inspec-
tor general’s report determined that there was no evidence of inten-
tional wrongdoing by the FBI. But I think we could say that there 
was some very sloppy work done in complying with the NSL au-
thority. 

I would like to know, just very briefly, what the new, recently de-
veloped guidelines for the FBI regarding its NSL authority are? 
Can you describe some of the major differences in about a 
minute——

Mr. GONZALES. Well, our work there is not complete. The director 
is thinking seriously about having a compliance and audit unit to 
go back in and ensure that people are doing their jobs. 

We are looking at the whole question of the role of lawyers, quite 
frankly, in connection with this issue, whether or not there should 
continue to be a direct report to the special agents in charge. Or 
maybe it should be the direct report to the general counsel. 

We are looking at a new computer system to have better account-
ability in terms of the number of NSLs. We need to do a better job 
with respect to our reporting to Congress. I know that the director 
has required additional training, better education about the use of 
NSLs. 

But more fundamentally, the Inspections Division has gone back 
in to try to get a better feel about are there additional problems 
with respect in particular to exigent letters. The I.G. has gone back 
in to do additional looks. And the National Security Division and 
our privacy officer is watching carefully about what is going on. 

I have asked the inspector general of the department to come 
back now, I think in 2 months, and give me a report about how 
the FBI is doing. I take this very seriously——

Mr. FEENEY. We will get a report when that has concluded? 
Mr. GONZALES. We will provide you the information as we learn 

about it. 
Mr. FEENEY. Thank you. 
And I yield back the balance of my time. 
Mr. CONYERS. I thank the gentleman for his inquiry. 
The Chair recognizes Steve Cohen from Tennessee. 
Mr. COHEN. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. 
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Mr. Attorney General, I want to follow up a little bit on Con-
gressman Wexler’s questions. You said you don’t know who put Mr. 
Iglesias on the list; is that correct? 

Mr. GONZALES. That is correct. 
Mr. COHEN. But you said you knew the President and the Vice 

President didn’t. How do you know they didn’t? 
Mr. GONZALES. Well, I just know that they would not do that. 
Mr. COHEN. Do you think Mr. Nulty or Mr. Sampson would have 

done it? Obviously, you think they could have done it. 
Mr. GONZALES. Of course. Look, I didn’t envision the President 

of the United States and the Vice President being involved in this 
process. What I——

Mr. COHEN. But you don’t know for a fact that they weren’t in-
volved in the process through Ms. Miers or through Mr. Rove. You 
don’t know that. 

Mr. GONZALES. That is correct. That is correct. But I had no rea-
son to believe that the White House—in fact, I know the White 
House has said publicly they were not involved in adding or delet-
ing people from the list. That is what the White House has said 
publicly. 

Mr. COHEN. Right. And the White House asked you, as I under-
stand it in your statement, you say here that Deputy Chief Kyle 
Sampson told you that the counsel to the President, Ms. Miers, in-
quired about replacing all 93 U.S. attorneys, and you both agreed 
that wouldn’t be a good idea, it would be disruptive and unwise. 

So at one point the White House wanted to replace all 93. So 
when they wanted to replace all 93, why do you think they 
wouldn’t want to replace eight? 

Mr. GONZALES. What I have testified also is that I don’t know 
whether or not Ms. Miers thought this was a good idea, whether 
or not this was even Ms. Miers’ idea. She raised this as an idea. 
We quickly said no——

Mr. COHEN. Did you ever talk to Ms. Miers, to Mr. Rove or to 
anyone else, or communicate to Ms. Miers or Mr. Rove or anyone 
else as to why they wanted to remove all 93 U.S. prosecutors? 

Mr. GONZALES. I have no recollection of having that kind of con-
versation with Ms. Miers or Mr. Rove. 

Mr. COHEN. And do you have any recollection of a letter to or 
from them? 

Mr. GONZALES. I don’t. But going back and looking at the docu-
ments, there was some e-mail traffic I think in late December of 
2004, early January of 2005, about a conversation involving Mr. 
Rove stepping into the counsel’s office about, what are we going to 
do about U.S. attorneys? 

And then there was a subsequent e-mail back from Mr. Sampson. 
It is all in the record and I don’t recall a conversation with Mr. 
Sampson during that period of time. This would have been during 
Christmas week, just 10 days or 2 weeks before my confirmation 
hearing, and so I have no recollection of that. 

But I do remember, as I have gone back and looking at the docu-
ments, there was some e-mail traffic about U.S. attorneys just be-
fore I became Attorney General. 
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Mr. COHEN. These eight individuals who were fired, one of them 
was Mr. Cummins. Did you inquire into why Mr. Cummins was 
fired? 

Mr. GONZALES. Congressman, when you asked did I inquire 
when, I mean, Mr. Cummins was asked——

Mr. COHEN. Why? Why? Not when, why? 
Mr. GONZALES. Mr. Cummins was asked to leave in June, June 

14, not December 7. He was not part of that group. And a change 
was desired by the White House because they had identified a well-
qualified individual that they wanted to have as a United States 
attorney. 

Mr. COHEN. Who was the well-qualified individual? His name 
hasn’t surfaced yet. 

Mr. GONZALES. Tim Griffin was the person——
Mr. COHEN. Oh, he was well-qualified? 
Mr. GONZALES. Well, he certainly had more—well, I don’t want 

to disparage Mr. Cummins, but, yes, if you look at——
Mr. COHEN. You are not disparaging Mr. Cummins. 
Mr. GONZALES. Again, if you look at his qualifications in terms 

of having prosecution experience, being in the JAG Corps, serving 
in Iraq, yes, I think he was a well-qualified individual. 

In fact, Mr. Cummins——
Mr. COHEN. But why was Mr. Cummins asked to leave? Because 

they wanted to put somebody else in? 
Mr. GONZALES. Yes. It is my understanding, I think that is a fair 

characterization. I might also add that——
Mr. COHEN. Then let me ask——
Mr. GONZALES. Can I finish my answer, Congressman—that in 

December, there was a newspaper article, I think The Arkansas 
Times, which indicated that Mr. Cummins was quoted as saying, 
you know, ‘‘I have got four kids, I have to pay for their college. 
They will be surprised if I don’t’’——

Mr. COHEN. Thank you. We have been through that. And Mr. 
Cummins said he didn’t intend to resign. 

You at one point said, as did your deputy, that all of these res-
ignations are firings, were performance-related. Now, obviously Mr. 
Cummins was not performance-related. So what you said at that 
point was wrong. 

Mr. GONZALES. And I think I clarified that in my last Senate Ju-
diciary Committee meeting. 

In fact, that was the reason for my anger in an e-mail that was 
on February 7, following the Deputy Attorney General’s testimony, 
is because I had confused in my mind Mr. Cummins being asked 
to leave on June 14 with the others being asked to leave on Decem-
ber 7. And what I was thinking about in my testimony was those 
individuals asked to leave on December 7 related to performance, 
and did not in my mind think about Mr. Cummins, who was asked 
to leave——

Mr. COHEN. Did you inquire as to why each of these eight indi-
viduals were asked to leave? 

Mr. GONZALES. I do not recall, Congressman, the conversation 
that occurred when the recommendations were brought to me. I am 
sure we had discussions about——
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Mr. COHEN. Don’t you think that when an individual who is a 
public official, who is out there in the public line, who is an attor-
ney whose reputation is so important to having their license to 
practice law, that they are asked to resign from a position that 
there should be a compelling reason and that you, as their ap-
pointed official, should ask and inquire why and realize and come 
to a belief that there is a compelling reason for them to be deter-
mined, and not just accept some mysterious group’s recommenda-
tion? 

Mr. GONZALES. I think a compelling-reason standard is much too 
high for those of us who are appointed by the President of the 
United States, and we serve at the pleasure of the United States. 
And we all understand that. We all know that, by statute, U.S. at-
torneys serve for 4 years. Thereafter they are holding over. These 
United States attorneys had served for 4 years. 

But no question about it, as a management function, yes, I think 
we should have done better in terms of communicating with them. 
We don’t owe them the jobs. But I do think that we owe them bet-
ter. 

Mr. COHEN. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. 
Mr. CONYERS. The gentleman from Florida, Ric Keller? 
Mr. KELLER. Thank you very much, Mr. Chairman. 
And, Mr. Attorney General, I have to apologize. I had to step out 

for a few minutes. I was here earlier. But we are also having a 
hearing that I was conducting with the secretary of education, 
Margaret Spellings, at the same time. 

Mr. Attorney General, the Bush administration has about 20 
months left on the clock. Tell me what your top two priorities are 
going to be over the next 20 months that you would like to accom-
plish. 

Mr. GONZALES. I will give you three. 
Mr. KELLER. Go ahead. 
Mr. GONZALES. I was on the South Lawn on September 11th 

when President Bush arrived. And he and I both knew then that 
after that our world had changed and that the priority of the law 
enforcement community would change. And so, moving forward, my 
top priority will continue to be making sure that America is safe. 
That is the first thing. 

Secondly, I don’t think it is possible for people to realize the 
American dream if they live in fear of gangs, they live in fear of 
drugs, they live in fear of violent crime. And so that is the second 
thing, doing what we can to ensure that violent crime is reduced. 

Finally, I wear this wristband given to me by Mark Lunsford. 
His daughter Jessica was killed by a sex offender. And it is a re-
minder of my commitment and my obligation to make sure that our 
kids are safe. 

Those are the things that I am going to be focused on. 
Mr. KELLER. Thank you, Mr. Attorney General. 
You have been through more public scrutiny, and probably some 

pain, in the last month, more than most people have in a lifetime. 
As a prominent Cabinet member, U.S. attorney, or U.S. Attorney 
General, you could leave today and make $1 million a year at a law 
firm pretty easily, but you are staying on and want to stay on. 
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Is it because of your passion for those three things: violent crime, 
terrorism and getting after child predators? 

Mr. GONZALES. I got into public service because I wanted to do 
something where I could make a difference, a positive difference in 
people’s lives. I fundamentally, deep down, believe that I can con-
tinue to do so. 

If I don’t think that I can be effective as Attorney General, I will 
no longer continue to serve as Attorney General. I have got con-
fidence and faith in the people that work in this department. And 
I think we can continue to serve, effectively, the American people. 

Mr. KELLER. Mr. Attorney General, when I am asked at town 
hall meetings about what is going on with this U.S. attorney situa-
tion and you, I tell folks back home that it can all be summarized, 
the microcosm of this whole, what the media calls a scandal, in one 
case: And that is the case of Carol Lam. 

Carol Lam was a talented lady, U.S. attorney from San Diego, 
who had successfully prosecuted Duke Cunningham. She also is a 
lady who had some concerns with your department. I think she was 
91 out of 93 in firearms. And I learned, from going to San Diego 
and talking to folks that she had failed to prosecute alien smug-
glers, even those who had been arrested 20 times. 

Now, you let her go, or told her she was going to leave in Decem-
ber of 2006. And immediately we heard the allegation from some 
in the media and some Members of Congress that Carol Lam must 
have been fired because she prosecuted a public corruption case 
against Republican Duke Cunningham. 

Now, I went through and reviewed the documents, talked to peo-
ple, including Carol Lam. And the timeline is crystal clear. The 
documents regarding her failure to prosecute alien smugglers, in-
cluding those who had been arrested 20 times, began in Congress 
in February of 2004 with Darrell Issa, which is literally 16 months 
before the local San Diego Union-Tribune broke the very first story 
about the Duke Cunningham scandal, which shows me that it is 
literally impossible that that was an improper motive on your part 
or anyone else. 

So, let me ask you directly: Did you ask Carol Lam or any of the 
other U.S. attorneys to resign because they were prosecuting or in-
vestigating public corruption cases against Republicans? 

Mr. GONZALES. No. In fact, I am very, very proud of the work of 
the department in prosecuting public corruption cases. I don’t care 
whether or not we are talking about Republican or Democrat. We 
are doing our job. 

Mr. KELLER. Did anyone at the White House, including but not 
limited to the President, Karl Rove, Harriet Miers or Josh Bolten, 
ever come to you and say, ‘‘We want you to fire Carol Lam,’’ or any 
other U.S. attorney, ‘‘because they are going after a Republican 
congressman’’? 

Mr. GONZALES. They didn’t say it to me, and I am not aware of 
any such direction. 

Mr. KELLER. Okay. Thank you, Mr. Attorney General. 
I will yield my remaining time to Mr. Cannon. I think the gen-

tleman would like to make a couple of points here. 
Mr. CANNON. Going back to Mr. Margolis—who, again, is a very 

senior career employee—and his view about the Griffin appoint-
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ment, I should say directly or indirectly. I also, to be fair to Griffin, 
his resume at the time I interviewed him looked better for the job 
than Cummins’ did when I interviewed him. 

Here was a guy who is not political, who is saying that Griffin 
was well-qualified. Remember, Griffin was in Iraq. He was in DOJ. 
He was a judge advocate general. And so we have lots of views on 
these issues that haven’t been out here yet, which indicate that at 
least in the case of Cummins we have some pretty good informa-
tion about why he was supplanted. 

I thank you, Mr. Chairman. I cede——
Mr. GONZALES. Mr. Chairman, could I make one comment? 
It bothers me to have to disparage individuals and to be critical 

openly about people who worked for the department. And I just 
want to make a general observation that these are all very, very 
fine people. And they should be proud of their service. We should 
all be proud of the fact that they had the courage to engage in pub-
lic service. And I don’t want anyone to think that I don’t otherwise 
appreciate the fine work that they did on behalf of the department. 

Mr. CONYERS. Thank you. 
The Chair recognizes the distinguished gentleman from Georgia, 

Hank Johnson. 
Mr. JOHNSON. Thank you, Mr. Chair. 
Mr. Gonzales, you have led a distinguished career as a lawyer, 

law school professor, partner major Houston law firm, general 
counsel to then-Governor George Bush, a justice on Supreme Court 
of Texas, White House counsel to President George Bush. And now 
you have ascended to the responsibility of Attorney General of the 
United States. 

And in that connection, you hired as your top two aides Mr. Paul 
McNulty, the Deputy Attorney General—over 20 years of distin-
guished experience on the Federal and State levels, much of which 
was spent as a U.S. attorney. And your number-two man was an 
Associate Attorney General, also close to 20 years of distinguished 
experience, much of which has been spent as a U.S. attorney and 
an assistant U.S. attorney. 

Both of them, extensive trial experience and very well-equipped 
to handle the tasks of their office, as you are. 

But instead what you have done is delegated an extraordinary 
amount of power to two young, inexperienced aides, Ms. Monica 
Goodling and Mr. Kyle Sampson, neither one of whom had any 
trial experience, neither one of whom—I think Mr. Sampson may 
have tried one case in his life—and neither one of whom had any 
law enforcement background whatsoever. 

But yet you signed on March 1st of 2006 a secret order dele-
gating the power to those two inexperienced aides to hire and fire 
major career employees of the Justice Department, including the 
Criminal Division, including U.S. attorneys and assistant U.S. at-
torneys. And you did not even inform your Deputy Attorney Gen-
eral and your Associate Attorney General that you had delegated 
that power. 

Can you tell us why you did that? 
Mr. GONZALES. Yes. There is a lot there, Congressman. 
The actual decision in terms of reserving to the Attorney General 

certain personnel decisions was actually made through regulation 
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which became public in February. And as a result of that change 
in the regulations reserving the authority on certain personnel——

Mr. JOHNSON. Those were put through at your insistence, cor-
rect? 

Mr. GONZALES. Yes. 
Mr. JOHNSON. You changed the rule so that you could give the 

power to hire and fire to Kyle Sampson and Monica Goodling. 
Mr. GONZALES. We haven’t gotten to that point yet. 
Mr. JOHNSON. Well, I don’t want you to take all my time. I just 

want you to answer those questions. 
Mr. GONZALES. But I want to give you a complete answer, Con-

gressman. 
And so, there was nothing secret about the change in terms of 

reserving to the Office of the Attorney General that kind of author-
ity. Now——

Mr. JOHNSON. You did not let your Deputy Attorney General 
know about it, did you? 

Mr. GONZALES. Well, they were ultimately told—as I understand 
it, they weren’t told through the executive process, because my un-
derstanding——

Mr. JOHNSON. You said not to tell your Associate Attorney Gen-
eral? 

Mr. GONZALES. My understanding is that they were told of the 
change. 

Mr. JOHNSON. You didn’t tell them yourself? 
Mr. GONZALES. I did not have the specific conversation with him. 
Mr. JOHNSON. Well, let me ask you this question: What exactly 

did Monica Goodling do insofar as her job as White House liaison? 
What employment decisions did she make about career and non-
career personnel in the Department of Justice? 

Mr. GONZALES. Well, of course, let me just say that she dis-
charged—her responsibility was to discharge the normal respon-
sibilities for a White House liaison. 

Mr. JOHNSON. Including making decisions about hiring and firing 
career and noncareer personnel for the Department of Justice? Cor-
rect? 

Mr. GONZALES. Well, with respect to political appointees——
Mr. JOHNSON. Is that correct? 
Mr. GONZALES [continuing]. That would certainly be appropriate. 

Now, with respect to career——
Mr. JOHNSON. I mean, is it correct that she——
Mr. GONZALES. Was involved in? 
Mr. JOHNSON [continuing]. Was involved in making hiring and 

firing decisions pertaining to DOJ career and noncareer personnel? 
Is that correct? 

Mr. GONZALES. Let me just say that she was involved to political 
appointees and with respect to career appointees, there has been 
some fairly serious allegations made with respect to her role in 
that. And has already been made public because of the seriousness 
of those allegations, that matter has been referred for an investiga-
tion, so——

Mr. JOHNSON. Right. Did Mr. Sampson——
Mr. GONZALES [continuing]. I am not going to comment. 
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Mr. JOHNSON. Did Mr. Sampson have the same power, as well, 
under your memorandum? 

Mr. GONZALES. Mr. Sampson would have the same—he was in-
cluded as part of the delegation. You described——

Mr. JOHNSON. And did he, in fact, play a part in making per-
sonnel decisions about Department of Justice career and noncareer 
personnel? 

Mr. GONZALES. Certainly with respect to noncareer. I can’t sit 
here today and tell you——

Mr. JOHNSON. Okay. And were either one of them part of the 
team that put together the list which included the eight attorneys 
who were let go on December 7, 2006? 

Mr. GONZALES. No question about it. I had charged Mr. Sampson 
with organizing and coordinating the effort to gathering informa-
tion and present to me recommendations. Ms. Goodling assisted 
Mr. Sampson in the discharge or a wide variety of responsibilities, 
and if you look at——

Mr. JOHNSON. And you don’t know of anyone else who assisted 
them? 

Mr. GONZALES. Well, if you look at the e-mail traffic and, from 
what I understand, from public testimony, obviously there were 
people who provided input and information. 

Mr. JOHNSON. Who would that have been? 
Mr. GONZALES. Well, I think, again, based upon looking at the 

documents, obviously, issues relating to Ms. Lam were raised with 
me, and I believe that was done by Mr. Bill Mercer. My under-
standing is that in fact Mr. Comey was in fact consulted about his 
views about U.S. attorneys. 

And so, I mean, if you look at the public testimony and if you 
look at the documentation, there were people that were being con-
sulted. They may not have known that they were providing infor-
mation which would then form the basis of some kind of list. 

Mr. JOHNSON. Can you name of the people who were involved in 
the compilation of the list? 

Mr. CONYERS. The time has run out. Did you want to finish the 
response, Mr. Attorney General? 

Mr. GONZALES. No. 
Mr. JOHNSON. Can you name—well, if I might get a response to 

you to that last question—can you name any others who were in-
volved in the decisions to put those eight names on the list? 

Mr. CONYERS. Could you——
Mr. JOHNSON. Are you going to answer me or what? 
Mr. CONYERS. No, he is not answering because your time has ex-

pired. 
Mr. JOHNSON. All right. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. 
Mr. CONYERS. But I recommend that you put it in written com-

munication to the Attorney General. 
From Arizona, Mr. Trent Franks, the gentleman is recognized at 

this time. 
Mr. FRANKS. Well, thank you, Mr. Chairman. 
And thank you, Judge Gonzales, for coming down here. I know 

that life has been kind of challenging for you lately. [Laughter.] 
And I want you to know that I personally appreciate your service 

to the country. You have a profoundly difficult job. 
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And, you know, I was touched by the three priorities that you 
mentioned, with your job, in being able to combat terrorism and 
being able to combat gang violence and to protect our children from 
some of the tragedies that occur out there. And I want you to know 
I believe that those are very noble aspirations. 

It occurs to me that, every day that we have you down at this 
place, that we are detracting from those vital missions in this coun-
try. 

And so, if indeed our effort here is to find corruption in the Jus-
tice Department, where justice itself is being undermined and 
where some of the potential accusations here are that your depart-
ment is undermining justice in specific cases by hiring and firing 
U.S. attorneys, then I think that our efforts here are justified. 

But if indeed they are politically motivated or not to that end, 
then we become guilty of the very thing that has been thrown in 
your direction. 

So I want to ask a very direct question. You know, we under-
stand that there is a difference between political motivations and 
motivations to thwart a criminal investigation or to affect a par-
ticular case or to undermine justice. 

Now, in this country, we have partisan elections. And when we 
put a President in office, we expect that person to appoint people 
that reflect the philosophy that we voted for. That comes with the 
job. I mean, Mr. Clinton fired all the U.S. attorneys. So we expect 
that. 

And political motivations, even though they are tossed about like 
this, something bad here, those are part of our system and they are 
intrinsic to its survival. 

On the other hand, if someone in your position or in your depart-
ment should deliberately try to intimidate or fire a U.S. attorney 
in order to affect a particular case or undermine justice or prevent 
justice from occurring in a particular case, that is a crime, and that 
is wrong. 

So I ask you very directly, sir: Have you ever fired anyone or 
caused anyone to be fired or influenced anyone to be fired on the 
basis of trying to affect a particular criminal case or investigation, 
or to thwart justice in any way? 

Mr. GONZALES. No. 
Mr. FRANKS. Do you know of anyone in the Administration or 

your department that has done either of those things? 
Mr. GONZALES. No. 
Mr. FRANKS. See, I think, Mr. Chairman, that is indeed the job 

of this Committee, is to ask those very direct questions. 
And, of course, time and justice has a way of prevailing. And the 

truth of those answers—of which I have to say to you I have seen 
no evidence that either of those things have occurred, before this 
Committee or otherwise—but time will probably bear that out one 
way or the other. 

But I just wanted to make sure that we understood what we are 
all about here. And your job is protecting this country. And while 
we are interviewing you like this, it cannot possibly help but de-
tract from what you are trying to do to protect this country and to 
pursue those three priorities that you mentioned earlier. 
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So I guess one of the things I would like to do, Judge Gonzales, 
is to ask you, what do you think is the public’s greatest 
misperception of the Department of Justice at this time, given all 
the circumstances that have occurred here? 

Mr. GONZALES. Well, given some of the statements that have 
been made, the notion that the department has been politicized. 

As I indicated in response to an earlier question, there are only 
a few hundred political appointees. There are tens of thousands of 
career individuals. The department is great because of the career 
individuals. They deserve all the credit for the success of the de-
partment. 

And it would be pretty darn difficult, if not impossible, to make 
a decision for political reasons and expect to get away with it. If, 
in fact, a career investigator or prosecutors felt that we were mak-
ing decisions for political reasons to interfere with a case, you 
would probably hear about it. We would probably read about it in 
the papers, because they take this stuff very seriously, as they 
should. We expect them to. 

And, again, I just want to emphasize to the American public that 
the work of the department continues, irrespective of who the At-
torney General is, United States attorney is. It continues because 
of the great career people in the department. 

Mr. FRANKS. Well, Judge Gonzales, let me just thank you for 
your service to this country and the cause of human freedom. 

And with that, I would like to defer here the rest of my time to 
Steve King. 

Mr. CONYERS. Twenty-nine seconds remain, Steve. 
Mr. KING. I thank the gentleman from Arizona, the constitu-

tionalist quodetile himself, and the Chairman. 
Mr. Chairman, I, like all Members of this Committee, are inter-

ested in maintaining our credibility. And I have an article here 
from the Wall Street Journal dated April 7, 2007, that and associ-
ated articles, and I ask unanimous consent to introduce them into 
the record. 

Mr. CONYERS. Without objection, so ordered. 
[The articles follow:]

VerDate 0ct 09 2002 12:30 Jan 30, 2008 Jkt 000000 PO 00000 Frm 00106 Fmt 6633 Sfmt 6601 H:\WORK\FULL\051007\35245.000 HJUD1 PsN: 35245



101

ARTICLES PUBLISHED IN VARIOUS SOURCES, SUBMITTED BY THE HONORABLE STEVE 
KING, A REPRESENTATIVE IN CONGRESS FROM THE STATE OF IOWA, AND MEMBER, 
COMMITTEE ON THE JUDICIARY
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Mr. KING. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. 
And I want to thank the Attorney General for his testimony here 

today. 
And I appreciate the tone and the tenor of the gentleman from 

Arizona. And we all are concerned about the safety of the American 
people, and it has been extraordinarily safe since September 11th, 
given what we anticipated. 

And I would yield back to the gentleman from Arizona. 
Mr. FRANKS. And I just thank the gentleman for coming. 
Mr. CONYERS. Members of the Committee, we are trying to finish 

up as close to 2:30 as possible. And so the Chair is going to be very 
strict with the time from this point on. 

And we recognize the gentleman from California, Brad Sherman. 
Mr. SHERMAN. Thank you. 
The Administration has put forward various theories under 

which anyone, even American citizens, could be arrested without 
being charged with a crime. One of these is the theory that you 
could be classified as an enemy combatant. 

Are there any American citizens being held today for over a 
month who have been denied habeas corpus or access to an attor-
ney? 

Mr. GONZALES. I don’t believe so, Congressman. 
Mr. SHERMAN. Wouldn’t it be your duty as Attorney General to 

make sure that their rights to habeas corpus were honored? 
Mr. GONZALES. Well, but, you know, there are a lot of people in 

this government, and sometimes people do things that they 
shouldn’t be. And I am not suggesting that that is occurring here, 
but you are asking me, you know, a question that I hadn’t really 
thought about. 

Mr. SHERMAN. Is there any agency answerable to the—well, is 
there any part of the Department of Justice——

Mr. GONZALES. We are all answerable to the Constitution and to 
our laws, yes. 

Mr. SHERMAN. Now, are there any U.S. citizens being held now 
by foreign governments or foreign organizations that are without 
access to attorneys as a result of rendition where agents of the Ad-
ministration have taken people into custody and then given them 
up to foreign officials? 

Mr. GONZALES. I don’t, Congressman, I don’t know if I have the 
answer to that question either. It is something that I would have 
to look at. 

Mr. SHERMAN. Wouldn’t you, as the chief office responsible for 
protecting our civil rights, want to know? 

Mr. GONZALES. Yes, and I am not suggesting that that——
Mr. SHERMAN. I would hope that——
Mr. GONZALES [continuing]. Is occurring. I just, quite frankly, I 

haven’t thought about this. 
Mr. SHERMAN. Will you respond for the record to those ques-

tions? Thank you. 
Mr. GONZALES. I would be happy—if I can respond to the ques-

tions, I will do that. 
Mr. SHERMAN. Let me move on to another question. You now 

have focused more on these—yes, go ahead. 
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Mr. GONZALES. I don’t want the press to run out and say, ‘‘Oh 
my gosh, U.S. citizens are being held by the government secretly, 
other governments.’’ I don’t think that is the case. I just want the 
American people to understand that. 

Mr. SHERMAN. I look forward to a definitive answer for the 
record, and let’s move on. 

You have now spent more time looking at these eight U.S. attor-
neys then you might have expected to. Are there any of them that 
you think it was a mistake to fire and that it would have been in 
the interest of the Administration of justice to have left at their 
posts? 

Mr. GONZALES. You know, I have gone back and thought a lot 
about this. You are right. And, in fact, I spoke with the Deputy At-
torney General after Mr. Sampson’s public testimony and asked 
him, ‘‘Okay, do you still stand by the recommendation?’’ And the 
answer was yes. 

I think the one that is probably the closest call for me is Mr. 
Bogden in Nevada, and I talked about this in my Senate testimony. 
It is for that reason that I have reached out to Mr. Bogden and 
have offered my assistance in trying to help him, move him for-
ward with employment. 

But again, the standard is, was anything improper here——
Mr. SHERMAN. I am not asking improper; we all make mistakes. 
Mr. GONZALES. I stand by the decisions. I stand by the decisions. 
Mr. SHERMAN. So if you had it to do all over again, these eight 

would be toast. 
Mr. GONZALES. No, because, again, we would have used a dif-

ferent process, and I don’t know whether or not, using this dif-
ferent process, the same recommendations would have come to me. 
I relied upon the recommendations. 

Mr. SHERMAN. Well, I am asking you whether you made a mis-
take, not whether you liked your process. Did the conclusion to fire 
these eight——

Mr. GONZALES. I think——
Mr. SHERMAN [continuing]. Was that the right, best thing to do 

for the administration of justice? 
Mr. GONZALES. I think I stand by the decision. In hindsight, I am 

not happy with the process. I know that, to me, the process is im-
portant too, and I think using a different process, we may have 
come out with different recommendations to me which would have 
made a difference, perhaps. 

Mr. SHERMAN. Well, let me move on. You have said that it 
would—you know, U.S. attorneys deal with political sensitive in-
vestigations. It would be wrong to fire one in order to thwart an 
ongoing investigation. 

Would it be wrong to fire a U.S. attorney because he failed to an-
nounce indictments before an election date? 

Mr. GONZALES. Well, of course, with respect to making public an 
indictment, that is something, particularly if you are talking about 
an announcement on or around election, you may get criticized if 
you do it before the election; you may get criticized if you do it 
after the election. What I tell people is try to be sensitive and do 
what is best for the case. 
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Mr. SHERMAN. Let me move on. Let’s say an investigation had 
been completed and it was politically painful to your party how it 
went, somebody got indicted or convicted. Would it be wrong for 
you to fire a U.S. attorney after the investigation, not for the pur-
pose of thwarting the investigation, which had already been com-
pleted, but for the purpose of rebuking that attorney for having 
chosen to investigate those associated with your political party? 

Mr. GONZALES. I am not sure I am comfortable with answering 
that question. I will say this——

Mr. SHERMAN. Do you think it might be okay to fire somebody 
because they successfully completed an investigation? 

Mr. GONZALES. Let me just give an example of the way we deal 
with these cases: Representative Bob Ney. We accepted a plea from 
Representative Ney 6 weeks before the election. We didn’t have to 
do that before the election. I am sure there were some Republicans 
around the country who sort of scratched heads when we in fact 
took that plea right before the election. Why did we do that? We 
did it because we aren’t motivated by politics. We do what is best 
for the case. 

Mr. CONYERS. Thank you very much. 
Steve Chabot of Ohio, Ranking Member on the Subcommittee on 

the Constitution. 
Mr. CHABOT. Thank you very much, Mr. Chairman. 
And thank you, Attorney General Gonzales, for being here today. 
I want to apologize for not having been here for the entirety of 

this hearing, because I am the Ranking Member on the Small Busi-
ness Committee and for the last couple of hours we had a hearing 
on that. So, in any event. 

General Gonzales, last August I want to thank you for coming to 
my district, the city of Cincinnati. And you joined with us there—
myself, chief of police and others—to participate in a roundtable 
discussion with local city and Federal law enforcement officials 
such as the U.S. attorney, Mr. Lockhart, there and FBI Special 
Agent in Charge Tim Murphy. 

And the roundtable focused on the violent crime problems that 
continue to plague communities all over the country including my 
city, Cincinnati. 

During that meeting, several federal-local cooperative approaches 
were discussed to reduce gun violence and illegal drug use in the 
region, such as Project Safe Neighborhoods. In addition, you an-
nounced the addition of 23 new Federal prosecutors in the Orga-
nized Crime Drug Enforcement Task Force, including one for 
southwest Ohio. Cincinnati is located in southwest Ohio. 

My question to you, General Gonzales, is: What has the Depart-
ment of Justice been doing, and what are you willing to do to ad-
dress violent crime and gun violence? And has the addition of a 
Federal prosecutor in southwest Ohio resulted in increased Federal 
prosecutions? And has funding assisted the local FBI, DEA and 
ATF special agents in charge in their investigations of gun violence 
and illegal drug use and violent crime? 

I know that is a lot in one question. 
Mr. GONZALES. Congressman, I will answer the specifics in terms 

of Cincinnati. I would like to be able to get back to you and give 
you accurate numbers. 
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But let me just say, I think we have enjoyed a good period in 
terms of decline in crime rates. We are starting to see, however, 
some disturbing upticks in certain communities around the coun-
try. 

And it is for that reason that we initiated this 18-city tour re-
cently, where we sent out DOJ officials to communities around the 
country, where some communities have enjoyed success in reducing 
crime; others have not been so successful. Trying to understand the 
reasons why—what is working, what is not working. We are very 
close to be in a position to talk about what we have learned and 
perhaps make some recommendations. 

I am worried about it. Again, as I indicated in response to an 
earlier question, I don’t think people can really realize America’s 
promise if they are worried about their neighborhood—safety, guns, 
drugs, gangs. This is something that I view as one of the things 
I am going to be focused on in these remaining months in the Ad-
ministration, because I think it is important as the Attorney Gen-
eral to do that. 

Before 9/11, Project Safe Neighborhood was the number-one do-
mestic law enforcement program for the Department of Justice, 
which is to reduce gun crime. And so we are still going to remain 
focused on that. 

I am worried about gangs. It is going to require the help of our 
neighbors down south. I am going to a regional anti-gang summit 
in June with the attorney generals from Mexico and Central Amer-
ican countries, because we can’t just solve that issue solely within 
the United States. 

But I look forward to working with you on this issue. You have 
been a terrific partner and a champion for your district. And I hope 
there are additional things that we can do to help you. 

Mr. CHABOT. Thank you very much, Mr. Attorney General. 
And one final area I would like to explore briefly here. As you 

know, the city of Cincinnati suffered through riots back in April of 
2001. And in April of this past year, the Department of Justice 
made the decision to terminate its memorandum of agreement with 
the city of Cincinnati, finding that the city and police department 
have met the more than 80 provisions set forth by the Department 
of Justice. 

The city continues to work with local officials to meet additional 
requirements that are set forth in a separate agreement, which is 
known as the Collaborative Agreement. 

The MOA between the city and the Department of Justice was 
incorporated by reference into the Collaborative Agreement and 
thus has played a significant role in the administration of the Col-
laborative Agreement. 

Will the Department of Justice acknowledge and support the 
city’s and the police’s good faith efforts if any dispute were to arise 
between now and termination of the Collaborative Agreement? 

Mr. GONZALES. We have always had a good working relationship 
with the police. If there are things that we can do to be helpful, 
of course we will look at that, Congressman. 

In terms of what our official jurisdiction or authority may be in 
this matter, we will have to wait and see. But, again, if there are 
things that the department can do to continue to help the citizens 
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of Cincinnati be safe and that the citizens enjoy their rights, we 
will be happy to look at that. 

Mr. CHABOT. Thank you very much, Mr. Attorney General. 
And I yield back the balance of my time, Mr. Chairman. 
Mr. CONYERS. Thank you. 
The Chair now recognizes in some way the newest Member of the 

Committee, Tammy Baldwin of Wisconsin. 
Ms. BALDWIN. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. 
Welcome, General Gonzales. 
I want to ask unanimous consent to submit for the record a New 

York Times article entitled, ‘‘A Woman Wrongly Convicted and a 
U.S. Attorney Who Kept His Job.’’ Before submitting it, there are 
just two paragraphs I would like to read. 

It says, ‘‘The United States Court of Appeals for the 7th Circuit, 
which heard Ms. Thompson’s case this month, did not discuss 
whether her prosecution was political, but it did make clear that 
it was wrong. And in an extraordinary move, it ordered her release 
immediately without waiting to write a decision.’’ ‘‘’Your evidence 
is beyond thin,’ Judge Diane Wood told the prosecutor. ‘I am not 
sure what your actual theory in this case is.’ ’’

‘‘Members of Congress should ask whether it was by coincidence 
or design that Steven Biskupic, the United States attorney in Mil-
waukee, turned a flimsy case into a campaign issue that nearly 
helped Republicans win a pivotal governor’s race.’’

I would ask unanimous consent to submit that for the record. 
Mr. CONYERS. Without objection, so ordered. 
[The article follows:]
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ARTICLE PUBLISHED IN THE NEW YORK TIMES, APRIL 16, 2007, SUBMITTED BY THE 
HONORABLE TAMMY BALDWIN, A REPRESENTATIVE IN CONGRESS FROM THE STATE 
OF WISCONSIN, AND MEMBER, COMMITTEE ON THE JUDICIARY
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Mr. GONZALES. Could I respond? 
Mr. CONYERS. Yes. 
Ms. BALDWIN. At the time, I——
Mr. CONYERS. Would you mind if he responded to that article? 
Mr. GONZALES. First of all——
Ms. BALDWIN. I have lots of questions about it, so——
Mr. GONZALES. Well, go ahead. As long as we are talking about 

that, that would be—I haven’t read the article. I have no idea of 
knowing whether what is in there is true or not, but——

Ms. BALDWIN. Anyway, I said, at the time of this remarkable 
case in the 7th Circuit that I believed Congress should investigate 
not only the circumstances surrounding the forced resignations of 
eight U.S. attorneys but also whether partisan politics influenced 
or even dictated the investigations conducted by U.S. Attorney’s Of-
fices in order to stay in the Administration’s good graces. 

And I am pleased to have an opportunity to ask you some ques-
tions today. 

General Gonzales, since your appearance before the Senate Judi-
ciary Committee, I am sure you have taken additional steps to re-
fresh your memory on subject matters that you did not recall dur-
ing that hearing. 

So, let me ask you again, are you aware that Mr. Biskupic was 
on the first known version of the list compiled by your chief of staff, 
Mr. Sampson, dated March 2, 2005, recommending names of U.S. 
attorneys to be fired? 

Mr. GONZALES. Yes, my understanding is, Congresswoman, is 
that, actually, the list included all the United States attorneys. 
And the documentation reflected, sort of, Mr. Sampson’s, I pre-
sume, then-current view of their performance. 

But with respect to Mr. Biskupic, let me just remind everyone, 
this was a career prosecutor who made the charging decision on 
the Georgia Thompson case in consultation with the then-Demo-
cratic State attorney general and the Democratic local prosecutor. 
They all agreed this was the right thing to do——

Ms. BALDWIN. Let me——
Mr. GONZALES [continuing]. No question that the decision by the 

circuit was quite different, quite surprising. But the notion that 
Mr. Biskupic would in any way—this was a career prosecutor, 
again—charging decisions made in consultation with Democratic of-
ficials, I just think is ludicrous. 

Ms. BALDWIN. A career prosecutor who was on the list, and then 
was——

Mr. GONZALES. And he didn’t know that. He has publicly said he 
didn’t know he was on the list. 

Ms. BALDWIN. General Gonzales, among my concerns are many 
press reports and also documents produced by your Justice Depart-
ment that show that Wisconsin Republican operatives were actively 
complaining and feeding documents to the White House about the 
need for more voter fraud investigation of prosecution in Mil-
waukee in late 2004 and 2005, right before Mr. Biskupic was 
placed on this list. 

Documents produced by your department indicate that Karl Rove 
was looking at a Milwaukee Journal Sentinel article on alleged vot-
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ing irregularities on February 2, 2005, just 1 month before Mr. 
Biskupic was placed on the list. 

Do you know whether Mr. Rove or anyone else who was con-
cerned about voter fraud prosecution played a role in Mr. 
Biskupic’s being placed on the list? 

Mr. GONZALES. Well, again, all the United States attorneys that 
I recall are on this initial list——

Ms. BALDWIN. Well, his name——
Mr. GONZALES [continuing]. And the White House has indicated 

that they did not play a role in adding or deleting people from the 
list. 

And let me just say, the Georgia Thompson case is not a voter 
fraud case. 

Ms. BALDWIN. I am running out of time, so I——
Mr. GONZALES. It is a public integrity case. 
Ms. BALDWIN. I want to read to you an excerpt from Mr. 

Sampson’s interview with Judiciary Committee staff. This is re-
garding——

Mr. GONZALES. Can I see it? Can I see? If, in fact, you are read-
ing from his testimony, I would like to see it. 

Ms. BALDWIN. I would be happy to have a copy made. I can read 
it and then—this is on page 57 of the documentation. This is ques-
tioning concerning Mr. Biskupic’s name on the list. 

Mr. Sampson replies, ‘‘I have a vague recollection—I am not sure 
when in time it occurred—of a conversation with the Deputy Attor-
ney General about Biskupic. What I remember about that con-
versation is the Deputy Attorney General suggesting that Mr. 
Biskupic had been recommended by appointment by Chairman 
Sensenbrenner, and that identifying him as somebody who might 
be asked to resign would perhaps not be a wise thing to do politi-
cally if it brought the ire of Chairman Sensenbrenner. I do not re-
member when that was.’’

Then the person asking Mr. Sampson questions said, ‘‘Very good. 
I take it you didn’t have any conversations with Mr. Sensenbrenner 
or any other officials outside of the Department of Justice con-
cerning Mr. Biskupic.’’ Mr. Sampson: ‘‘That is right. I don’t remem-
ber having any conversations like that.’’

So my question for you——
Mr. CONYERS. Time has run out. You want to finish your——
Ms. BALDWIN. My question is, would you not view this to be a 

political consideration relating to these personnel decisions? Don’t 
you find it disturbing that speculation about the reaction of a Mem-
ber of Congress played a role in his bring on the list or taken off 
the list? 

Mr. GONZALES. Well, again, you will have to talk to Mr. Sampson 
about the list. Mr. Biskupic was not recommended to me for 
change, and therefore there was no consideration by me as to 
whether or not a change should occur. 

And, you know, the views of a senator or a Member of Congress 
about the performance of a United States attorney, I don’t think it 
is the wrong thing to take those into account. You are often in-
volved in making recommendations and providing your views with 
respect to appointments of United States attorneys. 

And so I don’t think there is anything surprising about that. 
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Mr. CONYERS. The Chair recognizes from Texas, Judge Louie 
Gohmert. 

Mr. GOHMERT. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. 
And thank you, General, for being here to testify. 
Earlier, a colleague across the aisle, Ms. Lofgren, had mentioned 

that there are over 300,000 names that need to be checked and 
that are pending at the FBI. I am hoping we will have time for a 
hearing on that and the appropriate people in to testify, because 
I certainly agree with her, that is a major problem. 

But that is not the point of the hearing. We also had another col-
league that was grilling you, General, about the national security 
letters and the alleged abuses, and I think that needs to be the 
source of another hearing. But I believe the director of the FBI, 
personally, I think, would be a more appropriate witness than you 
are on that. 

So what we are about here today, as I understood it, was more 
about the U.S. attorneys firings, and before I get into that, I just 
think there is something very important. 

Earlier in the hearing, our colleague from California, Ms. 
Sánchez, has used the word ‘‘target’’ about another colleague, and 
then when that was brought up by my friend from California, Mr. 
Lungren, she had indicated he was turning her words and that she 
didn’t use those words, and that was just in a matter of minutes, 
and then later apologized if she had said something inappropriate. 

And I want to encourage my colleagues across the aisle, please, 
I know the tendency has been with the general here when he 
couldn’t recall something that happened days, weeks, months be-
fore or maybe he misrecalled something, the indications have been 
to call him a liar basically, either inferring that or just stating it. 

And I want to encourage my colleagues not to treat Ms. Sánchez 
like that. I think she make a honest mistake, even though it was 
just a matter of minutes later that she couldn’t recall what she 
said. Please don’t be so judgmental to our colleague, Ms. Sánchez. 
I think it was an honest mistake, and please don’t judge her the 
way you have judged the Attorney General. 

Mr. CANNON. Is the gentleman suggesting a double standard, if 
he would yield? 

Mr. GOHMERT. No, I am not suggesting a double standard. I am 
asking that Ms. Sánchez not be judged like the general has been 
on recall. 

Now, with regard to The New York Times, that was brought up 
by another colleague across the aisle in an article offered—and I 
would mention that on March 24 of 1993, The New York Times had 
an article and said, ‘‘All 93 United States attorneys knew they 
would be asked to step down, since all are Republican holdovers. 
And 16 have resigned so far. But the process generally takes much 
longer, and had usually been carried out without the involvement 
of the Attorney General. Ms. Reno was under pressure to assert 
her control over appointments at the Justice Department. She was 
Clinton’s third choice for Attorney General, arrived after most of 
the department’s senior positions were already filled by the White 
House.’’ And on further, it says, ‘‘It was unclear whether Ms. Reno 
initiated the request for resignations, or whether it was pressed on 
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her by the White House. The Attorney General said it was a joint 
decision.’’

Now, there are other indications, other articles about some of 
those investigations that may have been affected. But I would ask 
you, General, if there was no intent there by the Clinton adminis-
tration to impede any investigation or affect an investigation, and 
all 93 U.S. attorneys were fired within 12 days of Attorney General 
Reno taking office, simply for political reasons, is that a crime? 

Mr. GONZALES. No. 
Mr. GOHMERT. No, it is not a crime? 
Mr. GONZALES. No. 
Mr. GOHMERT. So they can do that, strictly for political reasons. 
Mr. GONZALES. The U.S. attorneys serve at the pleasure of the 

President of the United States. 
Mr. GOHMERT. Well, if it turned out that this was a joint decision 

by the Attorney General and the White House in 1993, and others 
within the Justice Department, to have all 93 resigned at the same 
time, is that a crime in and of itself? 

Mr. GONZALES. No. 
Mr. GOHMERT. Now, we have also heard across the aisle ref-

erence to a U.S. attorney named McKay. And I would reference a 
article from The Weekly Standard, March 14, 2007, which indi-
cated that U.S. Attorney John McKay from Washington state—in 
2004, the governor’s race was decided in favor of Democrat Chris-
tine Gregoire by 129 votes on the third recount. 

As the Seattle Post-Intelligencer and other media outlets re-
ported, some of the voters were deceased. Others were registered 
in storage rental facilities. And still others were convicted felons. 
More than 100 ballots were discovered in a Seattle warehouse. 

None of this constitutes proof that the election was stolen. But 
it should have been enough to prompt Mr. McKay, a Democrat, to 
investigate—something he declined to do, apparently on grounds he 
had better things to do. 

Now, if you or the President—particularly the President, since 
you have said they serve at the pleasure of the President—if some-
body were fired because they would not investigate what appeared 
to be problematic and potentially a crime, is that a legitimate basis 
for a firing or resignation? 

Mr. GONZALES. Of course, it could be, depending on the cir-
cumstances. Obviously, if a crime has been committed, potentially 
committed, I mean, there is an obligation upon the Department of 
Justice to investigate and to prosecute. There obviously is prosecu-
tory discretion——

Mr. CONYERS. We have a time problem, Mr. Gohmert. 
Mr. GOHMERT. All right. Thank you. 
Thank you, Mr. Chairman. 
Mr. CONYERS. And I thank you, sir. 
The Chair recognizes a former assistant U.S. attorney himself, 

Adam Schiff of California. 
Mr. SCHIFF. Mr. Gonzales, I wanted to go over some of your testi-

mony in the Senate. You testified in September of 2005, Senator 
Domenici called you to complain that Mr. Iglesias was in over his 
head and lacked the resources to prosecute corruption cases. Is that 
correct? 
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Mr. GONZALES. I don’t know if I said in connection with that par-
ticular call that he lacked the resources. I think what I testified to 
was the fact that he was concerned that Mr. Iglesias did not have 
the top talent working on public corruption cases generally. 

And I think in subsequent conversations that occurred in 2006, 
I think there were concerns raised by Senator Domenici about 
whether or not there were sufficient resources available to handle 
other kinds of cases. 

Mr. SCHIFF. Well, you testified in the Senate that he told you in 
these conversations that he lacked the resources to handle corrup-
tion cases. Are you saying that is not correct today? 

Mr. GONZALES. What I am saying is that I recall him saying with 
respect to some of the conversations. I don’t recall, sitting here 
today, that he said that with respect to the first case. 

What I recall in the first conversation was Senator Domenici 
questioned whether or not, does Mr. Iglesias have his best people 
working on these kinds of very difficult cases? 

Mr. SCHIFF. On corruption cases? 
Mr. GONZALES. That is my recollection, yes. 
Mr. SCHIFF. So in September 2005, he talked to you about cor-

ruption cases. In January of 2006, you spoke with him again. 
Again, he complained about Mr. Iglesias and his handling or lack 
of resources with respect to corruption cases, correct? 

Mr. GONZALES. My recollection, Congressman, is that the subse-
quent—I have a recollection that in one of the conversations, which 
I believe occurred in 2006, one of the two conversations that I had, 
he mentioned generally voter fraud cases. That is the extent of my 
recollection. 

Mr. SCHIFF. In none of your Senate testimony do you indicate 
that Senator Domenici talked to you about voter fraud, only about 
corruption cases. 

Mr. GONZALES. I don’t remember being asked specifically about 
the conversations that I had in 2006, Congressman. Obviously, I 
mean——

Mr. SCHIFF. Well, your testimony was that you had three con-
versations. 

Mr. GONZALES. Yes. 
Mr. SCHIFF. And there were two points that Senator Domenici 

made. First, that he was in over his head——
Mr. GONZALES. I didn’t mean——
Mr. SCHIFF. Second, that he lacked resources to prosecute corrup-

tion cases——
Mr. GONZALES. I didn’t mean to imply that those were the only 

points or things said in those conversations. 
Mr. SCHIFF. So now you recall that he also talked about voter 

fraud cases? 
Mr. GONZALES. Yes. It is not a recollection that I have just sit-

ting here today. But, yes, I have a recollection that the issue of 
voter fraud cases, generally—not specific cases, but generally—was 
raised in one of those two conversations in 2006. 

Mr. SCHIFF. And you also said in the Senate that, as a result of 
your conversations with the senator, you lost confidence in Mr. 
Iglesias. Is that correct? 
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Mr. GONZALES. Obviously, I was not surprised to see Mr. 
Iglesias’s name recommended to me. The fact that the senior sen-
ator——

Mr. SCHIFF. That is not my question. You testified in the Senate 
you lost confidence in him as a result of this. Is that correct? 

Mr. GONZALES. Not having the confidence of the senior senator 
and the senior leadership in the department was enough for me to 
lose confidence in Mr. Iglesias to recommend——

Mr. SCHIFF. Okay. So you lost confidence in him after these three 
calls? 

In July of 2006, after these three conversations, you go out to 
New Mexico, you meet with Mr. Iglesias. You said not a word about 
losing confidence with him, did you? 

Mr. GONZALES. I don’t recall mentioning that, no, sir. 
Mr. SCHIFF. In fact, you were there to announce you were pro-

viding resources not for corruption cases and not for voter fraud 
cases by for immigration cases, something you have never said Sen-
ator Domenici raised with you? 

Mr. GONZALES. I don’t recall Senator Domenici raising with me 
concerns about immigration cases. 

Mr. SCHIFF. So nothing you did or said in July of 2006, during 
your meeting with Mr. Iglesias, is consistent with what you are 
saying now about your conversations with Senator Domenici? 

Mr. GONZALES. I don’t recall raising these issues with Mr. 
Iglesias in my visit in 2006. 

Mr. SCHIFF. Now, you were the only one on the phone with Sen-
ator Domenici during these three calls. Is that correct? 

Mr. GONZALES. From my end. I don’t know whether or not any-
one was on the phone as well from his end. 

Mr. SCHIFF. So, on your end, you are the only one who would 
know what the substance of those conversations was? 

Mr. GONZALES. Again, I was the only one——
Mr. SCHIFF. In March of this year, when Mr. Roehrkasse, your 

press spokesman, said that in none of these conversations, none of 
these three conversations, were corruption cases mentioned. That 
wasn’t true, was it? 

Mr. GONZALES. Well, again, I don’t know whether or not Mr. 
Roehrkasse was talking about specific corruption cases or as a gen-
eral category. Senator Domenici did not mention specific corruption 
cases. 

Mr. SCHIFF. And you don’t think that is misleading, for him to 
tell the country and for you to have a press conference the week 
after and not correct the record, for him to tell the country there 
was no mention of a corruption case in your conversations? 

Mr. GONZALES. There was no mention of a corruption case. 
Mr. SCHIFF. Oh, there was mention about corruption cases but 

not a corruption——
Mr. GONZALES. I do not think it was misleading, Congressman. 
Mr. SCHIFF. Mr. Gonzales, I worked in the department for 6 

years. And I love that department. And it makes me ill to see what 
has happened to it. 

And for you to come here today and say there is nothing im-
proper about firing a good prosecutor to make room for someone to 

VerDate 0ct 09 2002 12:30 Jan 30, 2008 Jkt 000000 PO 00000 Frm 00173 Fmt 6633 Sfmt 6601 H:\WORK\FULL\051007\35245.000 HJUD1 PsN: 35245



168

pad their resume shows me how little respect you have for the pro-
fessionals in your charge. 

Mr. CANNON. Would the gentleman yield? 
Mr. SCHIFF. And I hope you will reconsider your decision, and I 

hope you will resign, because the department is broken, and I don’t 
think you are the one to fix it. 

Mr. CANNON. Would the gentlemen yield? Who is the prosecutor 
that the gentleman is referring to, Mr. Iglesias or——

Mr. CONYERS. The gentleman, time. Excuse me. 
Mr. CANNON. I ask unanimous consent for 30 seconds for the 

gentlemen to help clarify what he just said. 
Mr. CONYERS. All right. 
Mr. CANNON. Were you referring to Mr. Cummins or Mr. 

Iglesias, when you made those really rather harsh statements to 
the Attorney General? 

Mr. SCHIFF. Mr. Chairman, what I am referring to are the three 
conversations the Attorney General had with Senator Domenici, in 
which he purportedly complained that Mr. Iglesias lacked the re-
sources to prosecute corruption cases. He talked about—and then 
have——

Mr. CANNON. Would the gentleman yield——
Mr. CONYERS. The gentleman is not going to get any more time, 

this gentleman. Finish your statement. 
Mr. SCHIFF. And the Attorney General’s spokesman told the 

country, and the Attorney General failed to correct the record, that 
in none of these conversations was a corruption case or corruption 
cases mentioned. That, to me, is misleading to be charitable. 

Mr. CONYERS. The gentleman’s time has expired. 
And the last Member on the minority side to be recognized, as 

usual, is Jim Jordan from Ohio. [Laughter.] 
Mr. JORDAN. That is usual because I am the newest Member of 

the Committee, right? 
Mr. CONYERS. Exactly. 
Mr. JORDAN. Okay. 
Mr. CONYERS. That is the only reason. 
Mr. JORDAN. Thank you. I appreciate that clarification. 
Thank you, Mr. Attorney General, for being with us this after-

noon—this morning and this afternoon. I am not going to ask you 
about the U.S. attorney issue. I want to talk about two other things 
I think are timely. 

The first is, we have a constituent who has brought this to our 
attention, and there is also a ‘‘Dear Colleague’’ letter dated yester-
day from Congressman Etheridge, Congressman King, Senator 
Leahy, Senator Specter regarding the Hometown Hero Survivor 
Benefit Act, a good piece of legislation I am sure you are familiar 
with. 

Mr. GONZALES. Yes. 
Mr. JORDAN. And your department was a part of helping craft 

that, working with the Congress and helping put that law together 
4 years ago. 

The letter points out—and this is, I guess, my concern as well—
that there have only been two positive—and for those Members of 
the Committee who aren’t familiar with the act, it is for EMTs, 
firefighters, police officers who suffer a heart attack or stroke in 
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the line of duty when it is stressful duty, not something that is just 
routine, but actually out there serving their communities, serving 
the public, rescuing people. 

‘‘There have been 230 applications received by the department 
and only two positive determinations.’’ I am reading from the let-
ter, the ‘‘Dear Colleague’’ letter. 

Can you comment about why so few, when it actually passed sev-
eral years ago, and, again, strong bipartisan support? I think the 
legislation was crafted narrowly, was well done, and would like 
your comment. 

Mr. GONZALES. But it created a whole new system of eligibility 
under the Public Safety Officers’ Benefits Program, and rather 
complicated. And it took us a period of time to work on regulations. 

We received a lot of comments. We solicited a lot of comments 
about this. We went back and looked at the entirety of the pro-
gram, quite frankly. 

And so those all became final on September 11, 2006. And so I 
think we are now in a position to move forward, and hopefully we 
can get some decisions made, certainly on a quicker basis. 

But that is the reason for the delay. It just took us longer than 
we anticipated to get these regulations in place. 

Mr. JORDAN. Second issue is—and I am looking today at just a 
different issue altogether, but just wanted to bring it up, is in to-
day’s Washington Times. Want to know what your thoughts are 
and feelings and what the department is doing on the issue of sanc-
tuary for illegal aliens. 

Some cities have certain policies in place. Some churches are 
adopting certain policies. There is a great article, as I pointed out, 
in today’s Washington Times about that issue. 

Can you comment about that? 
Mr. GONZALES. I don’t know specifically in terms of what we are 

doing specifically on this issue. Obviously, we have a job to do, in 
terms of the enforcement of Federal laws. But in terms of specifi-
cally what we may do with respect to communities that offer up 
sanctuary, I would like to have the opportunity to get back to you 
on that. 

Mr. JORDAN. I will yield the balance of my time to—I was going 
to yield to Mr. Cannon, but I would yield to——

Mr. CANNON. Thank you. Actually, I——
Mr. JORDAN [continuing]. Mr. Cannon. 
Mr. CANNON [continuing]. Asked the gentlemen to yield. 
And as long as Mr. Schiff is here, I just wanted to clarify: Mr. 

Schiff, if you don’t mind, you talked about firing a U.S. attorney 
so that somebody else could pad his resume. Were you talking 
about Mr. Iglesias or did you mean Mr. Cummins as the U.S. attor-
ney that was fired? 

Mr. SCHIFF. At the very end of my remarks, when I said that I 
thought that it was outrageous for the Attorney General to come 
here today——

Mr. CANNON. But I actually want to be very specific. 
Mr. SCHIFF. And I am asking—I am asking—yes. 
Mr. CANNON. Were you talking about padding the resume of Mr. 

Griffin, which is unrelated to Mr. Iglesias? It is my time, and I 
would actually just like to clarify that for the record. 
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Mr. SCHIFF. Well, if you will let me answer, I will be happy to 
clarify. 

What I am referring to is the Attorney General’s response to Ms. 
Sánchez. When she asked, ‘‘Don’t you think it is improper to fire 
someone to allow somebody else to pad their resume, to fire a per-
fectly good prosecutor,’’ and the Attorney General’s response was, 
‘‘There is nothing improper about that.’’

Mr. CANNON. Reclaiming my time, you have two complaints 
about the Attorney General. 

Mr. SCHIFF. And I think there is something incredibly improper 
about that. 

Mr. CANNON. Reclaiming my time, you have two complaints 
against the Attorney General. One is what you accused him of, 
being improper; and the other is the padding the resume, and that 
goes back to Ms. Sánchez. And I was just trying to clarify that. 

I would like to point out for the record—in fact, it has been an 
interesting hearing, Mr. Chairman. We started out talking about 
bread crumbs, and, of course, with the $250,000 that your side is 
spending on attorneys, we would hope that that would be more like 
caviar. 

But in any event, at some point we have to get to the gist of 
what the problem is here. And if the problem is whether or not Mr. 
Iglesias was competent or should be fired, let me just remind the 
panel that Mr. Margolis, who is not a political hack—he is a career 
guy, well-respected—said, ‘‘Given everything I know today, he,’’ re-
ferring to Mr. Iglesias, ‘‘would have been number one on my list 
to go.’’ He later said that he was absolutely furious about the way 
Mr. Iglesias handled these kind of things. 

To challenge the Attorney General the way I think he has been 
challenged here just seems to me to be highly inappropriate. If you 
are concerned about the Department of Justice, let’s get this thing 
solved, let’s get the questions answered. We have had dozens of 
interviews——

Mr. CONYERS. The gentleman’s time has expired. 
Mr. CANNON [continuing]. A dozen interviews and hearings. Let’s 

get beyond this, unless there is something really——
Mr. CONYERS. The gentleman’s time has expired. 
The Chair now recognizes as far as we can go, we are down to 

only three more witnesses—the gentleman from Alabama, Artur 
Davis; himself a former assistant U.S. attorney. 

Mr. DAVIS. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. 
General Gonzales, you have said several times that the U.S. sen-

ator, Senator Domenici, lost confidence in the U.S. attorney. 
Mr. GONZALES. That was my impression, yes. 
Mr. DAVIS. Is it your practice to sample the opinion of U.S. sen-

ators regarding their confidence in U.S. attorneys? 
Mr. GONZALES. No. What is really important——
Mr. DAVIS. No, my question is: Is it your practice to sample——
Mr. GONZALES. Can I give you the answer? 
Mr. DAVIS. Well, is it your practice to sample the opinion of U.S. 

senators regarding performance? 
Mr. GONZALES. What is important here is that there was a con-

sensus recommendation by the senior leadership in the Depart-
ment of Justice who knew the performance of U.S. attorneys——
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Mr. DAVIS. No, sir. I only have a limited amount of time, General 
Gonzales——

Mr. GONZALES [continuing]. And made the recommendation to 
me. 

Mr. DAVIS. General, I have a limited amount of time. Is it your 
practice, yes or no, to sample the opinion of all 100 U.S. senators 
regarding the performance of United States attorneys? 

Mr. GONZALES. Of course not, but, in this particular case, what 
is important——

Mr. DAVIS. Are there any Democratic senators—we only have a 
limited time, General. 

Mr. GONZALES. The senior leadership in the department gave me 
their base recommendations——

Mr. DAVIS. I am not asking about Mr. Iglesias, General Gonzales. 
I am asking in general. 

Mr. GONZALES. I am responding——
Mr. DAVIS. Are there any Democratic senators who have ex-

pressed concern about U.S. attorneys, and have there been termi-
nations based on the concern of Democratic senators, yes or no? 

Mr. GONZALES. Not that I can recall. 
Mr. DAVIS. Is there significant justification, Mr. Gonzales, for a 

significant disparity in the number of Democrats prosecuted versus 
the number of Republicans prosecuted, with respect to local elected 
officials? Was there any reason for that disparity? 

Mr. GONZALES. I wouldn’t know if such a disparity existed. It is 
not something that we look at. 

Mr. DAVIS. Would it concern you? 
Mr. GONZALES. It is not something we keep track of. 
Mr. DAVIS. Would it concern you if there were a disparity be-

tween the number of elected Democratic officials prosecuted and 
the number of elected Republican officials prosecuted? 

Mr. GONZALES. Well, again——
Mr. DAVIS. Would it concern you if it existed, yes or no? 
Mr. GONZALES. It depends on the reasons for it. 
Mr. DAVIS. Well, I will ask to put it in the record, Mr. Chairman, 

a survey done by the University of Minnesota, which surveys pros-
ecutions of local elected officials between 2001 and 2006 and sur-
veys with respect to the partisan affiliation. Eighty-five percent of 
the local officials prosecuted were Democrats. Twelve percent were 
Republicans——

Mr. CANNON. Would the gentleman yield? 
Mr. DAVIS. No, I will not yield. 
Mr. CANNON. Well, are you——
Mr. DAVIS. General Gonzales, do you dispute that characteriza-

tion? 
Mr. GONZALES. I don’t know the basis of this report. We don’t 

keep that kind of numbers. And quite frankly, for us to do, that 
would be more alarming. 

Mr. DAVIS. Well, General Gonzales, let me ask you the question: 
Would it concern you if you did your own research and you discov-
ered that there was a significant disparity? 

Mr. GONZALES. We are not going to do that kind of research——
Mr. DAVIS. Would it concern you if it were reported——
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Mr. GONZALES [continuing]. Because I think it would be dan-
gerous to do that kind of research. 

Mr. DAVIS. Would it concern you? 
Mr. GONZALES. Listen, it would concern me if we are not making 

cases based on the evidence. 
Mr. DAVIS. General Gonzales, I would represent to you that—and 

you can certainly check the data yourself—50 percent of the local 
elected officials in this country are Democrats, 41 percent are Re-
publicans. Again, I ask you the question: Do you have any reason 
to assert that seven times more Democrats are guilty of Federal 
crimes than Republicans? 

Mr. GONZALES. I have no way or knowing the legitimacy of this 
report you are citing to. I don’t know the basis of these numbers. 

Mr. DAVIS. Let me, if I can, go back to the Wisconsin case to pos-
sibly test this theory. These were the facts in the Wisconsin case: 
A woman who was a career appointee, who had appointed by a Re-
publican governor, was working for the State tourism department. 

She was indicted because a contract was awarded to a political 
contributor to the Democratic governor. There was no testimony at 
trial that she knew of the contribution. There was no testimony at 
trial that she was asked to award the contract to this particular 
company. And there was testimony at trial that the company was 
the lowest bidder. 

Are you aware that in that particular case involving Georgia 
Thompson the 7th Circuit vacated the conviction from the bench? 

Mr. GONZALES. Yes, I am aware of that. 
Mr. DAVIS. Do you know of any other case while you have been 

Attorney General where an appeals court vacated a conviction from 
the bench? 

Mr. GONZALES. Highly unusual. 
Mr. DAVIS. Does that concern you, sir? 
Mr. GONZALES. Well, again——
Mr. DAVIS. Let me turn to—my time——
Mr. GONZALES. The fact that we have a career prosecutor making 

decisions——
Mr. DAVIS [continuing]. Let me turn to the Alabama case. 
Mr. GONZALES [continuing]. With Democratic officeholders——
Mr. DAVIS. General, we can’t both talk at the same time. I have 

the time, sir. 
The Alabama case, the former governor of Alabama, who was a 

Democrat, was indicted——
Mr. GONZALES. Can I be allowed to answer questions? 
Mr. CONYERS. Yes. The Attorney General has the privilege to re-

spond to the question. 
Mr. DAVIS. Let me pose the Alabama context, and you can re-

spond to both. 
Mr. CONYERS. Well, wait a minute, Mr. Davis. Let’s let him re-

spond to the other question that you asked. 
Briefly, sir. 
Mr. GONZALES. The government prevailed at the lower court. We 

prevailed at the lower court. 
Mr. DAVIS. I take that answer. 
With respect to the governor of Alabama, the initial case against 

the former Democratic governor of Alabama dismissed by the 1st 
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District judge before the case went to trial on grounds of insuffi-
cient facts. 

If I can finish the question, Mr. Chairman. 
The second time, General Gonzales——
Mr. CONYERS. You have——
Mr. DAVIS. Permission to finish the question, sir? 
Mr. CONYERS. Please, very briefly. 
Mr. DAVIS. Thirty-four count indictment, 32 counts dismissed, 

evidence of jury misconduct based on e-mails that were obtained. 
The U.S. attorney’s office who prosecuted the case declined to in-
vestigate the jury misconduct and, indeed, sought to exclude the e-
mails from even being heard in an evidentiary hearing. 

This is the question: Would you expect a U.S. attorney’s office 
that had evidence of jury misconduct to investigate the misconduct 
or to try to exclude it from being heard in an evidentiary hearing? 
Which is the better practice, Mr. Gonzales? 

Mr. GONZALES. As a general matter, the former. But I am not 
going to comment on this particular case without looking at the 
facts. 

Mr. CONYERS. The Chair wishes to recognize Dan Lungren for a 
request. 

Mr. LUNGREN. Mr. Chairman, I ask unanimous consent to in-
clude in the record three articles: two of them from the Albu-
querque Journal, one from the Albuquerque Lawyer. The first one, 
April 15, 2007, entitled, ‘‘Iglesias Had Buried Critics During Ca-
reer’’; the second one, ‘‘Domenici Sought Iglesias Ouster,’’ that is 
Sunday, April 15, 2007; and the third, from the Albuquerque Law-
yer, March 15, 2007, ‘‘Iglesias Earns His Firing.’’

Mr. CONYERS. Without objection, so ordered. 
[The articles follow:]
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ARTICLES PUBLISHED IN VARIOUS SOURCES, SUBMITTED BY THE HONORABLE DANIEL 
E. LUNGREN, A REPRESENTATIVE IN CONGRESS FROM THE STATE OF CALIFORNIA, 
AND MEMBER, COMMITTEE ON THE JUDICIARY
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Mr. LUNGREN. Thank you. 
Mr. CONYERS. May I commend the Attorney General on his en-

durance and patience during this very grueling day. 
We have votes. I have two distinguished Members of this Com-

mittee that I cannot short-circuit. So I ask you to bear with us 
again. 

But thank you, and the Committee stands in recess. We will re-
sume immediately after the vote. 

[Recess.] 
Mr. CONYERS. We begin by, again, thanking the Attorney Gen-

eral for his continuing steadfastness with us. We know this has 
been more grueling on you than anybody else. It has been a long 
day for us all, and we admire your cooperation, sir. 

The Chair recognizes Debbie Wasserman Schultz of Florida. 
Ms. WASSERMAN SCHULTZ. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. 
General Gonzales, I can speak, I think, both for Mr. Ellison and 

myself. Thank you for your staying to the end for the end-of-the-
benchers over here. We almost always are given an opportunity to 
ask questions, and we appreciate the full opportunity to do that. 

Given that I am from a State that decided the closest presi-
dential election in American history, you might imagine that I 
would have some concern and interest over voter fraud and voter 
suppression. 

This is Merriam-Webster’s dictionary, and I want read for you 
the definition in this dictionary of ‘‘fraud’’: ‘‘intentional perversion 
of truth in order to induce another to part with something of value 
or to surrender a legal right.’’

Now, Mr. Lungren from California earlier today talked about the 
priorities of the Administration and the direction that was perhaps 
given to U.S. attorneys to pursue voter fraud as a priority of the 
Administration. 

And I am going to assume for the record that that was a priority 
of the Administration and it was communicated to U.S. attorneys, 
as you have indicated in your testimony today. 

Mr. GONZALES. The way I would characterize, it was important. 
I mean, it was important to the Administration. 

Ms. WASSERMAN SCHULTZ. Okay, priorities are important, so I 
am assuming that in my line of questioning. So that having been 
said, generally I would expect that the pursuit of voter fraud would 
be along the lines of organized efforts to corrupt the election proc-
ess. 

And given the dictionary definition that I just read for you, I 
want you to tell me whether you think that pursuing a jewelry 
store owner who got into trouble after a clerk at the motor vehicles’ 
office had given him a registration form to complete that he quickly 
filled out in line and was unaware that it was reserved just for 
United States citizens, a 68-year-old man named Mr. Ali, whether 
you think—and that is from The New York Times article of April 
16—whether you think that that meets the definition of ‘‘fraud’’ as 
Merriam-Webster defines it, and also in terms of widespread voter 
corruption. 

Before you answer, I want to give you two other examples. In 
Alaska, Rogelio Mejorada-Lopez managed a gasoline station. He re-
ceived a voter registration form the mail. Before he had applied for 
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citizenship, he thought it was permissible to vote. He now might 
be deported to Mexico after 16 years in the United States. Does 
that meet the dictionary definition, or a definition of widespread 
voter fraud? 

There is also an example of someone who was actually deported 
because they made an innocent mistake in filling out a voter reg-
istration application. Is that an example of the priorities or the im-
portance that was given in terms of the instructions that you re-
layed to the United States attorneys in terms of pursuing voter 
fraud? 

Mr. GONZALES. At one point, you described it as an innocent mis-
take. If, in fact, we are talking about innocent mistakes, mistakes 
happen. If you are talking about intentionally stealing votes, inten-
tionally canceling out——

Ms. WASSERMAN SCHULTZ. No, I am not. I am talking about the 
examples that I just gave you. 

Mr. GONZALES. Yes, I mean, those examples would not be ones 
that I would view as—and I don’t think U.S. attorneys, quite frank-
ly, would look at those cases as priorities. 

Ms. WASSERMAN SCHULTZ. Those are all cases that were pros-
ecuted by U.S. attorneys. All of them. 

Mr. GONZALES. There are more egregious examples. And, 
again——

Ms. WASSERMAN SCHULTZ. Not that the department pursued. 
Mr. GONZALES [continuing]. You are taking—well, I don’t know 

all the facts here. And so, out of fairness to the decisions, if, in fact, 
there were decisions made by U.S. attorneys to prosecute these 
kinds of cases, I don’t know whether or not there are additional 
facts that may have made a difference in moving forward with 
these kinds of prosecutions. 

Ms. WASSERMAN SCHULTZ. General Gonzales, I have had a really 
hard time today figuring out what it is you do know. I have sat 
through this entire hearing, and most of your answers have been 
you don’t know. 

Now, you know what? I am 40 years old, and I am reaching a 
point where I have spottiness in my memory too. But something as 
significant as the lapses in memory that you seem to have had re-
lated to the firing of U.S. attorneys and something as significant 
as not knowing whether or not there has been widespread pursuit 
by your U.S. attorneys to investigate and pursue corruption and 
voter fraud, as opposed to individual cases—these are individual 
cases cited in a New York Times article, the headline of which is 
‘‘In Five-Year Effort, Scant Evidence of Voter Fraud.’’

Here is serious——
Mr. GONZALES. Are you basing your questions based on a news-

paper article? 
Ms. WASSERMAN SCHULTZ. I am basing my questions based on 

U.S. attorneys quoted in this newspaper article. In Miami, an as-
sistant United States attorney said many cases there involved 
what were apparently mistakes by immigrants, not fraud. The 
headline says ‘‘In Five-Year Effort, Scant Evidence of Voter Fraud.’’

So if this was a priority, how was it communicated to the U.S. 
attorneys and why were they not pursuing it in terms of wide-
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spread corruption, as opposed to pursuing individual cases that ap-
parently were mistakes? 

Mr. GONZALES. Well, again——
Ms. WASSERMAN SCHULTZ. As opposed to——
Mr. CONYERS. Ten seconds remaining. 
Mr. GONZALES. Well, of course, I mean, again these are decisions 

made by the United States attorneys in terms of what is appro-
priate. And, you know, I guess it may be easy to sit here and criti-
cize the prosecutorial decisions made by the United States attor-
neys——

Ms. WASSERMAN SCHULTZ. But that is why they were fired. 
Mr. GONZALES [continuing]. We have an obligation——
Ms. WASSERMAN SCHULTZ. That is why a number of them were 

fired—you did criticize them. 
Mr. GONZALES [continuing]. To enforce the law, including voter 

fraud. 
Mr. CONYERS. The time of the gentlelady has expired. 
Ms. WASSERMAN SCHULTZ. Mr. Chairman, can I ask unanimous 

consent for 30 more seconds? I mean, we sat here the whole day, 
Mr. Chairman, and a number of other Members had that oppor-
tunity. 

Mr. CONYERS. I am totally persuaded. [Laughter.] 
Ms. WASSERMAN SCHULTZ. Thank you very much. I appreciate it. 
General Gonzales, I just want to point out what you said on April 

19th in response to a question by Senator Cardin, which was your 
opinion as you expressed it about voter fraud and it being a pri-
ority. You made a reference to your growing up in a poor neighbor-
hood and that the 1 day you were equal to everyone else was on 
Election Day, and so you really appreciated how important the 
right to vote is. 

‘‘Voter fraud, to me,’’ quoting you, ‘‘means you are stealing some-
body’s vote. And so I take this very, very seriously. Having said 
that, in enforcing or prosecuting voter fraud, we need to be careful 
that we don’t discourage people or intimidate people from partici-
pating on Election Day.’’

You clearly have not struck the right balance. And your state-
ments in Committee and your answers to questions here and the 
evidence that is clear from the U.S. attorneys under your control, 
pursuing innocent mistakes as opposed to widespread corruption 
are evident. 

I yield back the balance of my time. 
Mr. CONYERS. Do you care to respond? 
Mr. GONZALES. No. 
Mr. CONYERS. Our final speaker is an eminent Member of this 

Committee, done great work, from Minnesota, Mr. Keith Ellison. 
Mr. ELLISON. Thank you, Mr. Chair. 
And thank you for your endurance, Attorney General Gonzales. 
I think it is fair to say that the eight people who were dismissed 

were—you stand by those dismissals because, in your view, there 
were questions about performance. Is that a fair statement? 

Mr. GONZALES. Well, you know, I think that the problem about 
saying ‘‘performance’’ is that it means so many different things to 
different people. 
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Mr. ELLISON. Right. But in terms of your office’s calculus, that 
is what you were thinking when the dismissal decision was made? 

Mr. GONZALES. That was the whole purpose of this process. 
Mr. ELLISON. Right. And so you are concerned about performance 

of U.S. attorneys, right? 
Mr. GONZALES. I think we all should be. 
Mr. ELLISON. Right, and that includes you? 
Mr. GONZALES. Yes. 
Mr. ELLISON. And do you know Rachel Palouse? 
Mr. GONZALES. Yes, I do. 
Mr. ELLISON. She worked for you directly, right? 
Mr. GONZALES. She worked, yes, in the department, yes, in main 

Justice. 
Mr. ELLISON. Right. And recently, well, I think, four senior mem-

bers of her staff resigned because of her performance issues. Is she 
still on staff? Is she still a U.S. attorney after those—is she still 
on staff? 

Mr. GONZALES. Yes, she is. And I am certainly aware of the prob-
lems in that office. 

Mr. ELLISON. This is my question. So the people who took—they 
took voluntary demotions, right? 

Mr. GONZALES. As I understand it, that is correct. 
Mr. ELLISON. And also, with those voluntary demotions, they 

took pay cuts, right? 
Mr. GONZALES. That I am not aware of. 
Mr. ELLISON. And so, it was because of their objections to her 

performance, right? 
Mr. GONZALES. As far as I understand, that is correct. 
Mr. ELLISON. And this was a U.S. attorney who you know per-

sonally, right? 
Mr. GONZALES. Yes, I do. 
Mr. ELLISON. In fact, you sent Mr. John Kelly down there to in-

vestigate the situation, right? 
Mr. GONZALES. Absolutely. We became aware of the problems in 

that office, and we sent a career prosecutor to make an evaluation 
and report back to us. 

Mr. ELLISON. So that is a yes. That is a yes. And when did you 
do that? When did Mr. Kelly go down and talk to members of the 
staff? 

Mr. GONZALES. I would say within the past 2 months. I think ei-
ther shortly before or after these individuals left their management 
position in the office we sent someone down there, Mr. Kelly, to 
give us an evaluation of what was going on, because we were obvi-
ously very concerned about——

Mr. ELLISON. And Mr. Kelly talked with numerous people in the 
office, right? 

Mr. GONZALES. That is what I understand. 
Mr. ELLISON. And he took notes of what people said to him, 

right? 
Mr. GONZALES. I don’t know if he took notes, but he reported 

back what he learned. 
Mr. ELLISON. So just to be clear, he took notes. Isn’t that true? 
Mr. GONZALES. Congressman, I don’t know——

VerDate 0ct 09 2002 12:30 Jan 30, 2008 Jkt 000000 PO 00000 Frm 00194 Fmt 6633 Sfmt 6601 H:\WORK\FULL\051007\35245.000 HJUD1 PsN: 35245



189

Mr. ELLISON. Is there a document that would summarize what 
he learned on his visit to Minnesota? 

Mr. GONZALES. I am not aware that such a document exists. 
Such a document——

Mr. ELLISON. If such a document exists, would you provide it? 
Mr. GONZALES. I am happy to take that request back, Congress-

man. 
Mr. ELLISON. Okay. 
Now, I sent you a letter earlier this week, isn’t that right? Are 

you aware that I sent you a letter? 
Mr. GONZALES. I am not aware of the letter, but I get lots of let-

ters and I am sure at the appropriate——
Mr. ELLISON. Okay. 
Mr. GONZALES. I mean, I am sure I will make myself aware 

of——
Mr. ELLISON. If I sent a letter to your office and if I got a re-

sponse back that it had been received, I can expect a full answer 
to the letter. Would you agree with that? 

Mr. GONZALES. We try to be as forthcoming as we can, in re-
sponding back to the Congress. 

Mr. ELLISON. Now, Ms. Paulose, she was appointed after a gen-
tleman named Mr. Thomas Heffelfinger. Is that right? 

Mr. GONZALES. He was the U.S. attorney before Ms. Paulose? 
Mr. ELLISON. And he had a good reputation, isn’t that right? 
Mr. GONZALES. As far as I know, that is correct. 
Mr. ELLISON. And yet he appeared on a list to be fired that was 

in your office, that was pulled together by Mr. Sampson. Isn’t that 
right? 

Mr. GONZALES. My understanding is that his name appeared 
with all the other 93 United States attorneys, but the views of Mr. 
Sampson were reflected——

Mr. ELLISON. So that is one you don’t—you don’t know that one. 
Mr. GONZALES. Well, my recollection is that he was identified as 

someone that perhaps there may be issues with. 
Mr. ELLISON. Right. And yet, these issues didn’t come from Min-

nesota, did they? These were not Minnesota concerns, to your 
knowledge. 

Mr. GONZALES. Well, again, I don’t know the source, why Mr. 
Sampson had that particular view——

Mr. ELLISON. So you don’t know that one——
Mr. GONZALES. That is correct. 
Mr. ELLISON. Okay. So here we have Mr. Heffelfinger, career 

prosecutor, and had prosecuted many cases, 58 years old, done the 
job for years. Ms. Paulose was, what, 34 when she was appointed. 
Is that right? 

Mr. GONZALES. Relatively young. I am not sure her exact age. 
Mr. ELLISON. Did she go through a Senate confirmation process? 
Mr. CONYERS. Thirty seconds remaining. 
Mr. GONZALES. Yes, she did. She was deemed——
Mr. ELLISON. There was a vote? 
Mr. GONZALES. She was deemed—I don’t know if it was a vote, 

but she was confirmed by the United States Senate as qualified to 
be the United States attorney in that district. 

Mr. ELLISON. And did the Senate have a vote? 
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Mr. GONZALES. You mean——
Mr. ELLISON. A Committee vote, voting for her, or was it another 

kind of process? 
Mr. GONZALES. What I know is that she was confirmed by the 

United States Senate. 
Mr. ELLISON. Is she going to remain in her position, given the 

performance problems that have come to your personal attention? 
Mr. GONZALES. Well, if things do not change, obviously that 

would be something we would——
Mr. CONYERS. Time of the gentleman has expired. 
Mr. GONZALES [continuing]. We would have to consider. But we 

have expressed to Mr. Paulose our concerns. And so we are going 
to work with her——

Mr. ELLISON. Unanimous consent for one last question? 
Mr. CONYERS. Go ahead. 
Mr. ELLISON. Did any of the eight individuals who we know were 

fired for allegedly performance issues have people quitting and 
going back to line position in response to the difficulties that came 
about as a result of their leadership? 

Mr. GONZALES. Not that I recall. Of course, the difference is, all 
eight of these individuals served their full 4-year term. 

Mr. CONYERS. Thank you so much, sir. It has been a long day. 
We thought that our day here was longer than your visit in the 
Senate Judiciary a little while ago, but we appreciate your coopera-
tion and your endurance. 

Without objection, Members will have 5 legislative days to sub-
mit any additional written questions for you, which we will forward 
and ask you to return so that they may be made part of the record. 

Without objection, the record will be open for 5 legislative days 
for the submission of these and any other material. 

Mr. Attorney General, the matters we have been discussing 
today are of utmost importance, and I am concerned that we are 
still not getting the cooperation we need to get to the bottom of 
them. I am, frankly, disappointed that you are unable to answer 
the first and most basic question of who put these U.S. attorneys 
on the firing list and why? 

Numerous times today, you have made the statements ‘‘I don’t 
know’’ or you would have to go back and check, or you don’t re-
member. It is clear to me that we, on this Committee, have a seri-
ous duty to press forward with our investigation and for meaning-
ful information from the White House. The bread crumbs that we 
referred to earlier seem to be leading to 1600 Pennsylvania Ave-
nue. 

In the meantime, added to our other requests, we ask that you 
provide us with all documents, continue to provide us, and in 
unredacted form, relating in any way to the termination of the 
ninth terminated U.S. attorney, Mr. Todd Graves. Would you be 
able to do that? 

Mr. GONZALES. Mr. Chairman, I will obviously take your request 
back. I am not in a position to guarantee that that can be done, 
but I understand your request. 

Mr. CONYERS. Thank you. 
With that, this hearing is adjourned. 
[Whereupon, at 4:13 p.m., the Committee was adjourned.] 
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A P P E N D I X 

MATERIAL SUBMITTED FOR THE HEARING RECORD

PREPARED STATEMENT OF THE HONORABLE SHEILA JACKSON LEE, A REPRESENTATIVE 
IN CONGRESS FROM THE STATE OF TEXAS 

Mr. Chairman, thank you for holding this very important hearing. In addition to 
holding the seat of my hero, role model, and predecessor, the incomparable Barbara 
Jordan, one of the reasons that I have been so proud to be a member of the Com-
mittee on the Judiciary throughout my seven terms in Congress is that this Com-
mittee has oversight jurisdiction over the Department of Justice, which I have al-
ways regarded as the crown jewel of the Executive Branch. 

In recent years the reputation of that Department, which has done so much to 
advance the cause of justice and equality for all Americans through the years under 
the leadership of such great Attorney Generals as Robert Jackson, Robert F. Ken-
nedy, Nicholas Katzenbach, Herbert Brownell, Harlan Fiske Stone, Francis Biddle, 
Tom C. Clark and his son Ramsey, and Elliot Richardson, has been tarnished. And 
that is putting it charitably. This Committee has no greater challenge and obliga-
tion to the nation than to help restore the Department of Justice to its former great-
ness. But before we can begin to set it right we have to get to the bottom as to how 
it went wrong. 

It is in that spirit that I welcome our witness, the Attorney General of the United 
States and a fellow Texan, the Honorable Alberto Gonzalez. Welcome Mr. Attorney 
General. 

Anyone who has observed this Committee over the years knows that I have a deep 
and abiding passion about the subjects within this Committee’s jurisdiction: separa-
tion of powers, due process, equal justice, habeas corpus, juvenile justice, civil lib-
erties, antitrust, and intellectual property. But Mr. Chairman, today I wish to focus 
on the record and performance of the Department of Justice in three areas: (1) the 
unceremonious firing of the 8 United States Attorneys, what some have referred to 
as the ‘‘December 7 Massacre’’; (2) the Department’s dismal record in the area crimi-
nal civil rights law enforcement; and (3) its performance in the area of justice and 
protection of juvenile offenders and others held in custody in the municipal jails of 
Texas and the rest of the country. Allow me to describe my substantial concerns and 
the responses I hope to hear from the Attorney General. 

CIVIL RIGHTS ENFORCEMENT 

Mr. Chairman, the Department of Justice is the nation’s largest law enforcement 
agency and it is no exaggeration to state that its Civil Rights Division used to be 
the nation’s largest civil rights legal organization. It wields the authority and the 
resources of the federal government on difficult and complex issues and has helped 
bring about some of the greatest global advances for civil rights. However, the De-
partment’s record under this Administration indicates that it is not living up to its 
tradition of fighting for equal justice under law and championing the rights of the 
powerless and vulnerable. The Civil Rights Division has simply neglected to bring 
challenging cases that could yield significant rulings and advance the cause of civil 
rights in our country. 

The Bush administration has abdicated its responsibility to enforce the nation’s 
most critical laws. For example, since January 20, 2001, the Bush Administration 
has filed 32 only Title VII cases, an average of approximately 5 cases per year. In 
contrast, the prior Administration filed 34 cases in its first two years in office alone, 
and 92 in all, for an average of more 11 cases per year. 

Moreover, a close look at the types of cases reveals an even more disturbing fact, 
which is a failure to bring suits that allege discrimination against African-Ameri-
cans. Of the 32 Title VII cases brought by the Bush Administration, 9 are pattern 
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or practice cases, 5 of which raise allegations of race discrimination but only one 
case—1 case—involved discrimination against African Americans. In contrast, the 
Clinton Administration filed 13 pattern or practice cases, 8 of which involved racial 
discrimination. 

The record is not much better when it comes to the subject of voting rights en-
forcement. After six years, the Bush Administration has brought fewer Section 2 
cases, and brought them at a significantly lower rate, than any other administration 
since 1982. 

The Voting Section filed a total of 33 involving vote dilution and/or other types 
of Section 2 claims during the 77 months of the Reagan Administration that fol-
lowed the 1982 amendment of Section 2. Eight (8) were filed during the 48 months 
of the Bush I Administration and 34 were filed during the 96 months of the Clinton 
Administration. Only 10 have been filed so far during the first six years of the Bush 
II Administration. 

But the record is really bad when it comes to enforcement of the federal criminal 
civil rights law. According to an analysis of Justice Department data by the Seattle 
Post-Intelligencer, civil rights enforcement no longer appears to be a top depart-
mental priority. An analysis of the data reveals that between 2001 and 2005, the 
number of federal investigations targeting abusive police officers declined by 66 per-
cent and investigations of cross-burners and other purveyors of hate declined by 60 
percent. 

It appears that this downward trend accelerated after the 9/11 attacks. There has 
been a slight increase in enforcement related to human trafficking, which is counted 
under civil rights, but not enough to stop the overall slide. 

I am very troubled by this trend. Hate-crimes are too dangerous to ignore, and 
there is social value in effective federal review of police misconduct. I am anxious 
to hear the Attorney General’s responses to these serious problems. 

Additionally, Mr. Chairman, most of the Department’s major voting-related ac-
tions of the past five years have been beneficial to the Republican Party, including 
two in Georgia, one in Mississippi and the infamous redistricting plan in Texas, 
which the Supreme Court struck down in part. For years we have heard stories of 
current and former lawyers in the Civil Rights Division alleging that political ap-
pointees continually overruled their decisions and exerted undue political influence 
over voting rights cases. Indeed, one-third of the Civil Rights Division lawyers have 
left the department and the remaining lawyers have been barred from making rec-
ommendations in major voting rights cases. 

As I indicated earlier, it appears the Justice Department has abandoned its mis-
sion in cases involving abusive police practices. The Department’s Special Litigation 
Section is charged with handling cases under Police Pattern or Practice Litigation. 
These ‘‘police abuse’’ prosecution cases numbered about 20 nationwide as of 2006, 
according to a leading scholar on the subject, Professor Sam Walker at the Univer-
sity of Nebraska at Omaha. Very few, if any, consent decrees have been entered into 
under the Bush Administration. While the Bush Administration has entered into 
several memorandum-of-agreement settlements, there has been no effort to address 
the on-going problems of the most problematic agencies. Progress has ground to a 
halt and the special litigation section hasn’t initiated any new cases in years. As 
recent cases in New York, Atlanta and Los Angeles make all too clear, police abuse 
is still alive and well in America. 

U.S. ATTORNEY FIRINGS 

Mr. Chairman, excluding changes in Administration, it is rare for a United States 
Attorney to not complete his or her four-year term of appointment. According to the 
Congressional Research Service, only 54 United States Attorneys between 1981 and 
2006 did not complete their four-year terms. Of these, 30 obtained other public sec-
tor positions or sought elective office, 15 entered or returned to private practice, and 
one died. Of the remaining eight United States Attorneys, two were apparently dis-
missed by the President, and three apparently resigned after news reports indicated 
they had engaged in questionable personal actions. 

Mr. Chairman, in the past few months disturbing stories appeared in the news 
media reporting that several United States Attorneys had been asked to resign by 
the Justice Department. It has now been confirmed that at least seven United 
States Attorneys were asked to resign on December 7, 2006. An eighth United 
States Attorney was subsequently asked to resign. They include the following:

• H.E. Cummins, III, U.S. Attorney (E.D. Ark.);
• John McKay, U.S. Attorney (W.D. Wash.);
• David Iglesias, U.S. Attorney (D. N.M.);
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• Paul K. Charlton, U.S. Attorney (D. Ariz.);
• Carol Lam, U.S. Attorney (S.D. Calif.);
• Daniel Bogden, U.S. Attorney (D. Nev.);
• Kevin Ryan, (N.D. Calif.); and
• Margaret Chiara, (W.D. Mich.).

On March 6, 2007, the Subcommittee on Commercial and Administrative Law 
held a hearing entitled, ‘‘H.R. 580, Restoring Checks and Balances in the Confirma-
tion Process of United States Attorneys.’’ Witnesses at the hearing included six of 
the eight former United States Attorneys and William Moschella, Principal Asso-
ciate Deputy Attorney General, among other witnesses. 

Six of the six former United States Attorneys testified at the hearing and each 
testified that he or she was not told in advance why he or she was being asked to 
resign. Upon further inquiry, however, Messrs. Charlton and Bogden were advised 
by the then Acting Assistant Attorney General William Mercer that they were ter-
minated essentially to make way for other Republicans to enhance their credential 
and pad their resumes. In addition, Messrs. Iglesias and McKay testified about in-
appropriate inquiries they received from Members of Congress concerning pending 
investigation, which they surmised may have led to their forced resignations. 

It is now clear that the manifest intention of the proponents of the provision in 
the USA PATRIOT Act Reauthorization regarding the appointment of interim U.S. 
Attorneys was to allow interim appointees to serve indefinitely and to circumvent 
Senate confirmation. We know now, for example, that in a September 13, 2006 e-
mail to former White House Counsel, Harriet Miers, Attorney General Chief of 
Staff, Kyle Sampson wrote:

‘‘I strongly recommend that, as a matter of Administration policy, we utilize the 
new statutory provisions that authorize the Attorney General to make U.S. At-
torney appointments.’’

Mr. Sampson further said that by using the new provision, DOJ could ‘‘give far 
less deference to home-State Senators and thereby get (1) our preferred person ap-
pointed and (2) do it far faster and more efficiently, at less political cost to the 
White House.’’

Regarding the interim appointment of Tim Griffin at the request of Karl Rove and 
Harriet Miers, Mr. Sampson wrote to Monica Goodling, Senior Counsel to the White 
House and Liaison to the White House on December 19, 2006 the following:

‘‘I think we should gum this to death: ask the Senators to give Tim a chance, 
meet with him, give him some time in office to see how he performs, etc. If they 
ultimately say, ‘no never’ (and the longer we can forestall that, the better), then 
we can tell them we’ll look for other candidates, and otherwise run out the 
clock. All of this should be done in ‘good faith,’ of course.’’

We now know that after gaining this increased authority to appoint interim U.S. 
Attorneys indefinitely, the Administration has exploited the provision to fire U.S. 
Attorneys for political reasons. A mass purge of this sort is unprecedented in recent 
history. The Department of Justice and the White House coordinated this purge. Ac-
cording to an Administration ‘‘hit list’’ released on Tuesday, U.S. Attorneys were 
targets for the purge based on their rankings. The ranking relied in large part on 
whether the U.S. Attorney ‘‘exhibit[ed] loyalty to the President and Attorney Gen-
eral.’’

Mr. Chairman, until exposed by this unfortunate episode, United States Attorneys 
were expected to, and in fact did exercise, wide discretion in the use of resources 
to further the priorities of their districts. Largely a result of its origins as a distinct 
prosecutorial branch of the federal government, the office of the United States Attor-
ney traditionally operated with an unusual level of independence from the Justice 
Department in a broad range of daily activities. That practice served the nation well 
for more than 200 years. The practice that was in place for less than two years 
served the nation poorly. It needed to end. That is why I was proud to have voted 
for its repeal and the restoration of the status quo ante. 

Mr. Chairman, I believe the Attorney General has a heavy burden in defending 
what appears to be indefensible conduct. But I am willing to listen and keep an 
open mind. 

TEXAS JUVENILE AND OTHER CORRECTIONS FACILITIES 

Mr. Chairman, the third and final area I wish to discuss concern the care and 
protection of juvenile offenders in state correctional facilities and the care and safety 
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of those being held in custody in county and municipal jails in Texas and around 
the country. 

In my home state of Texas, certain administrators and officials, past and maybe 
current, of the Texas Youth Commission (TYC) have obviously neglected their du-
ties. According to published reports and investigations, several TYC administrators 
abused their authority by pulling young boys out of their dorm rooms and class-
rooms and sexually molesting them. The allegations of abuse have been a matter 
of public record since 2000. In 2005, an investigation conducted by the Texas Rang-
ers revealed that employees of the juvenile facility in Pyote, Texas, had repeated 
sexual contact with juvenile inmates. 

Additionally, several members of the TYC board, who are responsible for the over-
sight of TYC facilities, admit that they were aware of the finding in the report pre-
pared by Texas Rangers but took no corrective action. The current scandal sur-
rounding TYC is scandalous and outrageous; quite frankly it sickens me. The situa-
tion within the TYC disregards every notion of justice and will contribute to the rise 
of recidivism rates if it is not arrested immediately. 

Let me turn to another horrifying area of inmate abuse. Between January 2001 
and January 2006, at least 101 persons, an average of about 17 a year, have died 
while in the custody of the Harris County Jail, located in Houston, Texas. In 2006 
alone there were 22 deaths. I find it especially disturbing that of the 101 deaths, 
at least 72 of the inmates were awaiting court hearings and had yet to be convicted 
of the crimes for which they were taken into custody. 

In our system every accused person is entitled to life, liberty, and the pursuit of 
happiness, and a presumption of innocence. These 72 individuals, however, were de-
prived of their life without the due process guaranteed by the Constitution. They 
will not ever receive their day in court to be judged by their peers because of the 
irresponsibility, incompetence, indifference, and perhaps the criminal neglect, of the 
jail officials to whose care they were entrusted. 

I believe the situation in the Harris County Jail System requires national atten-
tion. When it is alleged that inmates are sleeping on the floor next to toilets and 
denied basic medical care, something must be done. The conditions at these jails 
border on cruel and unusual punishment. Should fault or wrongdoing be found, the 
persons responsible should be held accountable. Seeing that such authorities are 
held accountable is ultimately the responsibility of the United States Department 
of Justice. I am interested to hear the Attorney General’s views on these matters. 

Again, thank you Mr. Chairman for holding this hearing. I yield the remainder 
of my time.
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PREPARED STATEMENT OF THE HONORABLE ELTON GALLEGLY, A REPRESENTATIVE IN 
CONGRESS FROM THE STATE OF CALIFORNIA 

Thank you for yielding me the time, Mr. Chairman. 
Mr. Gonzales, thank you for coming up here today to testify before this committee. 

You will face a number of questions, some may be fair and go to the purpose of the 
hearing, which is oversight of the Department of Justice. Other questions may be 
less than fair and focus on politics, instead of the operation of the Justice Depart-
ment. 

I appreciate your efforts to keep our country save from another terrorist attack. 
As the recent arrests in New Jersey demonstrate, national security must be our first 
priority. An important lesson from the recent arrests this week is that improved im-
migration enforcement is a key element of an effective counter-terrorism policy. 

I do want to commend you for increased enforcement of our immigration laws, but 
as you know, we have a long way to go. Too many illegal immigrants, drug smug-
glers and human traffickers are still able to illegally cross our borders and flout our 
immigration laws. 

I look forward to hearing your testimony and I will have questions at the appro-
priate time. I yield back the balance of my time. 

Mr. Gonzales, the Washington Post reported this morning that at least two mem-
bers of the alleged terrorist cell in New Jersey were illegal aliens and had been 
stopped by police repeatedly for traffic violations. This is eerily similar to the case 
of Mohammed Atta, who was here illegally, was pulled over by the Florida state pa-
trol for a traffic violation—a mere month before flying a plane into the World Trade 
Center. What steps is the Department of Justice taking to ensure that illegal aliens 
who are stopped for traffic violations or other crimes are identified and deported? 

Mr. Gonzales, in the last 18 months of your term, what steps are you planning 
to take to improve the process of prosecuting those who violate our immigration 
laws, particularly drug smugglers and human traffickers.
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POST-HEARING QUESTIONS FROM THE HONORABLE JOHN CONYERS, JR., CHAIRMAN, 
COMMITTEE ON THE JUDICIARY AND COMMITTEE MEMBERS ROBERT C. SCOTT, SHEI-
LA JACKSON LEE, TAMMY BALDWIN, LUIS V. GUITERREZ, AND BRAD SHERMAN
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POST-HEARING QUESTIONS FROM THE HONORABLE LAMAR SMITH, A REPRESENTATIVE 
IN CONGRESS FROM THE STATE OF TEXAS, AND RANKING MEMBER, COMMITTEE ON 
THE JUDICIARY
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RESPONSES TO POST-HEARING QUESTIONS FROM THE HONORABLE ALBERTO 
GONZALES, ATTORNEY GENERAL, U.S. DEPARTMENT OF JUSTICE 1

——————
1 The responses to post-hearing questions from the Honorable Alberto Gonzales in-
clude a series of attachments. Due to their large volume, the attachments are not 
printed as a part of this hearing record, but copies have been retained in the official 
Committee hearing record.
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